

About Zix Corporation

ZixCorp is the leading provider of hosted email encryption and



e-prescribing services. ZixCorp's email encryption services provide an easy and cost-effective way to ensure customer privacy and regulatory compliance for corporate email. Its PocketScript® e-prescribing



service reduces costs and improves patient care by automating the prescription

process between payors, doctors and pharmacies. For more information, visit www.zixcorp.com.

Letter to Shareholders



March 28, 2006

To Our Shareholders:

During my first year as the CEO, Zix Corporation has made great strides in a number of areas. We streamlined our product lines to focus on two potential high-growth offerings — hosted email encryption and e-prescribing — which we believe will provide the foundation for future profitability and success. We've improved the balance sheet and the overall financial picture of the company and we've worked hard to establish what we believe is a position of leadership in both of our targeted markets.

In hosted email encryption, the company built on its leading position in healthcare, diversified into the financial market, and developed new channels to help sell and distribute our services. In e-prescribing, we started 2005 with just one payor, ended with three payors, and now have begun 2006 with the announcement of our participation or selection in three additional initiatives.

We have stayed on the course we outlined a year ago of focusing on our business and improving the balance sheet, and we continue to emphasize open, candid communication with our investors by being consistent with our messages and our metrics, and by delivering on our promises. As we wrapped up 2005, we exceeded guidance on our key metrics for the fifth consecutive quarter.

Path to Profitability — Hosted Email Encryption Overview

Growth continues in our strongest core market, hosted email encryption. We had another historic year, with total orders for 2005 up 37 percent compared to 2004, which, based on our estimates, enabled this segment of the business to earn positive gross margins for the year for the first time. Demand and opportunity for email encryption in the healthcare market remains strong. And due to a concerted effort on our part, we had tremendous growth in the financial services sector, reaching 125 new and renewed customers, primarily in banking, including four of the five major federal regulators: the Office of the Comptroller of Currency (OCC), the Conference of State Bank Supervisors (CSBS), the National Credit Union Association (NCUA), and a significant banking regulator that we cannot name due to contractual restrictions.

Our renewals in email encryption remain strong, above 95 percent, which is a clear indication of customer satisfaction and of the effectiveness and value of our hosted services. This high renewal rate and our new, first-year orders are the key building blocks for our subscription revenue model — a model that will continue to produce recurring cash and revenue and continue to grow as we add new customers and new channels of distribution.

In 2005 we collected \$12.6 million in cash receipts for email encryption. Roughly \$7 million was from higher-margin second- or third-year payments. In 2006 we expect between \$17 and \$18 million in cash receipts with an estimated \$11 million of that from these more profitable second-, third-, and now fourth-year payments. For the first time in the history of this company, we expect these cash receipts for the hosted email encryption business to exceed the associated operating cash expenses and to contribute to our overall corporate overhead. With continued growth, in 2007 we are targeting this segment of our business to cover all of its operating cash requirements and all of our corporate overhead expenses. We're seeing continuing demand for secure email in each of the markets we serve: healthcare, finance, and government. Aided by legislation and emphasis by regulators, there is a heightened awareness of the inherent vulnerability of email and the resultant risks due to potential security breaches of personal and financial information. Such breaches, if not addressed, can result in identity theft, fines, legal action, and loss of reputation. Government legislation is accelerating; as of January 2005, 23 states enacted data security laws. And the concern for secure communications is reverberating at the

federal level as well, with several bills being proposed, including the most-watched security bill in Washington, the Personal Data Privacy and Security Act.

Opening New Revenue Channels — OEM Progress

We are excited by the progress of our new investments in alternative distribution channels. We have signed agreements with three OEM partners: Postini, SafeBoot, and SecureWorks. These partners have a combined installed base of more than 10 million end users. These channels enable us to leverage the investment in our data center by building a new source of order growth with minimal increases in expense. If only five percent of this installed base selects our services, we estimate that it will represent millions of dollars in incremental annual fees on a recurring basis. In addition to these OEM agreements, we have entered technology partnerships with Panda Software, PortAuthority Technologies, and Symantec. With our proven, SysTrust-certified data center, our rich and ever-growing feature set, interoperability, and technological expertise, we will continue to position ourselves as the OEM email encryption provider of choice for other technology providers in the United States and abroad.

Active Users Turn Momentum Into Revenue: e-Prescribing Overview

We entered the year as the leader in this emerging market in healthcare, primarily based on a single, strong relationship and the resulting success with the eRx Collaborative in Massachusetts. We ended the year with more than 1,600 active prescribers in Massachusetts, two additional contracts with Aetna in New Jersey and Independence Blue Cross (IBC) in Pennsylvania, recruited all the prescribers from those contracts and began new deployments. Now as we close out the first quarter of 2006, we will have completed the majority of deployments for the Aetna and IBC contracts and have been selected for three additional initiatives covering new regions of the country.

We now have over 2,000 prescribers who write and send over 95,000 electronic prescriptions per week through the ZixData Center[™]. This volume, more than three times the volume at the end of 2004 and up from just 80,000 at the end of 2005, shows the exciting growth in this emerging market and demonstrates that physicians are not only signing up for the service but that they are also using it consistently as a valuable tool in their practices.

Our continued success and path to profitability for e-prescribing are based on increasing both the number of active prescribers and revenue per prescriber. As we stated in detail in our February 2006 earnings call, to achieve cash flow breakeven on a standalone basis in e-prescribing, we believe that we will first need 15,000 to 20,000 active prescribers. The growth in the number of active prescribers is expected to come from the expansion of existing programs and additional payor initiatives that we believe will be launched in 2006. Further, we also discussed in that call how we need to increase revenue per prescriber. We are targeting to grow our per-prescription fees by charging non-sponsoring payors for their share of prescriptions once an electronic platform is in place. Unlike sponsoring insurance plans that pay for the set-up costs and one year of service and in turn get prescriptions and reporting for free, the non-sponsoring payors would pay a per-prescription fee based on usage. We also talked of plans to target sponsors of drug adherence plans, disease management companies, durable equipment providers, specialty pharmacies, and others who see value in offering their products and services via PocketScript.

In addition to the above-mentioned prospects for increasing the revenues per prescription, we believe that in the future we will have an opportunity to leverage the use of our hosted email encryption services and enhance our e-prescribing offering by sending HIPAA-compliant and encrypted messages to physicians or patients. We believe by combining our two businesses, we will be uniquely positioned among point-of-care vendors to provide an unprecedented level of efficiency and privacy for healthcare communications.

Improving the Balance Sheet — Corporate Financial Performance

We significantly reduced the company's outstanding debt in 2005 by repaying \$15 million of its \$20 million convertible note payable, leaving only \$8.1 million in total debt outstanding as of year end, which is offset by \$5 million held in a restricted cash account.

We also made some tough decisions in 2005 to divest several non-core products, so the full-year revenue of \$14 million was essentially flat when compared to 2004. However, the divested products had revenue equal to \$4.5 million in 2004, compared to only \$1 million in 2005, and the resulting \$3.5 million shortfall was offset by revenue growth in our two core areas, hosted email encryption and e-prescribing. Revenues for these solutions increased by \$3.4 million in 2005, or 35 percent year-on-year, to reach \$13 million in combined revenue. Email encryption had an annual growth rate of 42 percent and exceeded \$10 million in annual revenue for the first time. PocketScript grew 18 percent and reached \$3 million in revenue.

And while there were short-term costs associated with these divestitures and debt reductions, we expect there will be benefits moving forward. These costs are behind us now, and we enter 2006 anticipating improvements to earnings as we increase revenue through 2006 and 2007.

Outlook for 2006 and Beyond

I'm excited about the prospects for 2006 and beyond. Our hosted services model and our subscription revenue model are beginning to prove themselves in the marketplace. We intend to stay the course, continue our emphasis on repeat business from satisfied customers, accelerate new sales in existing markets, and expand rapidly in what we believe is an emerging market for electronic prescribing and related services. The company is well positioned for exceptional growth and the path to cash flow breakeven and ultimate profitability has never been clearer.

In closing, I extend a thank you to our customers for their loyalty, to our employees for their dedication and commitment, and to our shareholders for their continued support.

Sincerely,

Rick Spurr

CEO and Chairman of the Board

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

Form 10-K

(Manle	000)
(Mark	One

☑ ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
 OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
 For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2005
 ☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d)
 OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934

For the transition period from

Commission File Number: 0-17995

Zix Corporation

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

Texas

(State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization)

75-2216818

(I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

2711 N. Haskell Avenue, Suite 2200, LB 36, Dallas, Texas 75204-2960

(Address of Principal Executive Offices)

(214) 370-2000

(Registrant's Telephone Number, Including Area Code)

Securities Registered Pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

None

Not Applicable

(Title of Class) (Name of Exchange on Which Registered)

Securities Registered Pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act:
Common Stock
\$0.01 Par Value
(Title of Class)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes \square No \boxtimes

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes \square No \square

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant: (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports) and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes \square No \square

Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (\S 229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of Registrant's knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K. \square

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, or a non-accelerated filer. See definition of "accelerated filer and large accelerated filer" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer □ Accelerated filer ☑ Non-acce

Non-accelerated filer □

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes \square No \boxtimes

As of March 6, 2006, there were 49,693,167 shares of Zix Corporation \$0.01 par value common stock outstanding. As of June 30, 2005, the aggregate market value of the shares of Zix Corporation common stock held by non-affiliates was \$86,588,918.

Portions of the Registrant's 2006 Proxy Statement are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART I

Item 1.	Business	1
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	11
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	19
Item 2.	Properties	19
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	19
Item 4.	Submission of Matters to Vote of Security Holders	20
	PART II	
Item 5.	Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer	
	Purchases of Equity Securities	21
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	22
Item 7.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	24
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	49
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	50
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosures	50
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	50
Item 9B.	Other Information	52
	PART III	
Item 10.	Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant	52
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	52
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related	
	Stockholder Matters	52
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions	52
Item 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	52
	PART IV	
Item 15.	Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedule	53

PART I

Item 1. Business

Zix Corporation ("ZixCorp," "Company," "we," "our," or "us") provides easy-to-use-and-deploy e-communication services that protect, manage, and deliver sensitive information to enterprises and consumers in healthcare, finance, insurance, and government.

The current ZixCorp service offerings are grouped into two categories: eSecure and eHealth. ZixCorp's eSecure services enable policy-driven email encryption, content filtering, and send-to-anyone capability while the eHealth services consist of an e-prescribing solution that can be utilized to improve patient care, reduce costs, and improve efficiency.

The business operations and service offerings are supported by the ZixData CenterTM, a fully redundant SysTrustTM and SAS70 certified network operations center dedicated to secure message and transaction processing. The center is staffed 24 hours a day with a proven 99.99% reliability. The ZixData Center enables ZixCorp to be a trusted third-party provider with high-bandwidth ability and the capability for various secure communications functions. Whether it is delivery of email or prescriptions, the Company enables communications to transpire in a trusted, safe, and secure manner. This is ZixCorp's core skill and the Company believes it is a competitive differentiator. ZixCorp's services take advantage of this capability to produce services that are easily deployed, scalable, and with secure send-to-anyone capability.

eSecure

Email has become a mission-critical means of communications for enterprises. However, if email leaves a secure network environment in clear text, it can be intercepted along the path between a sender and a recipient, which permits theft, redirection, manipulation, or exposure to unauthorized parties. Failure to control and manage such risks can result in enforcement penalties for noncompliance with legal mandates, decreased productivity, damaged reputation, competitive disadvantage, loss of intellectual property or other corporate assets, exposure to negligence or liability claims, and diversion of resources to repair such damage.

Corporations require ubiquitous protection that is cost-effective, quickly deployed, and consistently updated to guard against obsolescence and ineffectiveness. To satisfy this need for enterprise-wide coverage, ZixCorp delivers a comprehensive product suite that analyzes and encrypts email communications and addresses reporting needs. ZixCorp also provides related advisory, consulting, installation, customization, and training services.

ZixCorp designs and develops its eSecure encryption solutions, which are offered as a hosted service. The Company primarily sells these services through a direct sales force that focuses on larger accounts and a telesales force that focuses on small to medium-sized businesses. The Company also uses a network of resellers and other distribution partners to sell these services. In 2005, the Company placed greater emphasis on these distribution channels, so they might become a more significant source of revenues in the future.

ZixCorp's secure e-messaging solutions are fully interoperable and linked by a Best Method of Delivery™ protocol that automatically determines the most direct and appropriate delivery, based on the recipient's communications environment. This function employs a centralized directory of users' encryption codes that enables users to send messages instantly and securely to anyone with an email address, including those who do not have special encryption software. Best Method of Delivery makes the technology simple for end users and provides flexibility and ease of implementation for information technology professionals. The Company believes this ability to send messages through different modes of delivery — either by the end user selecting a desired path or as an automated function set by the enterprise — makes ZixCorp secure e-messaging services superior to competitive offerings.

The ZixCorp eSecure solutions suite includes:

• ZixVPM® (Virtual Private Messenger) — an e-messaging gateway solution that provides companywide privacy protection for inbound and outbound email communications

- **ZixVPM Alliance**[™] an easy and economical way to enable direct, two-way secure communication between partner companies
- ZixVPM Corporate[™] full-featured version of ZixVPM scaled to fewer users
- ZixPort® a secure Web-messaging portal
- ZixPort Corporate[™] full featured version of ZixPort scaled to smaller companies
- ZixMail® a desktop solution for manually encrypting and securely delivering email
- **ZixAuditor**® an assessment service used to analyze email traffic patterns and monitor compliance with corporate and regulatory policies

eHealth

E-communications can take other forms besides email. Increasingly, healthcare transactions previously conducted in person or on paper are being converted to electronic methods. Due to ZixCorp's experience and capabilities in secure e-messaging, it was logical to expand into e-prescribing.

ZixCorp's PocketScript® e-prescribing application provides the ability for a physician to write prescriptions and transmit them to a pharmacy via a handheld device or secure Web site. The application provides access to a drug reference guide, insurance formulary data, and checks for drug interactions with previously prescribed drugs or identified allergens, and offers additional clinical decision support. When a prescription is complete, it can be sent electronically to the pharmacy of the patient's choice. The PocketScript system incorporates a software application that enables all these access points, thus bringing real-time valuable information into the hands of the physician at the point of care.

Studies have shown that e-prescribing delivers many benefits including reduced calls from the pharmacy to the physician, reduced costs for patients and their insurers through increased prescribing within drug formulary guidelines, increased delivery of prescribed drugs via mail order and reduced prescribing errors. With over 580,000 physicians in the United States and 225,000 of those considered high-prescribing physicians, the Company believes that the market opportunity for these secure and trusted transactions is significant. The application also lends itself to related products and additional point-of-care services to improve the efficiency and effectiveness of physicians by providing greater access to information and other decision making support tools. The Company believes that the growing interest in lowering healthcare costs in both the private and public sectors while using information technology to improve the quality of care opens up additional opportunities for acceptance of these services.

ZixCorp designs and develops PocketScript and directly distributes it to physicians and healthcare institutions. The Company has entered into sponsorship programs whereby third parties, mainly large health insurance providers (payors), have agreed to provide the PocketScript devices and services free of charge for various periods of time to associated physicians. PocketScript is generally sold as an annual service with an initial set-up and hardware charge. Typically, the third-party sponsors have agreed to pay for the physicians' use of the service, or at least most of the initial set-up costs and first year of service, because they have a vested benefit in the cost savings associated with technological adoption.

Recent Developments

Sale of Businesses (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements)

- On March 11, 2005, the Company sold its Web Inspector® and Message Inspector® ("MI/WI") product lines to CyberGuard Corporation ("CyberGuard") for \$3,244,000 net of transactions fees of \$317,000. The Company realized a \$1,035,000 gain on the sale.
- On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline, Inc. ("MyDocOnline") product (Dr. Chart®, an electronic laboratory orders and results product) to MITEM Corporation ("MITEM"). As consideration, the Company received \$150,000 in cash paid immediately after closing, a promissory note with an original principal amount of \$550,000 (subject to certain

adjustments) payable by mid-August 2007, and a warrant exercisable for 400,000 shares of MITEM common stock. The Company realized a \$4,751,000 loss on the sale.

Private Placement of Common Stock and Warrants (see Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements)

• On August 9, 2005, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with certain purchasers (collectively, the "Purchasers") to issue and sell an aggregate of 10,503,862 units consisting of (i) one share of common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock"), and (ii) a related warrant to purchase one-third of one share of Common Stock. Total proceeds from the private placement were \$26,288,000 before transaction costs of \$2,087,000.

Redemption of 2004 Convertible Notes (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements)

- In April 2005, the Company entered into amendments with the holders of the Company's \$20,000,000 convertible promissory notes to restructure the original purchase agreements signed on November 2, 2004. The restructuring resulted in the Company recording an additional discount of \$2,518,000 relating to a beneficial conversion feature in the amended notes. This amount was fully amortized into interest expense during 2005.
- The Company made all payments and redemptions required by the restructured convertible promissory notes throughout 2005. The required 2005 payments and redemptions included \$10,000,000 of principal (\$8,049,000 redeemed in stock, \$1,951,000 paid in cash), \$500,000 of early payment premium (\$402,000 redeemed in stock, \$98,000 paid in cash), and \$1,204,000 of interest (\$922,000 redeemed in stock, \$282,000 paid in cash). The Company issued 5,274,133 shares of common stock during 2005 to pay the convertible promissory notes, prepayment premiums and related interest.
- On December 30, 2005, the Company transacted an early extinguishment of 50% of the remaining outstanding balance of the convertible promissory notes (\$5,000,000) utilizing restricted cash. As part of the partial debt extinguishment the Company paid a 5% early payment premium and all accrued interest. The Company recorded a loss on the extinguishment of debt of \$1,283,000.

Company History

ZixCorp entered the secure e-messaging market in 1999. In 1998, and in prior years, ZixCorp designed, manufactured, marketed, installed, and supported wireless data and security technology solutions through two market-oriented groups, each with a core competency in radio frequency technology. These products were marketed under the "Amtech," "Cotag," and "Cardkey" brand names.

In 1998, the Company determined that its businesses were approaching maturity. Accordingly, the Company decided to exit those businesses, and during 1998 sold all of its units operating at the time. The Company began evaluating new Internet-related business opportunities — which it deemed offered more prospects for growth and profitability. The Company perceived a need for services that brought privacy, security, and convenience to Internet communications and in 1999 began to develop secure e-messaging products as well as a shopping portal and an Internet payment authorization system.

In mid-1999, the Company launched the ZixData Center, an operations center that centralizes the processing and distribution of public encryption keys. The ZixMessage CenterTM was first used for secure messages to and from non-subscribers in July 2000. The Company began charging for ZixMail in the first quarter of 2001 and started to focus its ZixMail sales and marketing efforts toward the business market. ZixMail received *PC Magazine's* Editors' Choice Award in January 2001 for email security.

In the first quarter of 2002, the Company expanded its portfolio for the business market with the introduction of an enterprise secure e-messaging solution, ZixVPM. The Company also began to offer an assessment service, ZixAuditor, as a means for corporations to examine and analyze their inbound and outbound email communications. In August 2002, the Company introduced ZixPort, a branded, Web-based,

secure e-messaging portal solution that integrates with a customer's existing portal or functions as a standalone site. ZixPort can mirror the look and feel of a customer's Web site and, when fully integrated with the existing Web site, is able to provide the advantages of single sign-on authentication. In 2003, ZixCorp significantly improved the features and functionality of these three products.

In July 2003, ZixCorp acquired substantially all of the operating assets and business of Ohio-based PocketScript, LLC ("PocketScript"), a development stage provider of an electronic prescription solution for the healthcare industry. This acquisition enabled the Company to expand services into the e-prescribing marketplace. During 2003 and 2004, the Company completed the integration of PocketScript into its existing business.

In September 2003, ZixCorp acquired substantially all of the operating assets and business of Elron Software Inc. ("Elron Software" or "Elron"), a provider of anti-spam, email content filtering and Web filtering solutions. This acquisition enabled ZixCorp to enhance its service offering at the time by adding a more advanced feature set to the Company's e-messaging solutions while expanding its offerings to include Web filtering. On March 11, 2005, the MI/WI product lines were sold to CyberGuard.

In January 2004, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and business of MyDocOnline, a subsidiary of Aventis Pharmaceuticals, Inc. The acquisition added to ZixCorp's eHealth product offering and brought in employees experienced in the point-of-care health IT market. MyDocOnline offered Internet-based healthcare services, including hospital-based laboratory information solutions under the product name Dr. Chart and secure Web-based communications, disease management, and online doctor visits, all under the product name MyDocOnline Connect™. On November 4, 2004, the Company terminated the Connect service, but maintained the related technology for use in future products or services. On September 30, 2005, ZixCorp sold the Dr. Chart product line to MITEM.

ZixCorp's strategic focus is the secure e-messaging and e-prescribing markets. The secure e-messaging market is served by the ZixVPM, ZixMail, ZixAuditor, and ZixPort services and the e-prescribing market is served by the PocketScript service. The Company believes that these markets represent the greatest potential return and that focusing on these core markets will provide the highest likelihood of achieving positive cash flows and subsequent profitability. Therefore, it is the Company's intention to focus its investment and resources on these core products and the markets they serve.

Solutions and Services

eSecure

ZixCorp's centralized key management system implements PKI (Public Key Infrastructure) functionality for email encryption without the implementation burden or cost of typical PKI infrastructures. ZixCorp's solutions are primarily provided as a service, thereby removing the implementation burden and cost that PKI infrastructures or product solutions require. ZixCorp services are focused on ease of use for the senders and recipients of encrypted email, while affording them the option of strong encryption methods, extended feature sets, and the flexibility of a variety of fully integrated and fully interoperable solutions. With ZixCorp's core secure e-messaging technology, ZixCorp users obtain:

- Privacy with encryption
- · Authentication
- · Integrity of messages
- Non-repudiation senders cannot deny sending, and recipients cannot deny receiving, messages

ZixCorp has several approaches for its Best Method of Delivery transmission — with a single administrative console that enables customers to send electronic content to anyone, at anytime, securely. Due to ZixCorp's Best Method of Delivery and service capabilities, it provides several added levels of security while assuming the burden of managing users' public keys. These additional security components are:

· Certified receipts

- · Storage security
- · Time stamps that cannot be repudiated
- Corporate policy enforcement

ZixCorp's core technology and Best Method of Delivery are enabled by its centralized directory of users' encryption codes. This centralized directory gateway provides a stable, secure, highly responsive, and scalable environment for all secure e-messaging needs.

ZixVPM, ZixVPM Alliance, and ZixVPM Corporate — ZixVPM is an appliance based secure e-messaging management service that provides company-wide privacy protection for both inbound and outbound email communications. It employs encryption technology for delivering and encrypting email transmissions to and from an enterprise's corporate firewall. ZixVPM provides secure email for remote employees, customers, and business partners without requiring the enterprise to create, deploy, or manage end-user encryption keys and desktop software.

Since ZixVPM is installed at the server level within an enterprise, end users are not required to install any software or obtain encryption codes to secure their email messages. The Company believes this ability to provide secure email without impacting the end user provides a degree of practicality that is highly desirable in the marketplace and necessary to any widespread deployment of secure email. ZixVPM can be seamlessly integrated with a customer's own scanning and filtering tools, or those offered by ZixCorp. ZixVPM enables customers to automate encryption at the network level in accordance with standard corporate policies and enforce these policies without having to rely on the discretionary judgment and action of individual employees.

ZixVPM is delivered with built-in policy management features, auditing and reporting functions, in addition to the service's pre-existing secure email delivery capabilities. ZixVPM can also be bundled with a comprehensive lexicon of validated policies to assist organizations in their efforts to meet standard-of-care guidelines and various regulations, such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996 ("HIPAA") and Gramm-Leach-Bliley Act ("GLBA"). Additional ZixVPM policies can easily be created through an intuitive policy management interface.

ZixVPM also incorporates a powerful and sophisticated email content scanning engine to identify, protect, and manage messages containing sensitive information and to ensure that malicious or inappropriate emails do not enter or leave the enterprise. The content scanning mechanism is supported by a powerful pattern-matching engine that incorporates word stemming, fuzzy matching, nested document support, and proximity matching. These methods permit confidential or sensitive information to be detected even when there are errors of context, grammar, or spelling, or when content is hidden within attachments, while preventing accidental filtering of similar but unrelated words or phrases.

ZixVPM Alliance brings the seamless integration and flexibility of ZixVPM to a company's business partners. The service provides an easy method to email sensitive data transparently between companies with no disruption to productivity. With ZixVPM Alliance, secure messages are transmitted directly to and from primary email accounts for maximum efficiency and convenience. Partner companies with ZixVPM Alliance equipment also have the ability to upgrade their systems to the full-featured ZixVPM at any time.

ZixVPM Corporate is a smaller version of ZixVPM with all the features and capabilities of the standard version. It is a cost-effective solution for companies with fewer than 1,000 employees.

ZixAuditor — ZixAuditor is an assessment service used to analyze, document, and report on the nature and characteristics of an organization's inbound and outbound email with the purpose of identifying regulated, high-risk, or proprietary content. It is used primarily by ZixVPM customers to design and refine effective policies that correspond to the identified risks and email traffic patterns of their organizations. ZixAuditor provides a concrete and quantifiable basis to justify and determine the kind of solution needed to safeguard email traffic, to protect from risks, and to enforce corporate policies. ZixAuditor also provides a means to monitor ongoing effectiveness and to refine policies. The Company believes this service to be unique in the industry and a factor contributing to ZixCorp's expertise in the application of secure email solutions.

ZixAuditor is built around a lexicon that enables the identification of messages containing legal, health, financial, human resources, and other legally protected or proprietary information. The lexicon was created in consultation with Preston Gates & Ellis LLP, a Seattle-based law firm with a strong focus on intellectual property rights, electronic communications, and federal privacy regulations. As part of each assessment, the lexicon is customized to include terminology specific to a customer's organization.

ZixMail — ZixMail is a subscription-based secure desktop email application that employs encryption technology that enables users to easily send encrypted, digitally signed communications to any email address, even if the recipient does not subscribe to ZixMail. The service works with existing email addresses and systems, and is available in a standalone version or in versions that integrate fully with Microsoft Outlook® and Lotus Notes®. As with ZixVPM, ZixMail does not require the user to manually exchange or manage public encryption keys. The ZixData Center automatically validates a user's unique digital signature and distributes public keys in real time for each message. Optional certified receipts irrefutably establish the exact time messages are sent and opened. ZixMail is a portable solution, as the digital signatures used to exchange ZixMail messages may be easily exported or imported to other computers at the user's discretion.

A ZixMail subscription entitles recipients who are not ZixMail subscribers to receive and reply to ZixMail messages at no charge through the ZixMessage Center, which provides a browser-based solution for viewing and composing secure messages. Email messages are stored until the expiration date (set by the sender) or until the recipient deletes the message. At the option of the sender, the ZixMessage Center will generate and send a pick-up receipt and an expiration notice to the sender. The ZixMessage Center enables ZixMail subscribers to send secure messages to non-ZixMail subscribers, which provides a send-to-anyone encryption solution.

ZixPort and ZixPort Corporate — ZixPort is a browser-based, branded secure e-messaging portal solution. It is primarily an add-on service element for a ZixVPM customer to provide a central access point to exchange private and secure email and a vehicle that can be used to repeatedly draw customers to the corporate portal. It is hosted, monitored, and managed in the ZixData Center. ZixPort is easily deployed and has little or no impact on a company's existing information technology, Web, or security infrastructures.

ZixPort can be branded to mirror the look and feel of a customer's Web site, and can be deployed as a standalone site or seamlessly integrated with a company's own portal, providing employees, customers, and partners with a transparent user experience. The service can be integrated into an existing single sign-on security solution, take advantage of ZixCorp's application program interfaces for increased efficiency, and can lower support costs and improve customer satisfaction by providing real-time information. The single sign-on capability enables users to sign on only once to a secure Web site, yet enjoy access to the site for multiple purposes, including the secure exchange of email.

ZixPort Corporate includes the features and functionalities of ZixPort, but is geared more toward the needs of smaller companies with fewer than 1,000 employees.

eHealth

PocketScript — PocketScript is an e-prescribing technology that applies the benefits of secure communications to the medical prescription process by enabling medical providers to write and transmit prescriptions electronically from the point of care directly to the pharmacy. In addition to enabling providers to write and transmit prescriptions electronically, PocketScript offers point-of-care access to real-time drug formularies and comprehensive drug data. The result is significant time savings from fewer illegible prescriptions; enhanced patient safety from checking drug-to-drug and drug-allergy interactions; significant cost savings to healthcare payors and pharmacy benefit managers from higher formulary compliance, generic drug prescribing, and mail-order use; and fewer office resources dedicated to managing prescriptions.

PocketScript uses handheld wireless Personal Data Assistants ("PDA") or a secure Web site to provide physicians with the ability to write and transmit prescriptions directly to any pharmacy. In addition, providers can view available patient drug histories via third parties for the purpose of confirming that prescriptions are being filled and safeguarding against duplication of therapies. The system also identifies generics and preferred

drugs for multiple formularies enabling providers to choose the most appropriate option. The comprehensive prescription drug database, which PocketScript provides under license from a third party, provides information on virtually every drug available, including drug-to-drug interactions, drug-allergy interactions and a drug reference guide.

In association with various PocketScript abilities, the Company sells and markets certain transaction-based offerings to various customers. For example, this might include fees for routing prescriptions electronically to pharmacies, for hosting other insurance plan formularies, or for mail order to pharmacy benefit managers. The fees received by the Company and attributable to the transactional element of eHealth will become increasingly viable as more subscribers are added to the service.

Competition

ZixCorp operates in two markets: e-messaging encryption management and electronic prescribing. These markets include product vendors and service providers that often compete with ZixCorp's products and services.

eSecure Competition — As awareness of the need for privacy and security in electronic communications has increased, a growing number of competitors have entered the market. ZixCorp is somewhat unique as a hosted service offering as most competitors sell a solution that a customer will build and run themselves. Some of these competing companies have substantial information technology security and email protection products; however, the Company believes that the subscription hosted service that it offers has many advantages in the marketplace. The Company believes it offers a top tier suite of bundled services that addresses the complete range of requirements needed for e-messaging protection with full-featured and flexible solutions that are both user friendly and simple to deploy. The Company may also have a significant price advantage in this field, as a result of both lower direct costs and the inherent benefits that an outsourcing model implies: single source, less overhead, less hassle, and access to dedicated expertise. Most other product-only solutions require extensive increases in overhead to implement and deploy.

In addition, ZixCorp offers technology solutions that can be made operational quickly compared to the longer procurement and deployment cycles common with the solutions of many competitors. This capability is particularly important when it is necessary to communicate with external networks, as is the case with the healthcare market. The Company's registered users become part of a global "white pages" that enables instant secure communications with other ZixCorp registered users using the Company's centralized key management systems and overall unique approach to implementing secure e-messaging technology. The Company enables secure communications with non-registered users via the ZixMessage Center. This instant interoperability with other users is a capability not generally found in competitors' solutions.

The Company's services focus on the secure (encryption) delivery portion of the secure e-messaging market, a sub-segment of the e-messaging management and protection market. Companies operating in this portion of the market include content management companies such as Tumbleweed Communications Corp. and other secure delivery participants such as PGP Corporation, Certified Mail, Authentica, Voltage Security, PostX, and Sigaba Corporation. Technically, while these companies offer "send-to-anyone" encrypted email, the Company believes they are unable to offer the benefits that come from using the Company's Best Method of Delivery protocol. ZixCorp believes that technology alone cannot solve customers' challenges and the Company offers several programs that add business value to its technology services. The Company's audit and assessment service enables prospects and customers to establish a baseline understanding of the security issues within their e-messaging systems prior to deploying ZixCorp's solutions on an ongoing basis to ensure continued compliance with security best practices.

Moreover, the Company does not believe that its competitors have made the investments required to match its infrastructure development and services. Only ZixCorp offers a complete secure delivery package: robust email encryption from the sender's computer desktop, robust email encryption from the sender's network server, policy management from the sender's network server, and a full array of benefits and managed services provided by the ZixData Center. This complete secure delivery solution differentiates the Company's services from all other secure e-document delivery and secure e-messaging market participants.

eHealth Competition — In general, ZixCorp's eHealth services compete in a less developed market than the Company's other services. However, because of recent advances in healthcare technology, advances in handheld computing, and the civic and legislative mandates to reduce healthcare costs, this market is seeing increases in competitive activity. The Company made strides in successfully deploying e-prescribing technology and achieving utilization in 2004 and 2005. Furthermore, this deployment success may be a competitive advantage for the Company as it pursues additional sponsorships in 2006.

Even though the e-prescribing market is still emerging, ZixCorp has several competitors. These include AllScripts Healthcare Solutions, Dr. First, Inc., InstantDX LLC, MedPlus, Inc., and iScribe. Many of the competitors in this market also focus on other technologies such as patient records automation and practice management solutions, or they act as application service providers in the healthcare market.

Companies that do not currently compete with ZixCorp or only compete with selected products or in selected markets could become competitors in the future on a larger scale. Such companies, like GE Healthcare or McKesson Corporation, would likely offer a broad portfolio of health information technologies for all or some of the pharmaceutical, pharmacy, healthcare provider, and managed care markets. With considerable size and access to capital they could become viable competitors.

Regulatory Drivers for Market Growth

In 2002, ZixCorp chose to focus a significant portion of product development and sales efforts on the healthcare market. The Company believed that it was a sector with a clear need for secure communications as it has regulatory requirements for strict privacy and protection of data through HIPAA and consequences for noncompliance. The Company has been successful in securing market share for secure e-messaging services in this market and continued to see demand in the healthcare sector leading up to the April 2005 HIPAA Security Rule deadline and extending throughout all 2005.

Additional federal and state regulations, such as GLBA, have enhanced security awareness in vertical markets outside of healthcare, and have prompted affected organizations to consider adopting systems that ensure data security and privacy. Even where there are no specific regulations, corporations may demand email protection to adhere to evolving industry best practices for protecting sensitive information. In 2003, ZixCorp responded to these trends by expanding the Company's focus beyond healthcare into other vertical markets including finance, insurance, and government. Some of the same methodologies used to provide specific solutions for the healthcare community also apply to these verticals.

In eHealth, the Company sees regulatory developments as a catalyst for increased demand for its services. In the Medicare Prescription Drug and Modernization Act of 2003, e-prescribing is specifically addressed in Section 1860D-4 and also in the subsequent final rule on the Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit, which states that Part D sponsors that participate in the Part D program are required to support and comply with electronic prescribing standards. In January 2005, while announcing new proposed regulations to support e-prescribing, Mark B. McClellan, M.D., Ph.D., administrator for the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services ("CMS") stated, "We are committed to widespread use of e-prescribing as quickly as possible." In January 2006, CMS announced funding for four pilot demonstration projects to study the impact of proposed e-prescribing standards, and ZixCorp is participating in one such grant awarded to its strategic partner, SureScripts. As the costs for the ongoing Medicare Prescription Drug Benefit are fully recognized, technologies such as e-prescribing that can reduce the amount of spending on drugs become more attractive. As such, the support of the federal government, which will be the largest payor for healthcare services over the coming years, could accelerate the development of this market.

Sales and Marketing

ZixCorp has historically sold its services primarily via a direct sales force with some indirect and partner activity in specific markets or with specific products. Increasingly in 2005, the Company has been expanding its indirect channels to include more resellers and bundling of the eSecure products with other service providers seeking an encryption offering in an OEM-like relationship. The Company has also historically focused most selling and marketing efforts towards the healthcare sector. The healthcare market has been the

Company's highest priority, given the legislative requirements of HIPAA, which mandates eliminating paper flow and providing privacy and security for protected health information, and increased emphasis on improving efficiency and reducing costs in the delivery of healthcare. In late 2004 and increasingly in 2005, however, the Company has expanded its efforts towards the insurance, and government sectors, and has found increasing interest in the financial services sector, which has become a second core customer segment for the Company.

New business focused on the corporate market is expected to be primarily generated from ZixCorp's own direct sales efforts and, increasingly, the promotional efforts of distributors, resellers, and strategic marketing partners. To support sales efforts, the Company has undertaken various marketing activities focused on the healthcare and financial services markets using targeted direct mail, print, on-line, and email initiatives. The Company continues to develop services and features that improve its sales and marketing position in its core markets. An example is the ongoing lexicon development by the ZixResearch Center^{TM.}

For e-prescribing, the Company has deemphasized selling to physicians directly in order to focus on other stakeholders that benefit from healthcare technology. In particular, several health insurance providers (payors) have purchased ZixCorp's services on behalf of the prescribing doctors in their plans. Because of the potential savings for our customers who are the insurance providers they have, in effect, underwritten the deployment and initial subscription costs of the service. After a sponsorship agreement is signed, the Company works closely with payors to effectively deploy the service. Such a selling and marketing arrangement provides a win-win scenario for all involved and the Company believes this approach accelerates adoption and deployment. With the success the Company has demonstrated, especially in the Massachusetts market, it will continue to target these insurance providers to fund additional programs in other areas of the United States. The Company's ability to sign additional sponsors for the deployment of e-prescribing technology will be essential and necessary to be successful in this market.

Employees

ZixCorp had 213 employees as of March 3, 2006. The majority of the Company's employees are located in Dallas, Texas; Mason, Ohio; Burlington, Massachusetts; and Ottawa, Ontario, Canada.

Research and Development; Patents and Trademarks

ZixCorp's continuing operations incurred research and development expenses of \$6,520,000, \$9,331,000, and \$5,896,000 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively.

The Company's patents protect certain elements of the Company's core technology underlying the Company's eSecure business. ZixCorp has not realized any revenues from licensing any of its patents to third parties. The Company received no new patents in 2005.

The following are registered marks of ZixCorp and certain of its subsidiaries: "ZixCorp," "ZixMail," "ZixAuditor," "ZixVPM," "ZixPort," "ZixWorks," and "PocketScript."

On March 11, 2005, the MI/WI product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard. On September 30, 2005, ZixCorp sold its Dr. Chart product line, which was acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition, to MITEM.

Availability of Raw Material; Working Capital Items

Because the Company provides a service, raw materials are not an important part of its business. However, both core businesses do require hardware: servers for Secure Messaging and handheld devices and related networking hardware for PocketScript. As a general practice, the Company maintains a 60 to 90 day supply of inventory on hand. If availability were to become an issue with a particular supplier, ZixCorp could, if required, obtain needed hardware from multiple vendors and perform quality and assurance testing within the 60 to 90 day period.

Compliance with Environmental Regulations

The Company has incurred no, and does not expect to incur, material expenditures or obligations related to environmental compliance issues.

Governmental Contracts

While the Company does have several contracts with state and federal regulators, it does not have a material portion of its business related to contracts with the government or its agencies.

Significant Customers

In 2005 and 2004, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Massachusetts, Inc., accounted for approximately 17%, or \$2,323,000 and 16%, or \$2,200,000 of total revenues respectively. No other single customer accounted for 10% or more of the Company's revenues in 2005 or 2004. In 2003, CIGNA Corporation accounted for approximately 10%, or \$607,000 of revenue and Entrust, Inc. ("Entrust") accounted for approximately 13%, or \$764,000 of revenue.

Sales Backlog

The Company's end-user order backlog is comprised of contractual commitments that the Company expects to fully amortize into revenue in the future. Backlog consists of the following at December 31, 2005 and 2004:

	December 31, 2005	December 31, 2004
Secure e-Messaging	\$19,849,000	\$13,100,000
PocketScript	2,092,000	3,000,000
Elron	_	1,800,000
MyDocOnline		1,500,000
Total backlog	\$21,941,000	\$19,400,000

As of December 31, 2005, the backlog is comprised of the following elements: \$8,347,000 of deferred revenue that has been billed and paid, \$2,969,000 billed but unpaid, and approximately \$10,625,000 of unbilled contracts. Excluded from the backlog is a customer deposit from Aventis which was \$3,000,000 on December 31, 2005, and \$3,960,000 on December 31, 2004. However, in 2005 the Company concluded that the deposit will likely not be recognized as revenue and should not be included in backlog. The Company believes that the expected lack of performance by Aventis relating to this customer deposit stems from the Aventis acquisition by Sanofi. Sanofi-Aventis has communicated to the Company that after the acquisition Aventis is undertaking a new direction and that the services will likely not be needed (see further discussion at Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements).

The backlog is recognized into revenue as the services are performed. Approximately 50% of the total backlog is expected to be recognized as revenue in 2006. The timing of revenue is affected by both the length of time required to deploy a service and the length of the service contract.

On March 11, 2005, the MI/WI product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard. Approximately \$1,304,000 of the \$1,800,000 Elron sales backlog was assumed by CyberGuard as part of the sale (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements).

On September 30, 2005, the Dr. Chart product, which was acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition, was sold to MITEM. Deferred revenue of approximately \$739,000 was assumed by MITEM as part of the purchase agreement (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements).

Seasonality

The Company does have some cyclicality to its sales due to the concentration of contract anniversary dates in the first half of the year for several of its larger Secure e-Messaging customers, but this is more because of happenstance than any inherent underlying seasonality to its businesses.

Geographic Information

ZixCorp's operations are primarily based in the United States ("U.S."), with approximately 13% of employees located in Canada. The Company does not operate or have dependencies on any other foreign countries. ZixCorp revenues and orders to date are almost entirely sourced in the U.S. and all significant corporate assets at December 31, 2005, were held in the U.S.

Available Information

ZixCorp's business involves risks and uncertainties, and there are no assurances that the Company will be successful in its efforts. See Item 1A. "Risk Factors" and Item 7. "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations" below for a description of certain management assumptions, risks, and uncertainties relating to the Company's operations.

ZixCorp was incorporated in Texas in 1988. ZixCorp's executive offices are located at 2711 North Haskell Avenue, Suite 2200, LB 36, Dallas, Texas 75204-2960, (214) 370-2000.

The Company files annual, quarterly, current and other reports, proxy statements, and other information with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), pursuant to the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). You may read and copy any materials the Company files with the SEC at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 450 Fifth Street, N.W., Washington, D.C. 20549. You may obtain information on the operation of the SEC's Public Reference Room by calling the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330. The SEC maintains a Web site that contains reports, proxy and other information statements, and other information regarding issuers, including ZixCorp, that file electronically with the SEC. The address of the site is www.sec.gov.

ZixCorp's Internet address is www.zixcorp.com. Information contained on the Company's Web site is not part of this report. The Company makes available free of charge through this site, under the heading "Investor Relations," its Annual Report on Form 10-K, Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, Current Reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed or furnished pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Exchange Act as soon as reasonably practicable after it electronically files such material with, or furnishes it to, the SEC.

Item 1A. Risk Factors

(In these risk factors, "we," "us," "our," and "ZixCorp" refer to Zix Corporation and its wholly-owned subsidiaries.)

An investment in our common stock involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully consider the following risk factors in evaluating an investment in our common stock. The risks described below are not the only ones that we face. If any of the following risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition, or results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In such case, the trading price of our common stock could decline, and you could lose all or part of your investment. You should also refer to the other information set forth in this report, including our consolidated financial statements and the related notes.

We have incurred significant operating losses in previous years and we continue to use significant amounts of cash for our business operations, which could result in us having insufficient cash to fund our operations under our current business plan. We have incurred significant operating losses in previous years. Our businesses operate in emerging markets and developing these businesses is costly and the market is highly competitive. Emerging-market businesses like ours involve risks and uncertainties, and there are no assurances that we will be successful in our efforts.

Our liquidity and capital resources remain limited. There can be no assurance that our liquidity or capital resource position would allow us to continue to pursue our current business strategy after the proceeds from the issuance of our August 2005 private placement are expended. As a result, we could be forced to further augment our cash position through additional cost reduction measures, sales of assets, additional financings, or a combination of these actions. There is no assurance that we will be able to raise additional capital if and when needed or on favorable terms. If we cannot raise capital, we might have to alter our business model. Any of these adverse events could substantially diminish the value of our common stock.

The market may not broadly accept our secure e-messaging and e-prescribing solutions and services, which would prevent us from operating profitably. We must be able to achieve broad market acceptance for our secure e-messaging and e-prescribing solutions and services, at a price that provides an acceptable rate of return relative to our costs in order to operate profitably. We have not yet been able to do this. Furthermore, PocketScript®, our e-prescribing service, operates in an emerging market. There is no assurance that this market will develop sufficiently to enable us to operate our PocketScript business profitably. There is no assurance that any of our services will become generally accepted or that they will be compatible with any standards that become generally accepted, nor is there any assurance that enough paying users will ultimately be obtained to enable us to operate these businesses profitably.

Failure to enter into additional or to maintain existing sponsorship agreements for our PocketScript e-prescribing service and generate other revenue opportunities from PocketScript could harm our business. Our PocketScript business has incurred significant operating losses. Through December 31, 2005, significant orders for our PocketScript e-prescribing service came from sponsorship agreements with healthcare payors. Under our payor-sponsorship business model, we deploy PocketScript to the end-user physician and provide the end-user physician a subscription to use the service in return for payments from the healthcare payor. These payments are in the form of guaranteed payments from the healthcare payor or contingent payments that are based on contractually specified performance metrics. In some cases, these contingent payments could represent a substantial portion of the revenue opportunity under the contract. Substantially all of the end-user physicians who are using the PocketScript service and for whom we are currently recognizing revenue are doing so under a subscription arrangement that has been paid for by a healthcare payor. Although we believe that physicians will pay to use the PocketScript service following the one year of service paid for by the healthcare payors or that healthcare payors will extend their sponsorship, there is no assurance that they will do so.

In addition, we obtain revenue from prescription transaction fees from pharmacy benefit managers and others with respect to the electronic prescriptions processed through our e-prescribing service. Increasing our active physician user base and increasing prescription transaction fees are critical to the success of our plan to achieve profitability in our e-prescribing business.

Failure to sign follow-on orders with additional healthcare payors from whom a significant portion of our revenues are received or sign new sponsorship agreements with other payors in the coming months, or generate significant revenue from contingent payments, or maintain and identify other revenue opportunities for our e-prescribing services, such as add-on applications or prescription transaction fees, and/or new uses for the transaction data itself, will prevent us from achieving significant revenues from our e-prescribing services.

Healthcare providers may fail to adopt our PocketScript service. Our PocketScript e-prescribing service is targeted to the emerging market for providing secure communications among healthcare providers to deliver information in an efficient, economical manner. This is an emerging market, and the success of PocketScript is dependent, in large measure, on physicians changing the manner in which they write prescriptions. Our challenge is to make this new business attractive to physicians, and ultimately, profitable. To do so has required, and will require, us to invest significant resources, including significant amounts of cash. There is no assurance that enough paying users will ultimately be obtained to enable us to operate the PocketScript business profitably.

Failure to significantly increase our base of PocketScript users or obtain significant prescription transaction fees may result in failure to achieve the critical mass of physicians and revenue to build a successful business. We incur significant up front costs in connection with initially establishing our

PocketScript e-prescribing service with the physician users. Under our current business model, third party payors typically pay all or a majority of the variable costs of initially establishing our e-prescribing service, and a limited amount of the overhead costs associated with our e-prescribing business. Our plan is to obtain additional revenues in the form of recurring annual subscription fees to use our e-prescribing service, either paid by the third party payors or the physicians. In addition, we must obtain additional revenues from prescription transaction fees to operate this line of business profitably. As our base of physician users grows through additional physicians subscribing to use our service and the retention of existing users, we hope to generate enough revenue to become profitable in this line of business. Increasing our physician user base and increasing prescription transaction fees are critical to the success of this plan.

The preponderance of the prescription transaction fees that we currently receive are from two pharmacy benefit managers, which manage the prescription benefits for their health plan customers, and one electronic script aggregator, which receives scripts written by the physician user of our PocketScript e-prescribing service and transmits them via electronic data interchange to retail pharmacies. Our contracts with these persons are short term, meaning that the other party could cancel the contract and require us to renegotiate the contract at lower fee levels or on other unfavorable terms and conditions. These unfavorable terms and conditions could increase our costs and could require us to revise our business model.

In sum, there is no assurance as to whether, or how quickly, we will be able to increase our user base or prescription transaction fees to such a level that would enable this line of business to operate profitably. If we are not successful in these endeavors, we could be required to revise our business model, exit or reduce the scale of our-e-prescribing business, or raise additional capital.

Competition in our businesses is expected to increase, which could cause our business to fail. Our Zix-branded solutions and services are targeted to the secure e-messaging services market. Our PocketScript business is targeted to the emerging market for electronic prescriptions. As the public's and governmental authorities' awareness about the need for privacy and security of electronic communications has increased over the past few years, an increasing number of competitors have entered the market.

There are many large, well-funded participants in the information technology security industry; however, few currently participate in the secure e-messaging services market in which our Zix-branded solutions and services compete. Our service offerings are focused on the secure communications market, including secure e-messaging. Companies that compete with our Zix-branded secure e-messaging business include content management and secure delivery companies, such as Tumbleweed Communications Corp., and other secure delivery participants, such as Voltage Security, PostX, PGP Corporation, Certified Mail, Authentica, and Sigaba Corporation.

In addition, we face competition from vendors of Internet server appliances, operating systems, networking hardware, network management solutions, and security software, many of which now, or may in the future, develop or bundle secure e-messaging into their products.

Our PocketScript e-prescribing service applies the benefits of e-messaging to the medical prescription process by enabling providers to write and transmit prescriptions electronically directly to the pharmacy. Participants in the e-prescribing space include AllScripts Healthcare Solutions, MedPlus, Dr. First, Inc., InstantDX LLC, and iScribe. Competition from these companies and from vendors in related areas, such as electronic medical records vendors — who are expected to include e-prescribing services as an element of their service offering — is expected to increase.

We may face increased competition as these competitors partner with others or develop new solution and service offerings to expand the functionality that they can offer to their customers. Our competitors may, over time, develop new technologies that are perceived as being more secure, effective, or cost efficient than our own. These competitors could successfully garner a significant share of the market, to the exclusion of our company. Furthermore, increased competition could result in pricing pressures, reduced margins, or the failure of our business to achieve or maintain market acceptance, any one of which could harm our business.

Our inability to successfully and timely develop and introduce new e-messaging and e-prescribing services and related services and to implement technological changes could harm our business. The evolving nature of

the secure e-messaging and e-prescribing businesses require us to continually develop and introduce new and related solutions and services and to improve the performance, features, and reliability of our existing solutions and services, particularly in response to competitive offerings.

We have under development new feature sets for our secure e-messaging and e-prescribing businesses. We may also introduce new services. The success of new or enhanced features and services depends on several factors — primarily market acceptance. We may not succeed in developing and marketing new or enhanced features and services that respond to competitive and technological developments and changing customer needs. This could harm our business.

If the market for secure e-messaging and e-prescribing services and related services does not continue to grow, demand for our solutions and services will be adversely affected. The market for secure e-messaging is a developing market. The market for e-prescribing is an emerging market. Continued growth of the secure e-messaging and e-prescribing services markets will depend, to a large extent, on the market recognizing the need for secure electronic communications, such as email encryption and e-prescribing. Failure of these markets to grow would harm our business.

Future asset impairments could affect our financial results. On September 30, 2005, we sold our other MyDocOnline service, Dr. Chart, a Web-based communication tool that connects healthcare providers and hospital-based laboratories by allowing doctors to initiate lab orders, check medical necessity compliance, and view results rapidly and accurately using a secure Internet connection. The sale of the Dr. Chart service resulted in ZixCorp recognizing a one-time, non-cash loss from the sale in the third quarter of 2005 totaling \$4.8 million. The primary factor in determining the amount of the loss was the inclusion of the full amount of goodwill associated with the purchase of MyDocOnline, totaling \$4.8 million.

As of December 31, 2005, we have \$2.2 million of goodwill on our balance sheet relating to the eSecure product line. Goodwill is evaluated at least on an annual basis or whenever there is a reason to question if the goodwill values are impaired. We also have \$4.2 million of property and other long-lived assets. The carrying value of these assets are evaluated whenever there is reason to question if the values are impaired. Future events could impact the valuation of goodwill and long-lived assets. It is possible that we may incur further charges for other asset impairments in the future as we evaluate the prospects of our various lines of business and the use of technologies acquired by us from third parties via asset acquisitions in 2003 and 2004.

Capacity limits on our technology and network hardware and software may be difficult to project, and we may not be able to expand and/or upgrade our systems to meet increased use, which would result in reduced revenues. While we have ample through-put capacity to handle our customers' requirements for the medium term, at some point we may be required to materially expand and/or upgrade our technology and network hardware and software. We may not be able to accurately project the rate of increase in usage on our network, particularly since we have significantly expanded our potential customer base by the growing use of our PocketScript service, which is supported by our ZixData CenterTM. In addition, we may not be able to expand and/or upgrade our systems and network hardware and software capabilities in a timely manner to accommodate increased traffic on our network. If we do not timely and appropriately expand and/or upgrade our systems and network hardware and software, we may lose customers and revenues.

Security interruptions to our data centers could disrupt our business, and any security breaches could expose us to liability and negatively impact customer demand for our solutions and services. Our business depends on the uninterrupted operation of our data centers — currently, our ZixData Center located in Dallas, Texas; and the Austin, Texas data center used for fail-over and business continuity services. We must protect these centers from loss, damage, or interruption caused by fire, power loss, telecommunications failure, or other events beyond our control. Any damage or failure that causes interruptions in our data centers' operations could materially harm our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

In addition, our ability to issue digitally-signed certified time-stamps and public encryption codes in connection with our Zix-branded solutions and services and to support the PocketScript e-prescribing service depends on the efficient operation of the Internet connections between customers and our data centers. We depend on Internet service providers efficiently operating these connections. These providers have experienced

periodic operational problems or outages in the past. Any of these problems or outages could adversely affect customer satisfaction.

Furthermore, it is critical that our facilities and infrastructure remain secure and the market perceives them to be secure. Despite our implementation of network security measures, our infrastructure may be vulnerable to physical break-ins, computer viruses, attacks by hackers, and similar disruptions from unauthorized tampering with our computer systems. In addition, we are vulnerable to coordinated attempts to overload our systems with data, resulting in denial or reduction of service to some or all of our users for a period of time. We do not carry insurance to compensate us for losses that may occur as a result of any of these events; therefore, it is possible that we may have to use additional resources to address these problems.

Secure messages sent through our ZixPort® and ZixMessage Center™ messaging portals, in connection with the operation of our secure e-messaging services, include personal healthcare information as well as personal financial information. This information will reside, for a user-specified period of time, in our secure data center network; and individual prescription histories transmitted through our PocketScript e-prescribing system and other personally identifiable health care information will reside in our secure data center network. Federal and state laws impose significant financial penalties for unauthorized disclosure of personal information. Exposure of this information, resulting from any physical or electronic break-ins or other security breaches or compromises of this information, could expose us to significant liability, and customers could be reluctant to use our Internet-related services.

Pending litigation could have a material impact on our operating results and financial condition. Beginning in early September 2004, several purported shareholder class action lawsuits were filed in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas against us and certain of our current and former officers and directors. The purported class action lawsuits seek unspecified monetary damages on behalf of purchasers of ZixCorp's common stock between October 30, 2003 and May 4, 2004. The purported shareholder class action lawsuits allege that the defendants made materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), during this time period.

Also, three purported shareholder derivative lawsuits have been filed against us and certain of our current and former officers and directors. The shareholder derivative lawsuits relate to the allegedly materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions that are the subject of the purported shareholder class action lawsuits. The derivative lawsuits name ZixCorp as a nominal defendant and as actual defendants the individuals named in the purported shareholder class action lawsuits mentioned above and others. The suits seek to require ZixCorp to initiate legal action for unspecified damages against the individual defendants named in the purported shareholder class action lawsuits. The suits also allege breaches of fiduciary duty, abuse of control, insider selling, and misappropriation of information; and seek contribution and indemnification against the individual defendants.

These lawsuits may require significant management time and attention and could result in significant legal expenses. While we believe these lawsuits are without merit and intend to defend them vigorously, we are unable to predict the scope or outcome of these matters and quantify their eventual impact, if any, on our company. An unfavorable outcome could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, cash flow, and financial condition. We maintain insurance that may limit our financial exposure for defense costs and liability for an unfavorable outcome, should we not prevail, for claims covered by the insurance coverage.

We may have to defend our rights in intellectual property that we use in our services, which could be disruptive and expensive to our business. We may have to defend our intellectual property rights or defend against claims that we are infringing the rights of others. Intellectual property litigation and controversies are disruptive and expensive. Infringement claims could require us to develop non-infringing services or enter into royalty or licensing arrangements. Royalty or licensing arrangements, if required, may not be obtainable on terms acceptable to us. Our business could be significantly harmed if we are not able to develop or license the necessary technology. Furthermore, it is possible that others may independently develop substantially equivalent intellectual property, thus enabling them to effectively compete against us.

Defects or errors in our services could harm our business. We subject our solutions and services to quality assurance testing prior to release. Regardless of the quality assurance testing, any of our solutions could contain undetected defects or errors. In particular, our PocketScript system is used to transmit prescriptions. Defects or errors in our PocketScript system could result in inaccurate prescriptions being generated, which could result in injury or death to patients. Undetected defects or errors could result in loss of or delay in revenues, failure to achieve market acceptance, diversion of development resources, injury to our reputation, litigation claims, increased insurance costs, or increased service and warranty costs. Any one of these could prevent us from implementing our business model and achieving the revenues we need to operate profitably.

Public key cryptography technology is subject to risks. Our Zix-branded solutions and services and the PocketScript e-prescribing service employ, and future solutions and services may employ, public key cryptography technology. With public key cryptography technology, a public key and a private key are used to encrypt and decrypt messages. The security afforded by this technology depends, in large measure, on the integrity of the private key, which is dependent, in part, on the application of certain mathematical principles. The integrity of the private key is predicated on the assumption that it is difficult to mathematically derive the private key from the related public key. Should methods be developed that make it easier to derive the private key, the security of encryption services using public key cryptography technology would be reduced or eliminated and such services could become unmarketable. This could require us to make significant changes to our services, which could damage our reputation and otherwise hurt our business. Moreover, there have been public reports of the successful decryption of certain encrypted messages. This or related publicity could adversely affect public perception of the security afforded by public key cryptography technology, which could harm our business.

We depend on key personnel. We depend on the performance of our senior management team — including our Chairman, CEO, and President, Richard D. Spurr, and our Vice President of Finance and Administration, CFO, and Treasurer, Bradley C. Almond, and their direct reports and other key employees, particularly highly skilled technical personnel. Our success depends on our ability to attract, retain, and motivate these individuals. There are no binding agreements with any of our employees that prevent them from leaving our company at any time. There is competition for these personnel. In addition, we do not maintain key person life insurance on any of our personnel. The loss of the services of any of our key employees or our failure to attract, retain, and motivate key employees could harm our business.

We rely on third parties. If critical services and products that we source from third parties were to no longer be made available to us or at a considerably higher price than we currently pay for them, and suitable alternatives could not be found, our business could be harmed.

For certain elements of our service offerings, we sometimes rely on the products and services of third parties under contracts. Those third parties are not under our control beyond the terms of their agreements and, therefore, should they elect to withhold their products or services or significantly raise their prices, we could be damaged financially in lower returns on sales and a lessening of competitive advantages if suitable alternatives could not be found in a reasonable period of time.

We could be affected by government regulation. Exports of software solutions and services using encryption technology, such as our Zix-branded solutions and services, are generally restricted by the U.S. government. Although we have obtained U.S. government approval to export our solutions and services to almost all countries, the list of countries to which our solutions and services cannot be exported could be revised in the future. Furthermore, some countries impose restrictions on the use of encryption solutions and services, such as ours. Failure to obtain the required governmental approvals would preclude the sale or use of our solutions and services in international markets.

Furthermore, boards of pharmacy in the various states in which our PocketScript business operates regulate the process by which physicians write prescriptions. While regulations in the states in which this business currently operates generally permit the electronic writing of prescriptions, such regulations could be revised in the future. Moreover, regulations in states in which our PocketScript business does not currently operate may not be as favorable and may impede our ability to develop business in these states.

The federal government has proposed regulations to create an exception to the prohibition on physicians' referrals to health care entities with which they have financial relationships for certain electronic prescribing arrangements, to be codified at 42 C.F.R. §411.357(v), and an exception to the related federal health care anti-kickback rules for certain electronic prescribing arrangements, to be codified at 42 C.F.R. §1001.952(x). The purpose of the proposed regulations is to encourage physicians to use electronic prescribing systems to create and deliver prescriptions to the pharmacy. The proposed regulations seek to accomplish this purpose by creating certain safe harbors that are intended to encourage health care entities, such as health insurance companies and hospitals, to provide financial incentives to physicians to use electronic prescribing systems. There is no assurance that the final regulations will actually encourage the use of electronic prescribing systems. Furthermore, the final regulations could provide other participants in the market a competitive advantage or could have currently unforeseen consequences that harm our business.

Also, future state or federal regulation could mandate standards for the electronic writing of prescriptions or for the secure electronic transmittal of personal health information through the Internet that our technology and systems do not comply with, which would require us to modify our technology and systems. The costs of compliance could be substantial.

Our stock price may be volatile. The market price of our common stock has fluctuated significantly in the past and is likely to fluctuate in the future. Our stock price may decrease as a result of the dilutive effect caused by the additional number of shares that may become available in the market due to the issuances of our common stock in connection with the capital funding and acquisition transactions we completed over the last few years. As of February 15, 2006, there was a short position in our common stock of 3,552,617 shares, which may affect the volatility of our stock price.

One investor owns a large percentage of our outstanding stock and could significantly influence the outcome of actions. George W. Haywood and an IRA for the benefit of Mr. Haywood beneficially own approximately 11.4% of our outstanding common stock (measured as of February 13, 2006). Therefore, Mr. Haywood could exert substantial influence over all matters requiring approval by our shareholders, including the election of directors. Mr. Haywood's interests may not be aligned with the interests of our other shareholders. This concentration of ownership and voting power may discourage or prevent someone from acquiring our business.

We have a certain amount of debt and may be unable to service or refinance this debt, or servicing this debt may restrict cash available for our business operations, or complying with the covenants of the debt could restrict certain desired business actions. As of December 31, 2005 our total outstanding indebtedness, including capital leases, requires us to make payments totaling \$8.1 million payable over the next two years, excluding interest. This level of debt could have negative consequences. For example, it could:

- result in our inability to comply with the financial and other restrictive covenants in our outstanding convertible notes, which among other things, require us to maintain specified cash levels and limit our ability to incur debt and sell assets, which could in turn result in an event of default that, if not cured or waived, could have a material adverse effect on our operations;
- require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to make scheduled principal payments on our debt or to meet required cash reserves, thereby reducing the availability of our cash flow for working capital, capital investments, and other business activities;
- · increase our vulnerability to adverse industry and general economic conditions;
- limit our ability to obtain additional financing to fund future working capital, capital investments, and other business activities;
- · limit our ability to refinance our indebtedness on terms that are commercially reasonable; and
- limit our flexibility to plan for, and react to, changes in our business and our industry.

We have a significant amount of convertible securities and related warrants outstanding and may issue additional equity securities in the future. Conversion or redemption of our outstanding convertible note into our

common stock, exercise of the outstanding warrants, and future issuances or conversion of other securities will dilute the ownership interests of existing shareholders. The outstanding balance of our convertible promissory note was \$5.0 million at December 31, 2005. Per the terms of our convertible note, the full amount outstanding may be converted by the holders at a conversion price of \$5.38 per share. If fully converted at this price, we could be obligated to issue an additional 929,368 shares of our common stock, assuming shareholder approval. We have also issued warrants covering 1,910,834 shares of our common stock to the current and former holders of the convertible notes and additional warrants to purchase 166,667 shares of common stock were issued to the placement agent for the transaction. Including these warrants, we have outstanding warrants and options, including options held by our employees, covering approximately 15.2 million shares of our common stock with exercise prices ranging from \$1.44 to \$57.60.

The issuances of shares of common stock in respect of the convertible note and these warrants and options would result in a substantial voting dilution of our current shareholders. Any sales in the public market of the common stock issuable upon such conversion or redemption of the notes or exercise of the warrants and options could adversely affect prevailing market prices of our common stock.

In the future, we may determine to seek additional capital funding or to acquire additional businesses, which could involve the issuance of one or more types of equity securities, including convertible debt, common and convertible preferred stock, and warrants to acquire common or preferred stock. Such equity securities could be issued at or below the then-prevailing market price of our common stock. In addition, we incent our employees and attract new employees by issuing shares of our common stock and options to purchase shares of our common stock. The interest of our existing shareholders may be diluted by any equity securities issued in capital funding financings or business acquisitions and would be diluted by any such future share issuances and stock option grants to employees.

Finally, as a result of the anti-dilution provisions of the warrants described above, we may be obligated to register with the SEC additional shares of common stock issuable to the warrant holders for public resale.

We may have liability for indemnification claims arising from the sale of our Web Inspector®, Message Inspector®, and Dr. Chart® product lines. We disposed of our Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines in March 2005 and our Dr. Chart product line in September 2005. In selling those products, we agreed to provide customary indemnification to the purchasers of those businesses for breaches of representations and warranties, covenants, and other specified matters. Indemnification claims could be asserted against us with respect to these matters. The Company has evaluated these indemnifications and determined that no accrual is currently necessary.

We may encounter other risks. We may encounter other unanticipated risks and uncertainties in the markets we serve or in developing new services, and we cannot give assurance that we will be successful in responding to any unanticipated risks or uncertainties.

There are no assurances that we will be successful or that we will not encounter other, and even unanticipated, risks. We discuss other operating, financial or legal risks or uncertainties in our periodic filings with the SEC. We are, of course, also subject to general economic risks.

NOTE ON FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS AND RISK FACTORS

This document contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Act") and Section 21E of the Exchange Act. All statements other than statements of historical fact are "forward-looking statements" for purposes of federal and state securities laws, including: any projections of future business, market share, earnings, revenues, or other financial items; any statements of the plans, strategies, and objectives of management for future operations; any statements concerning proposed new products, services, or developments; any statements regarding future economic conditions or performance; any statements of belief; and any statements of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing. Forward-looking statements may include the words "may," "will," "predict," "project," "forecast," "plan," "should," "could," "goal," "estimate," "intend," "continue," "believe," "expect," "outlook," "antici-

pate," "hope," and other similar expressions. Such forward-looking statements may be contained in the "Risk Factors" section above, and the "Management's Discussion and Analysis" below, among other places.

Although we believe that the expectations reflected in any of our forward-looking statements are reasonable, actual results could differ materially from those projected or assumed in any of our forward-looking statements. Our future financial condition and results of operations, as well as any forward-looking statements, are subject to change and to inherent risks and uncertainties, such as those disclosed in this document. We do not intend, and undertake no obligation, to update any forward-looking statement.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 2. Properties

During 2005 ZixCorp leased properties that are considered material to the operations of the Company in the following locations: Mason, Ohio; Burlington, Massachusetts; Ottawa, Ontario, Canada; as well as in Dallas, Round Rock, and Austin, Texas. With the exception of the Dallas and Austin offices, all locations are used solely for selling, marketing, and development activities. The Dallas office is the Company headquarters and the location of the ZixData Center. The Austin location maintains the equipment necessary for full disaster recovery and is not used to support ongoing company operations. The ZixCorp facilities are suitable for the Company's current needs and are considered adequate to support expected growth. The Company has excess capacity in Round Rock, Texas and is seeking to reduce the current space in that location.

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

Beginning in early September 2004, several purported shareholder class action lawsuits were filed in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas against the Company and certain of its current and former officers and directors. The purported class action lawsuits seek unspecified monetary damages on behalf of purchasers of the Company's common stock between October 30, 2003 and May 4, 2004. The purported shareholder class action lawsuits allege that the defendants made materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act during this time period. These several class action lawsuits have been consolidated into one case. The named defendants are Zix Corporation, Dennis F. Heathcote, Daniel S. Nutkis, John A. Ryan, Ronald A. Woessner, and Steve M. York.

The Company has filed a motion to dismiss the consolidated lawsuits pursuant to Rules 9(b) and 12(b)(6) of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure and also pursuant to the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act. The Company anticipates that it will be some months before the U.S. District Court rules on the Company's motion.

Also, three "shareholder derivative" lawsuits have been filed against the Company and certain named individuals, as described below. The purported shareholder derivative lawsuits relate to the allegedly materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions that are the subject of the purported shareholder class action lawsuits. The derivative lawsuits name the Company as a nominal defendant and as actual defendants the individuals named in the purported shareholder class action lawsuits mentioned above, as well as Bradley C. Almond, Wael Mohamed, Russell J. Morgan, Richard D. Spurr, and the Company's current (and former) outside directors, Charles N. Kahn, III, Michael E. Keane, James S. Marston, Paul E. Schlosberg, Antonio R. Sanchez III, and Ben G. Streetman. The suits seek to require the Company to initiate legal action for unspecified damages against the individual defendants named in the shareholder class action lawsuits. The suits also allege breaches of fiduciary duty, abuse of control, insider selling, gross mismanagement, waste of corporate assets, and misappropriation of information and seek contribution and indemnification against the individual defendants. One of the shareholder derivative lawsuits was stayed by agreement of the parties pending resolution of the shareholder class action lawsuits. The second shareholder derivative lawsuit was stayed by agreement of the parties until March 1, 2006. If the plantiffs do not agree to a further stay of this lawsuit, the Company intends to file a motion to compel a further stay. The individual defendants

and the Company have filed a motion to stay the third shareholder derivative lawsuit. Two of the derivative lawsuits are pending in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas, Dallas Division, and the other is pending in the County Court at Law No. Two, Dallas County, Texas.

The Company has indemnification obligations to the individual defendants above, the terms of which provide for no limitation to the maximum future payments under such indemnifications. The Company is unable to develop an estimate of the maximum potential amount of future payments under the indemnifications due to the inherent uncertainties involved in such litigation. The Company maintains insurance, subject to limitations set forth in the policies, which is intended to cover the costs of claims made against the defendants.

Item 4. Submission of Matters to Vote of Security Holders

On August 9, 2005, the Company agreed to sell and issue to certain purchasers (the "Purchasers") under a securities purchase agreement (the "Securities Purchase Agreement") an aggregate of 10,503,862 units. Each unit consisted of (i) one share of the Company's common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, and (ii) a related warrant to purchase 0.33 of one share of its common stock. Under Nasdaq rules the Company could not, without the approval of its shareholders, issue more than 6,511,000 shares of its common stock (Or 19.99% of its issued and outstanding shares immediately prior to the execution of the Securities Purchase Agreement). Due to these limitations, the Company issued only an aggregate of 6,302,318 shares of common stock and related warrants to purchase an additional 2,079,767 shares of its common stock to the Purchasers at the closing of the Securities Purchase Agreement in exchange for proceeds of approximately \$15,773,000 (\$14,609,000 in net proceeds to the Company after transaction fees of \$1,164,000).

On November 21, 2005, the Company held a special meeting of shareholders. At this meeting, shareholders were asked to consider and vote upon a proposal to issue the balance of the shares and warrants that the Purchasers agreed to purchase from the Company (*i.e.*, an aggregate of 4,201,544 shares of common stock and related warrants to purchase 1,386,507 additional shares of the Company's common stock). The tabulation of votes with respect to the issuance of the excess securities is as follows:

For	Against	Abstain	Non-Votes
11,716,682	1,118,195	80,678	21,421,229

Broker

The shareholders elected Robert C. Hausmann, Charles N. Kahn III, and Paul E. Schlosberg as members of the Company's Board of Directors. The tabulation of votes with respect to the election of directions is as follows:

Nominee	For	Withheld
Robert C. Hausmann	33,454,426	882,358
Charles N. Kahn III	33,529,489	807,295
Paul E. Schlosberg	33,475,160	861,624

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant's Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

ZixCorp's common stock trades on The Nasdaq Stock Market under the symbol ZIXI. The table below shows the high and low sales prices by quarter for 2005 and 2004. These prices do not include adjustments for retail mark-ups, mark-downs or commissions.

		2005		2004	
Quarter Ended	High	Low	High	Low	
March 31	\$5.34	\$2.67	\$17.50	\$8.04	
June 30	\$3.92	\$2.50	\$18.55	\$6.33	
September 30	\$3.84	\$1.94	\$ 7.95	\$3.81	
December 31	\$2.50	\$1.50	\$ 6.25	\$3.84	

At March 6, 2006, there were 49,693,167 shares of common stock outstanding held by 526 stockholders of record. On that date, the last reported sales price of the common stock was \$1.59.

ZixCorp has not paid any cash dividends on its common stock since 1995 and does not anticipate doing so in the foreseeable future. However, there are no restrictions preventing the Company from doing so.

Certain information pertaining to ZixCorp securities authorized for issuance under equity compensation plans is incorporated by reference from the section "COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS — Equity Compensation Plan Information" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

In 2005, the Company did not engage in any share repurchase program of its common stock.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

The following selected financial data should be read in conjunction with "Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations," the consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included elsewhere herein. No cash dividends were declared in any of the five years shown below:

	Year Ended December 31,				
	2005	2004	2003	2002	2001
		(In thousan			
Statement of Operations Data:					
Revenues(1)	\$ 13,964	\$ 14,127	\$ 5,840	\$ 1,672	\$ 317
Cost of revenues(2)	(14,194)	(15,878)	(8,211)	(8,999)	(14,996)
Research and development expenses(2)	(6,520)	(9,331)	(5,896)	(6,180)	(9,019)
Selling, general and administrative					
expenses(2)	(26,358)	(29,399)	(19,907)	(19,335)	(29,892)
Customer Deposit Forfeiture(3)	960	_	_	_	_
Net Loss on Sale of Product Lines(4)	(3,716)	_	_	_	_
Loss on Extinguishment of Convertible					
Debt(5)	(1,283)	_	_	_	_
Asset impairment charge(6)	(288)	(675)	_	_	_
Interest expense(7)	(6,848)	(801)	(13)	(2,141)	_
Loss from continuing operations	(43,596)	(42,040)	(27,667)	(34,299)	(56,794)
Basic and diluted loss per common share from					
continuing operations(8)	(1.20)	(1.33)	(1.23)	(2.07)	(3.32)
Shares used in computing basic and diluted					
loss per common share	36,452	31,533	23,525	18,129	17,083
Balance Sheet Data:					
Working capital(11)	9,348	4,913	7,283	13,668	17,266
Total assets	34,115	52,242	26,419	21,000	32,436
Debt obligations (9)	7,063	19,252	_	_	_
Convertible preferred stock(10)	_	_	_	5,653	_
Stockholders, equity	10,397	14,765	17,919	11,545	27,529

The Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the businesses of PocketScript, Elron Software, and MyDocOnline in July and September of 2003, and January 2004, respectively. The results of operations of PocketScript, Elron Software, and MyDocOnline are included in the Company's results of operations from their dates of acquisition. On March 11, 2005, the MI/WI product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). On September 30, 2005, the Dr. Chart product line was sold to MITEM (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). During 2000 and extending through the third quarter of 2003, the Company's reporting classification was that of a development stage company.

Notes on Selected Financial Data

(1) Revenues were insignificant during years 2001 and 2002. The respective increases in revenue were mainly due to the nature of the Company's subscription-based secure e-messaging business, which is experiencing renewal rates of 95% combined with continued additions of new customers. Revenue growth was further bolstered by the acquisitions of MyDocOnline in January 2004 and PocketScript and Elron Software in July and September 2003. Increased revenues resulting from these acquisitions totaled \$4.0 million, \$4.2 million and \$1.3 million in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. On March 11, 2005, the MI/WI product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard. During 2005, the MI/WI product lines contributed \$0.6 million to total revenues (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements) versus revenues in 2004 and 2003 of \$4.1 million and \$1.3 million respectively. On September 30, 2005, the Dr. Chart product line was sold to MITEM. During 2005, this

- product line contributed \$0.3 million to total revenues (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements) versus revenues in 2004 of \$0.5 million.
- (2) In 2005, 2004, 2003, 2002, and 2001, expenses associated with continuing operations include non-cash stock-based compensation of \$1.1 million, \$4.1 million, \$1.0 million, \$2.5 million, and \$8.4 million, respectively. These were often in association with reductions in force and related severance agreements. In 2001, cost of revenues includes a \$3 million write-off of digital identification certificates. Selling, general, and administrative expenses include advertising costs of \$0.8 million, \$0.7 million, \$1.4 million, \$2.9 million, and \$4.5 million for 2005, 2004, 2003, 2002, and 2001, respectively.
- (3) A Master Services Agreement was entered into with Aventis for \$4.0 million on January 30, 2004, for the Company's performance of various future services. The services were to be delivered in minimum amounts of \$1.0 million, \$1.0 million, and \$2.0 million prior to January 30, 2005, January 30, 2006, and January 30, 2007 respectively. The services are to be defined on an ongoing basis over the life of the agreement and valued in accordance with pricing for similar services rendered by the Company for other customers. Aventis paid the \$4.0 million upon execution of the Master Services Agreement. Subsequent to the MyDocOnline acquisition, Aventis merged with Sanofi and the rights under this agreement were transferred to the new company, Sanofi-Aventis. Sanofi-Aventis has expressed to the ZixCorp that after the merger, the combined company would have other focuses and they forfeited the remaining 2005 element of the deposit for that year totaling \$0.96 million (see Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements).
- (4) On March 11, 2005, the Company sold its MI/WI product lines to CyberGuard. The net gained realized on the sale was \$1.0 million. On September 30, 2005, the Company sold its Dr. Chart product line to MITEM. The net loss recognized on the sale was \$4.8 million. The combined impact of these transactions is a net loss of \$3.7 million for 2005. (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements)
- (5) On December 30, 2005, the Company transacted an early extinguishment of 50% of the outstanding balance of the convertible notes payable (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements). The total loss on the extinguishment of debt was \$1.3 million.
- (6) In 2005, the Company recorded a \$0.3 million asset impairment charge on certain fixed assets that were not being utilized and had no identifiable value to the Company (see Note 7 to the consolidated financial statements). In 2004, the Company shutdown all activity associated with its Connect product. As a result, an impairment of the developed technology asset was recognized for \$0.7 million (see Notes 4 and 8 to the consolidated financial statements).
- (7) In 2005, interest expense includes charges of \$6.4 million related to the Company's \$20 million in convertible notes and related warrants issued on November 2, 2004. The interest expense from the initial purchase agreement included amortization of the warrants value as a discount on the notes, deferred finance charges and stated interest. In 2005, the Company restructured the notes and created a beneficial conversion feature which was valued at \$2.5 million and fully amortized in 2005 (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements).
 - In 2004, interest expense also included charges of \$0.5 million, which relates to the \$20 million aggregate convertible notes. In 2002, interest expense included a charge of \$1.7 million representing the beneficial conversion feature resulting from the issuance of notes payable convertible into shares of common stock at an effective price less than the fair market value of the common stock on the date the notes were issued.
- (8) In calculating the basic and diluted loss per common share for 2003 and 2002, the Company's loss from continuing operations and net loss have been increased by \$1.4 million and \$3.2 million, respectively, representing the preferred stock dividends associated with the Series A and Series B convertible preferred stocks.
- (9) Debt obligations at December 31, 2005 consist of convertible promissory notes payable totaling \$4.4 million, promissory notes payable totaling \$2.2 million, a short-term promissory note totaling \$0.3 million and capital leases totaling \$0.2 million. All notes payable are shown net of unamortized discounts. December 31, 2004 balance consisted of convertible promissory notes payable totaling \$17.2 million, promissory note payable totaling \$1.8 million, and capital leases totaling \$0.2 million (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements).
- (10) With regards to the outstanding shares in 2002, all of these shares and related accrued dividends were converted throughout 2003 into shares of the Company's common stock.
- (11) Working capital includes customer deposits and deferred revenue totaling \$8.1 million, both as of December 31, 2005.

Item 7. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations Overview

The Company operates in a single reporting segment, providing solutions that protect, manage and deliver sensitive electronic information. These solutions are grouped into two product lines: eSecure and eHealth.

eSecure is a comprehensive suite of secure messaging solutions which allow an enterprise to use policy driven rules to determine which emails need to be sent securely in order to comply with regulations or corporate policy. The eSecure portfolio of commercial products and services include: ZixMail, a desktop solution for encrypting and securely delivering email; ZixVPM (Virtual Private Messenger), an e-messaging gateway solution that provides company-wide privacy protection for inbound and outbound email communications; ZixAuditor, an assessment service used to analyze email traffic patterns and monitor compliance with corporate and regulatory policies; and ZixPort, a secure Web-messaging portal. Further, the Company first targeted the healthcare sector, where the legislated mandates of the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPAA), a 1996 law that requires protected health information to be safeguarded over open networks, are driving demand. The privacy regulations for this law took effect in April 2003 and the security regulations took effect in April 2005. The Company continues to make a strategic effort to expand its direct sales and marketing outside of its core market of health care into insurance and finance, as well as made efforts to expand the Company's distribution and reseller networks, which target non health care vertical markets. eSecure had previously included the MI/WI products, previously acquired in the Elron Software, Inc. acquisition in September 2003, which were sold to CyberGuard in March 2005 (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). eSecure is commonly referred to herein as Secure Messaging.

In July 2003, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the business of PocketScript, LLC ("PocketScript"), a privately-held development-stage enterprise that provided electronic prescription solutions for the healthcare industry. This acquisition enabled the Company to expand its services into eHealth, specifically, the e-prescribing marketplace, which is viewed as a promising market as more physicians leverage technology in delivering care. eHealth consists of an e-prescribing solution that allows physicians to use a handheld device to prescribe drugs and transmit the prescription electronically to a pharmacy. During the prescribing process, the physician is provided with information such as insurance formulary and drug interactions that normally would not be available in a paper prescription format thus allowing the physician to leverage technology for better patient care at the point of delivery. This expansion was paired with the fact that the number of prescriptions written annually in the United States continues to increase and confidence in the safety of written prescriptions declines. The Company's primary go-to-market model regarding the PocketScript product, is to sell the service to major national insurance payors, such as Blue Cross Blue Shield entities and Aetna, who in turn provide it to physicians (sponsorship of the service) in their coverage area. Economically, the Company relies on the annual service fees paid by the insurance payors or the physicians as well as current and future anticipated transaction fees in order to make this business profitable. eHealth had previously included the Dr. Chart hospital-based lab results delivery product, previously acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition in January 2004, which was sold to MITEM in September 2005 (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements).

The foundation of the Company's business strategy is the development of a subscription business. The Company seeks to build and maintain reliable revenue growth by adding new customers while retaining a high percentage of existing customers. The subscription model requires large up front investment to establish the service but over time the fixed set up costs are exceeded by the recurring subscription fees. The nature of the subscription business provides superior returns after the setup costs are overcome as incremental costs to add new users are very low relative to the incremental subscription revenue. Additionally, the Company is expecting transaction fees associated with its e-prescribing business to augment its annual service fees.

In 2005, the Company was successful in reducing its product offerings to focus on two core products where it feels it has a competitive advantage. These two core products are Secure Messaging (eSecure) and e-prescribing (eHealth). As a secondary but equally important business strategy, the Company is balancing the mature and cash producing nature of its mature offering, eSecure, with the start up and net cash investing offering of eHealth.

Operationally, the success of the Company is primarily associated with the following key metrics:

- · New subscriptions (termed new first year orders) for the Secure Messaging solution
- Renewal rates for the Secure Messaging service
- New insurance payor sponsorships of the PocketScript service to physicians
- Successful adoption and usage of the PocketScript service by physicians
- Retention of the users (physicians) of the PocketScript service
- Future transaction fees (or related fees) associated with the use of the PocketScript service
- The ability to increase the business volume with reasonable cost increases

Known trends regarding these key metrics and their implication on the Company's current and future capital requirements are discussed throughout this MD&A.

Operating in emerging markets involves risks and uncertainties, and there are no assurances that the Company will be successful in its efforts. Successful growth of an early-stage enterprise is costly and speculative. The Company's growth depends on the timely development and market acceptance of its products and services. The Company has incurred significant operating losses in prior years, the use of cash resources continues at a substantial level and the Company anticipates further operating losses in 2006. The Company will continue to place a strong emphasis on actions to become cash flow breakeven as it balances the need for investments in the e-prescribing emerging market with its maturing and contributing Secure Messaging product. This emphasis might entail near term cost reductions that may come in the form of workforce reductions, decreased investments in certain areas of the business, geographic consolidation, the incurrence of debt or sale of additional common stock. Strategic actions intended to achieve the goal of cash flow breakeven might have intended or unintended short-term adverse effects on certain financial performance metrics for the Company.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

The preparation of financial statements and related disclosures in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires the Company's management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the Company's consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from these estimates and assumptions. Critical accounting policies and estimates are defined as those that are both most important to the portrayal of the Company's financial condition and results and require management's most subjective judgments. The Company's most critical accounting policies and estimates are described below.

Long-Lived Assets — The accounting policies and estimates relating to the long-lived assets are considered critical because of the significant impact that impairment or obsolescence could have on the Company's operating results.

The Company's long-lived assets subject to amortization and depreciation are comprised of identified intangibles and property and equipment aggregating \$4,211,000 or 12% of total assets at December 31, 2005. The property and equipment and intangible assets are reviewed for impairment when certain triggering events occur where there is reason to believe that the value has been diminished or impaired. The amount of a potential impairment is determined by comparing the carrying amount of an asset to the value determined from a projected discounted cash flow method, using a discount rate that is considered to be commensurate with the risk inherent in the Company's current business model. Assumptions are made with respect to future net cash flows expected to be generated by the related asset. An impairment charge would be recorded for an amount by which the carrying value of the asset exceeded the discounted projected net cash flows. Also, even where a current impairment charge is not necessary, the remaining useful lives are evaluated.

During the first quarter of 2005, the Company evaluated the estimated useful lives of the intangible assets relating to the MyDocOnline acquisition and the lives for developed technology and customer relationships

were reduced to 3 years from 5 years and 4 years, respectively. This change in estimate is accounted for prospectively beginning January 1, 2005. Should conditions emerge that require these assets to be impaired, the Company could recognize a sizable loss. Also during 2005, the Company recorded a \$288,000 impairment charge on fixed assets that were not being utilized and which had no perceived future value.

Goodwill, totaling \$2,161,000 or 6% of total assets at December 31, 2005, represents the remaining cost in excess of fair value of net assets acquired in the September 2003 acquisition of Elron Software. Goodwill was \$9,119,000 or 17% of total assets at December 31, 2004.

In accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, goodwill is not being amortized; however, the Company evaluates its goodwill for impairment annually in the fourth quarter or when there is reason to believe that the value has been diminished or impaired. Evaluations for possible impairment are based upon a comparison of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to which the goodwill has been assigned to the sum of the carrying value of the assets and liabilities of that unit including the assigned goodwill value. The fair values used in this evaluation are estimated based upon the Company's market capitalization, which is based on the number of shares of outstanding stock and market price of the stock. An impairment is deemed to exist if the net book value of the unit exceeds its estimated fair value. The sale of the Message Inspector and Web Inspector products in the first quarter of 2005, which were a significant part of the Elron acquisition, caused the Company to evaluate the goodwill associated with the sale of net assets representing a portion of the eSecure reporting unit. As a result, the Company reduced goodwill in the first quarter of 2005 by \$2,161,000 as part of the carrying value of the net assets related to that transaction. This represented 50% of the acquired goodwill from the Elron acquisition. The sale of the Dr. Chart product caused the Company to evaluate the goodwill associated with the purchase of MyDocOnline, of which Dr. Chart was a significant portion. As a result, the Company included in the carrying amount of assets sold in the Dr. Chart sale, the entire goodwill balance of \$4,797,000 associated with the acquisition of MyDocOnline. See Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements for additional discussion of these transactions.

Future changes made to the current estimates or assumptions, including such factors as order volumes and price levels, life spans of purchased technology, continuity of acquired customers, alternative uses for property and equipment and levels of operating expenses, could result in an unanticipated impairment charge from the write-down of the Company's long-lived assets or goodwill.

Deferred Tax Assets — Deferred tax assets are recognized if it is "more likely than not" that the subject net operating loss carry-forwards and unused tax credits will be realized on future federal income tax returns. At December 31, 2005, the Company continued to provide a full valuation allowance against accumulated U.S. deferred tax assets of \$99,325,000, reflecting the Company's historical losses and the uncertainty of future taxable income. If the Company begins to generate U.S. taxable income in a future period or if the facts and circumstances on which its estimates and assumptions are based were to change, thereby impacting the likelihood of realizing the deferred tax assets, judgment would have to be applied in determining the amount of valuation allowance no longer required. Reversal of all or a part of this valuation allowance could have a significant positive impact on operating results in the period that it becomes more likely than not that certain of the Company's deferred tax assets will be realized.

Revenue Recognition — The Company recognizes revenue in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, as promulgated by SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, SOP 98-9, Modification of SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, With respect to Certain Transactions, Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") Abstract No. 00-21, Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables, and Securities and Exchange Commission Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 104, Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements, and other related pronouncements. Accounting for revenue is complex due to the long-term and often multiple-element nature of ZixCorp's contracts with customers and the potential for incorrect application of accounting guidance requires that revenue recognition be considered a critical accounting policy.

The Company develops, markets, licenses and supports computer software products and services. The Company's products can be placed into several key revenue categories where each category has similar

revenue recognition traits; eSecure subscription-based services, the PocketScript e-prescribing service, various transaction fees and professional services. A majority of the revenues currently generated by the Company are through direct sales; however, the Company employs a network of distributors and resellers. Under all product categories and distribution models, the Company recognizes revenue after all of the following occur: persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed and determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured. For sales from the Company's network of distributors and resellers, delivery occurs when the distributor sells the product to the end user. In the event the arrangement has multiple elements with delivered and undelivered elements, revenue for the delivered elements are recognized under the residual method only when vendor-specific objective evidence of fair value (VSOE) exists to allocate the fair value of the total fees to the undelivered elements of the arrangement. Occasionally, when ZixCorp is engaged in a complex product deployment, customer acceptance may have to occur before the transaction is considered complete. In this situation no revenue will be recognized until the customer accepts the product. Discounts provided to the customer are recorded as reductions in revenue.

Subscription-based services include the Secure Messaging services of ZixMail, ZixVPM, ZixPort, and ZixAuditor, as well as certain products acquired from MyDocOnline (which were sold on September 30, 2005, see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). These services may include a combination of an appliance, software, secure electronic communications, and customer support throughout the subscription period. In all ZixCorp's subscription services, the customer does not own a perpetual right to a software license, but is instead granted the use of that license during the period of the service subscription. Subscriptions are generally multiple-year contracts that are irrevocable and non-refundable in nature and require annual payments. The subscription period begins on the date specified by the parties when the service is fully functional for the customer which is consequently deemed to be the date of acceptance. Revenues from subscription services are recorded as service revenue as the services are rendered from the date of acceptance over the subscription period. Subscription fees received from customers in advance are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized as revenues ratably over the subscription period.

From September 2003, and extending through the first quarter 2005, the Company sold anti-spam filtering, email content filtering, and Web filtering solutions to customers under perpetual licensing arrangements. These perpetual software licenses were normally sold as part of multiple-element arrangements that included annual maintenance and/or subscription, and may have included implementation or training services. Acceptance for these products was generally when delivered if they were self-installable by the customer and upon installation if installation was required to be done by ZixCorp professional services. These products were primarily self-installed. Where VSOE had not been established for undelivered elements, revenue for all elements was deferred until those elements were delivered or their fair values determined. However, if VSOE was determinable for all of the undelivered elements, and the undelivered elements were not essential to the delivered elements, the Company deferred recognition of the fair value related to the undelivered elements and recognized as revenue the remaining portion of the arrangement through application of the residual method. Evidence of VSOE for implementation and training services associated with the anti-spam, email content filtering and Web filtering arrangements was based upon standard billing rates and the estimated level of effort for the individuals expected to perform the related services. Installation and training revenues were recognized as the services were rendered. The Company established VSOE for maintenance based upon the fact that maintenance was sold separately. Maintenance revenue was recognized over the term of the maintenance agreement, generally one year.

On March 11, 2005, the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines, which perform anti-spam, e-mail content filtering, and Web filtering, were sold to CyberGuard and all related revenue ceased for ZixCorp. These product lines were acquired in September 2003 when the Company purchased Elron Software, Inc. Revenues for the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines were \$646,000, \$4,073,000 and \$1,250,000 in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. The sale of Message Inspector and Web Inspector is discussed further in Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements.

On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM and all related revenue ceased for ZixCorp. This product was acquired in January 2004, when the Company purchased MyDocOnline. Revenues for the Dr. Chart product line were \$330,000 and \$451,000 for

2005 and 2004 respectively. The sale of Dr. Chart is discussed further in Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements.

The Company has been recognizing revenue on the PocketScript e-prescribing service as a multiple element arrangement with separate units of accounting. VSOE is determined for the undelivered elements, and the residual value is assigned to the hardware device and is recognized upon installation of the device at an end-user location. Installation is determined by physical delivery of a functioning product. The fair values of the undelivered elements relate to ongoing services and are recognized ratably over the period of the service. The Company establishes VSOE for the service elements based upon contract renewal rates or fair market values if the element is commonly sold by others. Where the Company determines that VSOE cannot be established, the Company recognizes revenue for all elements in the arrangement ratably over the contractual service period. In the third quarter of 2005, the e-prescribing contract terms for new customers were changed to a more bundled arrangement which required that all revenue-related elements of the contract are accounted for together as subscription fees; thus, this revenue is being amortized over the contract life and reported as service revenues.

Some of the Company's services incorporate a transaction fee per event occurrence or when predetermined usage levels have been reached. These fees are recognized as revenue when the transaction occurs or when the predetermined usage levels have been achieved.

The Company does not offer stand alone services. Further, the Company's services include various warranty provisions; however, warranty expense was not material to any period presented.

Deferred Cost of Revenue — In accordance with the Company's revenue recognition policy, the revenue associated with certain PocketScript deployments is being recognized ratably over the period the services are being delivered. To properly match direct costs and revenue, the Company defers the direct, incremental costs of each deployment expected to be recovered. These costs consist mainly of the cost of the handheld device, and are recorded as deferred cost of revenue. The deferred costs are then amortized into cost of revenue ratably over the period which revenue is recognized. The deferred cost of revenue of \$265,000 is included in other assets as of December 31, 2005. There was no deferred cost of revenue balance at December 31, 2004.

Full Year 2005 Summary of Operations

Financial Statement

- Revenue for the year 2005 was \$13,964,000 from all products compared with \$14,127,000 in 2004 and \$5.840,000 in 2003.
- Revenue from the two core products of Secure Messaging and PocketScript was \$12,988,000 in 2005 compared with \$9,603,000 in 2004 and \$3,538,000 in 2003 for the same two products.
- Net loss for the year 2005 was \$43,596,000 compared with \$42,040,000 in 2004 and \$27,578,000 in 2003.
- Ending unrestricted cash balance was \$20,240,000 and the balance in restricted accounts was \$5,135,000 on December 31, 2005.
- The Company significantly reduced debt with a combination of cash and issuances of the Company's common stock, going from \$19,463,000 of debt at December 31, 2004 to \$7,308,000 of debt at December 31, 2005.

Cost Reductions (Headcount Reductions)

- The Company had full time headcount of 215 on December 31, 2005 compared to 270 on December 31, 2004.
 - Headcount was reduced by 17 due to the product divestitures discussed below.
 - Headcount was reduced by 38 as a cost reduction effort in early 2005.

Sale of Businesses (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements)

- On March 11, 2005, the Company sold its Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines ("MI/WI") to CyberGuard for \$3,244,000 net of transactions fees of \$317,000. The Company realized a \$1,035,000 gain on the sale.
- On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM. As consideration, the Company received \$150,000 in cash paid immediately after closing, a promissory note with an original principal amount of \$550,000 (subject to certain adjustments) payable by mid-August 2007, and a warrant exercisable for 400,000 shares of MITEM common stock. The Company realized a \$4,751,000 loss on the sale.

Private Placement of Common Stock and Warrants (see Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements)

• On August 9, 2005, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with certain purchasers (collectively, the "Purchasers") to issue and sell an aggregate of 10,503,862 units consisting of (i) one share of common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock"), and (ii) a related warrant to purchase one-third of one share of Common Stock. Total proceeds from the private placement were \$26,288,000 before transaction costs of \$2,087,000.

Redemption of 2004 Convertible Notes (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements)

- In April 2005, the Company entered into amendments with the holders of the Company's \$20,000,000 convertible promissory notes to restructure the original purchase agreements signed on November 2, 2004. The restructuring resulted in the Company recording an additional discount of \$2,518,000 relating to a beneficial conversion feature in the amended notes. This amount was fully amortized into interest expense during 2005.
- The Company made all payments and redemptions required by the restructured convertible promissory notes throughout 2005. The required 2005 payments and redemptions included \$10,000,000 of principal (\$8,049,000 redeemed in stock, \$1,951,000 paid in cash), \$500,000 of early payment premium (\$402,000 redeemed in stock, \$98,000 paid in cash), and \$1,204,000 of interest (\$922,000 redeemed in stock, \$282,000 paid in cash). The Company issued 5,274,133 shares of common stock during 2005 to pay the convertible promissory notes, prepayment premiums and related interest.
- On December 30, 2005, the Company transacted an early extinguishment of 50% of the remaining outstanding balance of the convertible promissory notes (\$5,000,000) utilizing restricted cash. As part of the partial debt extinguishment the Company paid a 5% early payment premium and all accrued interest. The Company recorded a loss on the extinguishment of debt of \$1,283,000.

Results of Operations

Revenues

The Company's revenues have grown substantially from 2003 through 2005 from growth of the secure e-messaging market, primarily driven by HIPAA requirements in the healthcare industry, and from the 2003 and early 2004 acquisitions of new technologies. The Company recognized revenues from the products associated with these technologies immediately after their acquisition and continued to do so until their divestiture. Because of the increases in revenues stemming from the acquisition of PocketScript and the MI/WI products in 2003 and Dr. Chart in early 2004, and then the offsetting affects of the divestiture of the MI/WI products and Dr. Chart in 2005, the Company's revenues between 2004 and 2005 decreased slightly or were relatively flat. However, the year-over-year increase in revenues for Secure Messaging and PocketScript, the Company's remaining product lines, was 35%.

Looking ahead, the Company's revenue growth is expected to come from continued growth in the secure e-messaging market, including the healthcare industry, recent expansion into new vertical markets and broader distribution channels, and for the e-prescribing market, through broader market adoption of the e-prescribing technology. As to e-prescribing revenues, the Company expects that more arrangements will result in revenue being amortized over the contract life and reported as service revenues versus the previous arrangements that resulted in the hardware element being recognized as hardware revenues upon deployment.

The following table sets forth a year-over-year comparison of the key components of the Company's revenues:

	Year	Ended December	Variance 2005 vs. 200)4	Variance 2004 vs. 20		
	2005	2004	2003	\$	%	\$	%
Services	\$13,412,000	\$11,282,000	\$5,134,000	\$ 2,130,000	19%	\$6,148,000	120%
Hardware	443,000	1,519,000		(1,076,000)	(71%)	1,519,000	NA
Software	109,000	1,326,000	706,000	(1,217,000)	(92%)	620,000	88%
Total revenues	\$13,964,000	\$14,127,000	\$5,840,000	\$ (163,000)	(1%)	\$8,287,000	142%

Secure Messaging is primarily a subscription-based service; the MI/WI products were primarily sold as perpetual licenses with annual maintenance and/or subscription contracts; prior to the third quarter 2005, the PocketScript e-prescribing service was sold as a subscription service with a larger first year fee relative to future years to accommodate the installation and distribution of a device, and the MyDocOnline product and services fell into either a subscription-based arrangement or a perpetual license sale. All or part of these products might incorporate a transaction-fee element where a per-event occurrence can generate service revenue. Additionally, the Company offers certain professional services in conjunction with its products. With the exception of perpetual software licenses (MI/WI products and occasionally the Dr. Chart product) and an early stage e-prescribing contract, the Company generally recognizes revenue over the life of a related service contract. The shift towards mostly subscription based offerings in late 2005 led to the decline in hardware and software revenue streams. In the fourth quarter 2005, there were no recorded hardware and software revenues. The subscription period begins upon deployment and customer acceptance of the ordered services. Sales returns and allowances occur infrequently and were not material in any period. Further, revenues result primarily from direct sales efforts, although the Company employed a network of distributors and resellers for the recently sold MI/WI products and increasingly is adding resellers for the Secure Messaging services.

The Company believes that total revenues by product provides a more meaningful examination of the Company's revenue sources and trends:

	Year Ended December 31,			Variance 2005 vs. 2004	4	Variance 2004 vs. 200	
	2005	2004	2003	\$	%	\$	%
Secure Messaging	\$10,007,000	\$ 7,071,000	\$3,473,000	\$ 2,936,000	42%	\$ 3,598,000	104%
PocketScript	2,981,000	2,532,000	65,000	449,000	18%	2,467,000	NA
Subtotal before divested products or services	12,988,000	9,603,000	3,538,000	3,385,000	35%	6,065,000	172%
Entrust and AOS Service Agreements	_	_	1,052,000	_	_	(1,052,000)	(100%)
MI/WI Products	646,000	4,073,000	1,250,000	(3,427,000)	(84%)	2,823,000	226%
Dr. Chart and Connect	330,000	451,000		(121,000)	(27%)	451,000	N/A
Subtotal divested products or services	976,000	4,524,000	2,302,000	(3,548,000)	(78%)	2,222,000	97%
Total revenues	\$13,964,000	\$14,127,000	\$5,840,000	<u>\$ (163,000)</u>	(1%)	\$ 8,287,000	142%

The \$2,936,000 increase in Secure Messaging when comparing the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004 is attributed to an increase in new subscribers to the Secure Messaging service while maintaining a high

rate of customer renewals. The recurring nature of the subscription model makes revenue rise in a predictable manner assuming adequate subscription renewal rates and continued new additions to the subscription base. Adding to the predictability is the Company's go-to-market model of selling primarily three-year subscription contracts with the fees paid annually at the inception of the year of service. In the second half of 2004, the Company substantially increased the list price for the Secure Messaging products. Throughout 2005 the Company has maintained that price increase and has experienced relatively consistent discount percentages off the list price over the last few years. When comparing years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, the \$3,598,000 increase resulted from new corporate customers primarily in the healthcare sector and service renewals by existing customers.

The revenues from PocketScript increased by \$449,000 when comparing the year ended December 31, 2005 and 2004. Under certain PocketScript contracts that were signed before 2005, the hardware component of the arrangement was immediately recognized as hardware revenue on installation and a portion of the fee is being recognized as service revenue ratably over the service period under the residual method. Overall deployments under all PocketScript contracts were relatively flat in 2005 compared to 2004 and in a subscription service model, this should lead to linear revenue growth. However, this growth was not realized, as installations in the first half of 2005 were primarily under pre-2005 contracts resulting in some immediate revenue recognition, while deployments in the second half of 2005 have almost all been under the new subscription contracts which resulted in all revenue being recognized over the contract service period. This resulted in a decline in PocketScript revenue in the third quarter ended September 30, 2005 relative to the preceding quarter and the fourth quarter ended December 31, 2005 was flat when compared with the preceding quarter. This trend resulting from the change in the contract mix could continue in the short term, but should be offset and surpassed over time with the more linear revenue recognition treatment under the new contracts assuming continued new deployments and adequate renewal rates. The market for the e-prescribing products is still in early stage development and not enough time has elapsed to examine the impact of price fluctuations. When comparing years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, the \$2,467,000 increase consisted of \$1,519,000 in hardware sales for the handheld devices and \$948,000 for related subscription services to physicians in 2004 under two insurance payor sponsorship agreements.

The revenue from the Web Inspector and Message Inspector products declined by \$3,427,000 when comparing the year ended December 31, 2005 and 2004. This decline is wholly attributed to the divestiture of these products in March 2005. When comparing years ended December 31, 2004 and 2003, the increase of \$2,823,000 resulted from the acquisition in late 2003 providing a full year of revenue in 2004 verses a partial year of revenue in 2003. The Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard for a gain of \$1,035,000. Deferred revenue was assumed by CyberGuard as part of the purchase agreement, which reduced the backlog by \$1,631,000 (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). The revenues from those products ceased on the date of sale and therefore, there are no expected revenues and additions to the backlog in the future.

The revenue from the Dr. Chart and Connect products declined by \$121,000 when comparing the year ended December 31, 2005 and 2004. This decline is wholly attributed to the shut down of Connect in November 2004 and the divestiture of Dr. Chart in September 2005. The Dr. Chart product, which was acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition, was sold to MITEM for a loss of \$4,751,000. Deferred revenue was assumed by MITEM as part of the purchase agreement, which reduced the backlog by \$1,473,000 of which \$739,000 had been recorded as deferred revenue and the remaining \$734,000 had not yet been billed (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements). As MITEM assumed all service obligations, the revenues from this product ceased on the date of sale and therefore, there are no expected revenues and additions to the backlog in the future. There were no revenues from the Dr. Chart or Connect products in 2003 as the Company acquired these products with the MyDocOnline acquisition in January 2004.

Revenue in 2003 of \$1,052,000 relates to revenue of \$764,000 from a marketing agreement with Entrust and \$288,000 related to a distribution agreement with AOS. Quarterly services revenues in the first six months of 2003 included \$234,000 per quarter resulting from the pro rata recognition of certain minimum payments associated with the marketing agreement with Entrust. These minimum payments aggregating \$3,750,000 were being recognized as revenue ratably over the four-year maximum service period ending in December

2005. Entrust paid the Company a \$1,000,000 guaranteed minimum payment in January 2003. In July 2003, the Company and Entrust mutually agreed to terminate the marketing agreement, since the marketing agreement as structured no longer served their respective business interests. In connection with the termination of the marketing agreement, Entrust paid the Company \$700,000 and the scheduled minimum guaranteed payments to have been made in 2004 and 2005, totaling \$2,750,000, were cancelled. As a result of the termination of this contract, revenues for the third quarter of 2003 included \$296,000, which represented the final revenues to be recognized under this contract.

In June 2001, the Company entered into an agreement with AOS Technologies, Inc. ("AOS"), formerly AlphaOmega Soft Co., Ltd., amended in 2002, whereby AOS became the exclusive distributor in Japan for certain of the Company's services, including ZixMail and ZixVPM, through 2004. Pursuant to the distribution agreement, the Company received minimum payments totaling \$300,000, \$288,000 of which was included in deferred revenues on the Company's consolidated balance sheet at June 30, 2003. In July 2003, after assessing the additional product and service requirements necessary to compete successfully in Japan and AOS's failure to pay scheduled installment payments when due, the Company terminated the exclusive distributorship agreement. As a result of the termination of this contract, services revenues for the third quarter of 2003 included \$288,000, which represented the final revenues to be recognized under this contract, and AOS's scheduled future minimum payments totaling \$900,000 were cancelled. The \$288,000 represents all the 2003 revenue recognized under this agreement.

Backlog, Orders, and Deployments

The Company's end-user order backlog is comprised of contractually bound agreements that the Company expects to fully amortize into revenue. As of December 31, 2005, the backlog was approximately \$21,941,000 and is comprised of the following elements: \$8,347,000 of deferred revenue that has been billed and paid, \$2,969,000 billed but unpaid and approximately \$10,625,000 of unbilled contracts. The backlog can be further divided by product, of which \$19,849,000 is for Secure Messaging and \$2,092,000 for PocketScript.

Excluded from the backlog at December 31, 2005 is a customer deposit from Aventis of \$3,000,000. The deposit is excluded from backlog because the Company currently does not expect that Aventis will request that any service be performed under the contract and that revenue will not be recognized. The Company believes that the expected lack of performance stems from the Aventis acquisition by Sanofi. Sanofi-Aventis has communicated to the Company that after the acquisition Aventis is undertaking a new direction and that the services will likely not be needed. Further discussion can be found at Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements.

The backlog is recognized into revenue as the services are performed. Approximately 50% of the total backlog is expected to be recognized as revenue in 2006. The timing of revenue is affected by both the length of time required to deploy a service and the length of the service contract.

The Company's future revenue growth beyond what is scheduled to be recognized from the backlog is determined by additional new first year orders and total orders for Secure Messaging coupled with renewal rates for existing customers whose contracts are expiring. For PocketScript the future revenue will be determined by securing additional payor sponsorships, increasing adoption and utilization by the physicians, renewing existing deployments as they expire, and developing additional transactions based fees.

The order input for Secure Messaging in 2005 was \$16,600,000 compared with \$12,100,000 in 2004. The new subscriber momentum is better measured in terms of the dollar amount of new first-year orders for the service. The new first-year orders were \$5,330,000 in 2005 and \$4,407,000 in 2004. New first-year orders is a subset of the total orders and a more accurate determinant of new subscription growth. Total orders include new first-year orders and also includes renewals and additional years of the service contracted upfront. The renewal rate for secure e-messaging customers was in excess of 95% for 2005, which is consistent with 2004 renewal rates. The Company continues to experience a high percentage of customers who choose to subscribe for the Secure Messaging service for a three-year term versus a one year term. The Company expects this preference for a longer contract term to continue in 2006, as the Company has priced its services in a manner that encourages longer term contractual commitments from customers. While the Company experienced a

substantial price increase for its Secure Messaging service in 2005 relative to 2004, there are no assurances that the increasing competition in this market will not result in price erosion in 2006 and beyond. Such a price erosion, should it occur, could have a dampening effect on the Company's future revenues.

The PocketScript product and corresponding e-prescribing market is significantly earlier in its development phase when compared to Secure Messaging and as such multi-year trends are not available. The Company secured sponsorships for 2,135 new subscribers in 2005 which was relatively flat when compared with 2004. The largest base of deployed units is in Massachusetts and were sponsored by the eRx Collaborative (a joint effort of three of the largest insurance payors in Massachusetts). While the sponsorship contracts identify the individual physicians using the device as responsible for renewing the service after the first year, the Collaborative elected to renew all the 2004 deployments through calendar year 2005 and have subsequently agreed to fund physicians actively using the service as they come up for renewal in 2006. The Company currently has transaction based contracts related to fees for sending prescriptions electronically to the pharmacies and for certain transactions involving prescriptions related to two Pharmacy Benefits Managers (PBM) and a usage-based arrangement measured by improvements in prescribing behavior with one of the payor sponsors. While deploying more users will increase the prescriptions written and thus increase the potential for transaction fees under current agreements, substantial revenue increases from transaction fees will require new fee based contracts. The Company is seeking such agreements with other interested parties. There are numerous current and potential transaction type services that could be offered to these parties, including hosting of additional formularies, Secure Messaging on the devices and data reporting as examples. However, there are no assurances that these additional revenue sources can be secured in order to increase (or maintain) the revenue from each prescription written.

The number of prescriptions written using the service and thus transmitted through the Company's data center has been growing rapidly. At the end of 2004, the monthly level was approximately 130,000 prescriptions and at the end of 2005, the monthly amount was approximately 320,000 prescriptions. The Company is investing greater sales effort and post deployment attention to maximizing utilization in order to maximize future revenue potential both through renewals and transaction fees. The Company believes that the sponsorship model is currently the prevalent market demand model. While the Company has additional deployments to conduct under existing sponsorship agreements, continued growth in this area will require additional payor sponsors or a change in the market demand model.

Customer Deposit

A Master Services Agreement was entered into with Aventis for \$4,000,000 on January 30, 2004, the same date as the MyDocOnline acquisition, for the Company's performance of various future services. The services were to be delivered in minimum amounts of \$1,000,000, \$1,000,000 and \$2,000,000 prior to January 30, 2005, January 30, 2006, and January 30, 2007, respectively. The services were to be defined on an ongoing basis over the life of the agreement and valued in accordance with pricing for similar services rendered by the Company to other customers. Aventis paid the \$4,000,000 upon execution of the Master Services Agreement.

Since the Company's services to be provided to Aventis were not yet fully defined, the \$4,000,000 payment was recorded as a customer deposit. As the services are defined and priced in individual project agreements, the value of the defined element will be reclassified to deferred revenues and then recognized as revenue in accordance with applicable revenue recognition criteria. If the services are not requested by Aventis by the dates outlined above, the deposit will be forfeited and ZixCorp will recognize the deposit as a customer deposit forfeiture. The Company is required to return to Aventis any unused portion of the deposit only in the event of material breach of the contract by the Company; in the event the Company or a party employed or engaged by the Company is debarred pursuant to the Generic Drug Enforcement Act of 1992 or similar state, local, or foreign law; in the event the Company files for bankruptcy; or in the event of force majeure. The Company believes that it is unlikely any of these events will occur. The Company's obligations associated with the Master Services Agreement are secured by a first priority lien on the Company's property and equipment and accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2005, the Company has provided \$40,000 of services to Sanofi-Aventis under this Master Services Agreement which was recognized as revenue in 2004.

Subsequent to the MyDocOnline acquisition, Aventis merged with Sanofi and the rights under this agreement were transferred to the new company, Sanofi-Aventis. The Company and Sanofi-Aventis agreed to extend the January 30, 2005, deadline for utilizing the \$960,000 remaining balance of the initial \$1,000,000 to April 11, 2005. The \$960,000 was not utilized by Sanofi-Aventis by April 11, 2005, and the Company advised Sanofi-Aventis that the unused \$960,000 was forfeited to the Company. This amount is recognized as a customer deposit forfeiture in the consolidated statements of operations for the year ended December 31, 2005. The \$1,000,000 to be used by January 30, 2006, has also been forfeited as Sanofi-Aventis did not request any services.

Cost of Revenues

A significant portion of the Company's cost of revenues relates to the cost of operating and maintaining the ZixData Center, which is currently not fully utilized. Accordingly, costs associated with the data center, which are relatively fixed in nature, are expected to grow at a much slower pace than revenue. Cost of revenues also includes the activities of field deployment, professional services and customer service and support, which are relatively variable in nature. Further, the Company's two product lines, eSecure and eHealth, have both product specific costs that are readily identifiable, and extensive shared costs of revenues. Management estimates and makes assumptions regarding these shared costs to calculate an estimated cost of revenues per product line. It is estimated that the \$14,194,000 of total cost of revenues for 2005 is comprised of \$5,780,000 for eSecure and \$8,414,000 for eHealth. This compares to 2004 total cost of revenue of \$15,878,000 which is estimated to be comprised of \$7,695,000 for eSecure and \$8,183,000 for eHealth. For further comparative purposes, the revenue in 2005 for eSecure was \$10,653,000 and \$3,311,000 for eHealth, while in 2004 revenue for eSecure was \$11,144,000 with \$2,983,000 revenue recognized for eHealth. The results of these estimates show that eSecure has revenue in excess of the estimated costs of revenue while the reverse is true of eHealth.

Secure Messaging has shown the ability to grow revenues and only marginally increase the costs of revenues as more efficient methods of product delivery and service have been implemented. While this trend is expected to continue, it is not expected to continue to the extent it has in the past. Eventually, additional efficiencies become more difficult to achieve and the costs of revenues could rise at a rate consistent with the increases in revenue. The trend in PocketScript costs of revenues have risen significantly in the last year as the Company builds the required base of resources to provide and service these products. PocketScript cost of revenues has a sizable fixed component but also has a variable component associated with the cost of devices, physician recruiting, installation and training. Additional increases in PocketScript revenue, should demand occur, is expected to result in a corresponding increase in the related costs of revenues. The extent that the cost of revenue for the eHealth product line is variable with revenue is dependant on the structure of future PocketScript arrangements, and is not yet known.

The following table sets forth a year-over-year comparison of the Company's cost of revenues:

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,			4	Variance 2004 vs. 200)3
	2005	2004	2003	\$	%	\$	%
Total cost of revenues	\$14,194,000	\$15,878,000	\$8,211,000	\$(1,684,000)	(11%)	\$7,667,000	93%

The Company's cost of revenues decreased 11% in 2005 when compared to 2004. This decrease relates to a 1% decrease in revenues when comparing the same time periods. Cost of revenues for 2004 when compared to 2003 increased 93%, which compares to a 142% increase in revenues when comparing the same time periods. The cost of revenues decline of \$1,684,000 from 2004 to 2005 was the result of an estimated \$3,000,000 savings from divested or discontinued products (see Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements) offset by an estimated \$1,300,000 increase in cost of revenues for the non divested products, primarily PocketScript.

Cost of revenues decreased \$1,684,000 between 2005 and 2004 primarily due to reductions in non-personnel costs totaling \$1,402,000 and reductions in personnel costs totaling \$282,000. The significant activities supporting the decreases in non-personnel costs consists of \$547,000 for software content-filtering

fees, royalties and related user licenses and \$240,000 for amortization costs for intangible assets, all resulting from the sale of the MI/WI and Dr. Chart product lines and the discontinuance of the Connect service, \$204,000 for PocketScript-related costs of hand-held devices, the latter of which is due to a combination of decreased volume of deployments between periods and a change in the contracts whereby incremental deployment costs are capitalized allowing the costs to be recognized over the service period to appropriately match related revenues, a \$175,000 reduction in occupancy costs and \$73,000 for outside consultants. The decrease in personnel costs was due to the above-mentioned divestures and/or discontinuance of the stated product lines, partially offset by increases to expand and maintain the Company's deployment and client services capabilities to support the order growth of the Company's PocketScript products and services.

Cost of revenues rose substantially in 2004 compared to 2003. The \$7,667,000 increase in cost of revenues between 2004 and 2003 was primarily due to incremental operating costs resulting from the acquisitions of PocketScript, Inc., in July 2003, Elron Software, Inc., in September 2003 and MyDocOnline in January 2004, and increased headcount in 2004 to expand the Company's deployment and client services capabilities to support the forecasted order growth of eHealth, primarily the deployment of PocketScript handheld devices. Personnel costs accounted for approximately \$2,772,000 of the increase. Non-personnel costs accounted for the remainder of the increase and consisted of significant cost elements including \$931,000 for direct costs associated with the deployment of PocketScript handheld devices, \$873,000 for the amortization of intangible assets, \$782,000 for third-party health information content license fees and royalties, \$578,000 for occupancy costs, \$413,000 for off-site data center support costs associated with the MyDocOnline acquisition that were subsequently eliminated in 2004 with the migration of those support services into the Company's data center, \$355,000 for travel-related expenses and \$276,000 for outside consulting services primarily associated with the three acquired businesses.

Research and Development Expenses

Research and development expenses decreased 30% in 2005 versus a 58% increase between 2004 and 2003. The 2005 decreases were the result of higher spending in 2004 related to newly acquired products from business acquisitions. Since the acquisitions, these costs have been significantly reduced by merging various initiatives into the core research and development spending and thus decreasing the overall costs of research and development. Additionally, spending was reduced as a result of the discontinuance of the Connect product and the selling of Message Inspector and Web Inspector product lines in March 2005 and the Dr. Chart product in September 2005.

The following table sets forth a year-over-year comparison of the Company's research and development expenses:

	Year Ended December 31,			Variance 2005 vs. 200	4	Variance 2004 vs. 2003	
	2005	2004	2003	\$	%	\$	%
Total research and							
development expenses	\$6,520,000	\$9,331,000	\$5,896,000	\$(2,811,000)	(30%)	\$3,435,000	58%

The \$2,811,000 decrease from 2005 to 2004 consists primarily of \$1,457,000 for headcount reductions due to the sale of MI/WI and Dr. Chart product lines and the discontinuance of the Connect product, and non-personnel costs totaling \$1,354,000, consisting primarily of \$933,000 for reduced consulting fees primarily relating to MyDocOnline products and \$306,000 for the one-time charge of in-process research and development associated with the 2004 acquisition of MyDocOnline.

The \$3,435,000 increase between 2004 and 2003 was primarily due to incremental operating costs resulting from the acquisitions of PocketScript, Inc., in July 2003, Elron Software, Inc., in September 2003, and MyDocOnline in January 2004. Personnel costs accounted for approximately \$1,904,000 of the increase. Non-personnel costs accounted for the remainder of the increase and consisted primarily of \$981,000 for outside consultants involved primarily in software development services, \$306,000 for in-process research and development expense associated with the MyDocOnline acquisition, \$170,000 for common stock issued in lieu of cash compensation for employee bonuses and severance costs and \$102,000 for travel-related expenses. The

increases were partially offset by a \$162,000 decrease in depreciation and amortization of property and equipment resulting from certain equipment becoming fully depreciated.

We expect research and development costs in 2006 to be comparable to the reported expenses in 2005.

Selling, General and Administrative Expenses

Selling, general and administration expenses decreased 10% in 2005 when compared to 2004. The general trend is a reduction in expenses as the Company consolidates various marketing initiatives from acquired companies into a centrally managed initiative and as the Company focuses on its two core markets. These reductions have been partially offset by increases in marketing and sales costs for the PocketScript products and increases in the costs of being a publicly held company. While the publicly traded company costs increased in 2004 in order to comply with Sarbanes-Oxley requirements, they did not abate significantly in 2005 and are not expected to do so in 2006 as continued compliance remains expensive.

The following table sets forth a year-over-year comparison of the Company's selling, general and administrative expenses:

	Yea	Year Ended December 31,			Variance 4 2004 vs. 20	
	2005	2004	2003	\$	% \$	%
Total selling, general and administrative	¢26 250 000	¢20, 200, 000	\$10,007,000	¢(2.041.000)	(100/) \$0.402.000	4907
expenses	\$26,358,000	\$29,399,000	\$19,907,000	\$(3,041,000)	(10%) \$9,492,000	48%

The \$3,041,000 decrease for 2005 consists primarily of \$2,795,000 in personnel costs, and \$246,000 in non-personnel costs. The decrease in personnel costs consisted principally of reduced employee severance costs between periods of \$1,614,000, reduced salary costs of \$793,000, reduced employee benefits costs of \$421,000 and employee recruiting fees of \$189,000, partially offset by increases in sales commissions and bonuses of \$222,000. The decrease in non-personnel costs consisted primarily of \$607,000 in reduced travel expenses, \$352,000 for amortization costs of intangible assets primarily associated with the sale of MI/WI in the first quarter of 2005, \$266,000 for a one-time, non-cash insurance-related payment made in 2004, \$302,000 from an assortment of cost decreases resulting from the divesture of product lines and cost containment efforts in 2005, and \$69,000 related to stock-based compensation for third-party service providers, partially offset by \$862,000 for increased legal and accounting related consulting and professional services, \$235,000 for increased advertising and marketing programs, \$174,000 relating to various property and sales tax expenses and \$139,000 for shareholder-related expenses.

The \$9,492,000 net increase in selling, general and administrative expenses between 2004 and 2003 was primarily due to incremental operating costs resulting from the acquisitions of PocketScript, Inc., in July 2003, Elron Software, Inc., in September 2003, and MyDocOnline, in January 2004. The acquisition related personnel, facilities and intangible amortization expenses increased selling, general and administrative expense by approximately \$9,365,000. In addition, audit and legal fees increased by \$780,000 due to increased regulatory requirements but this increase was partially offset by a \$674,000 decrease in advertising and promotion. Selling, general and administration expense was reduced in the second half of 2004 verses the first half of the year by focusing on cost control. Finally, while the Company experienced increased costs in some areas, namely costs associated with new Sarbanes-Oxley compliance requirements, reductions were made that offset and exceeded the increased corporate governance costs.

Customer Deposit Forfeiture

The \$960,000 reduction of operating expenses recorded in 2005 represents the forfeiture by Sanofi-Aventis of a customer deposit in accordance with a Master Services Agreement, which was entered into with Aventis for \$4,000,000 on the same date as the MyDocOnline acquisition (see Note 10 to the condensed consolidated financial statements) for the Company's performance of various future services. The services were to be delivered in minimum amounts of \$1,000,000, \$1,000,000 and \$2,000,000 prior to January 30, 2005, January 30, 2006, and January 30, 2007, respectively. The services are to be defined on an ongoing basis over

the life of the agreement and valued in accordance with pricing for similar services rendered by the Company to other customers. Aventis paid the \$4,000,000 upon execution of the Master Services Agreement. In 2004, the Company provided \$40,000 of services under this agreement.

Subsequent to the MyDocOnline acquisition, Aventis merged with Sanofi and the rights under this agreement were transferred to the new company, Sanofi-Aventis. The Company and Sanofi-Aventis agreed to extend the January 30, 2005, deadline for utilizing the \$960,000 remaining balance of the initial \$1,000,000 in services to April 11, 2005. The \$960,000 was not utilized by Sanofi-Aventis by April 11, 2005, and the Company advised Sanofi-Aventis that the unused \$960,000 was forfeited to the Company. The \$1,000,000 to be used by January 30, 2006, has also been forfeited as Sanofi-Aventis did not request any services. The Company believes that the forfeitures of the deposit is most likely associated with a change in strategic direction that came about as a result of the merger between Sanofi and Aventis and the resulting change in personnel. This amount will be recognized as a customer deposit forfeiture in the first quarter of 2006. The future status on the remaining deposit is unknown at this time.

Gain/Loss on Sale of Product Lines

On March 11, 2005, the Company sold its Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines to CyberGuard Corporation. The total sales price was \$3,626,000 consisting of \$2,126,000 in cash and a \$1,500,000 note receivable due in three equal payments in 2005. CyberGuard Corporation fully paid the note receivable in 2005. The net gain recognized on the sale of the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines was \$1,035,000.

On September 30, 2005, the Company sold its Dr. Chart product line to MITEM. The total sales price was \$700,000 consisting of \$150,000 in cash and a note receivable in the original principal amount of \$550,000, which was subject to adjustments at closing. This note is fully reserved due to the Company's determination that collection is not assured given MITEM's financial position, its early stages of its product development and the extended payment terms of the note. In the fourth quarter of 2005, the Company recorded an additional \$17,000 of legal fees relating to the sale of Dr. Chart. The net loss recognized on the sale of Dr. Chart was \$4,751,000.

The net impact of both of these transactions is a net loss totaling \$3,716,000 for 2005.

The sales of Web Inspector and Message Inspector and Dr. Chart are further discussed in Note 4 to the consolidated financial statements.

Asset Impairment Charge

In the fourth quarter of 2005, the Company recorded a \$288,000 impairment charge on fixed assets that were not being utilized and which had no perceived future value. These assets were not disposed of and could be utilized by the Company in the future, however, the Company concluded that the fixed assets should be recorded at the estimated market value.

During the third quarter of 2004, the Company determined that it would focus on the Company's two core markets and reduce costs relating to the Company's services in non-core markets. Accordingly, Company management determined that it would suspend research and development investment for the MyDocOnline Connect service, cease sales and marketing efforts to obtain new customers for the Connect service and, where reasonably feasible and appropriate, migrate existing Connect customers to other vendors. The Company's decision significantly and adversely changed the extent and use of the Connect service, for which the Company has recorded an identifiable intangible asset. The resulting test for recoverability resulted in an impairment to the intangible asset of approximately \$675,000.

Interest Expense

Interest expense for 2005 and 2004 was \$6,848,000 and \$801,000, respectively, and consisted of the following:

	Stated Interest on Notes	Discount Amortization	Premium Accretion	Financing Cost Amortization	Warrants Issued	Total Interest Expense
2005						
Convertible promissory notes payable Promissory note payable	\$1,152,000	\$3,909,000 386,000	\$500,000	\$816,000	\$47,000	\$6,424,000 386,000
Short-term promissory	_	380,000	_	_	_	380,000
notes	7,000	_	_	_	_	7,000
Capital Leases	31,000					31,000
Total interest expense	\$1,190,000	\$4,295,000	\$500,000	\$816,000	\$47,000	\$6,848,000
2004						
Convertible promissory notes payable Promissory note payable	\$ 178,000	\$ 200,000 315,000	\$ <u> </u>	\$107,000 —	\$ <u> </u>	\$ 485,000 315,000
Short-term promissory notes	1,000		_	_	_	1,000
Capital Leases				<u> </u>		
Total interest expense	\$ 179,000	\$ 515,000	<u> </u>	\$107,000	<u>\$</u>	\$ 801,000

As more fully explained in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements, the convertible promissory notes payable have a stated interest rate that is reset every six months to the six-month LIBOR rate plus 300 basis points. This rate was reset on November 1, 2005, to 7.47%. A portion of the face value of the notes was allocated to discount on notes payable to account for the valuation of warrants issued with the notes and an embedded beneficial conversion feature. This discount is being amortized into interest expense and totaled \$3,909,000 for 2005. The \$500,000 of premium accretion is a 5% penalty on the early payment of \$10,000,000 of convertible notes payable.

In addition, the Company issued 145,032 warrants with an exercise price of \$5.38 to one convertible note holder whose convertible note was partially paid in cash. These warrants were valued at \$47,000 using the Black-Scholes Option Pricing Model ("BSOPM") and the following assumptions: contractual life of three years, risk-free interest rate of 4.43%, volatility of 74.6% and no dividends payable during the contractual term.

The Company incurred \$1,598,000 of financing costs relating to the issuance of the \$20,000,000 of convertible promissory notes payable in November 2004. These costs were deferred and are being amortized into interest expense over the term of the notes. The amortization of deferred financing costs total \$816,000 and \$107,000 for 2005 and 2004, respectively.

ZixCorp issued a promissory note in connection with the acquisition of MyDocOnline in January 2004 (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements). This note bears interest at an annual rate of 4.5% and is payable only in services provided by the Company to Sanofi-Aventis unless there is an event of default. As of December 31, 2005, Sanofi-Aventis has requested no services in-lieu of interest and the Company believes that it is not probable that Sanofi-Aventis will request such services. In addition, the potential costs of delivering any unspecified services cannot be estimated. Therefore, no interest expense or liabilities have been recorded in relation to the stated interest rate on the note.

Investment and Other Income

Investment and other income was \$776,000, \$332,000 and \$138,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. The increase in 2005 over 2004 is attributable to higher interest rates and the overall higher cash balances due to the private placement of common stock which resulted in \$24,201,000 of net proceeds to the Company in the second half of 2005. Additional interest was earned on the total \$2,050,000 of notes receivable that resulted from the sale of Web Inspector and Message Inspector and Dr. Chart. The 2004 increase over 2003 is due to increased cash and marketable securities over 2003.

Recovery of Previously Impaired Investment

In 2001, the Company recorded an impairment write-off of \$5,000,000 for its related party investment in Maptuit. In October 2002, in connection with the requirements of a \$6,000,000 financing package executed by Maptuit, the Company exchanged its \$5,000,000 debt and equity position in Maptuit for \$154,000 in cash, a non-interest bearing \$900,000 subordinated promissory note due in 2006 and two million shares of common stock of Maptuit resulting in a gain of \$96,000 in 2001. In June 2003, the Company exchanged the \$900,000 subordinated promissory note and one million shares of common stock of Maptuit for \$530,000 in cash resulting in a gain of \$530,000 in 2003; and in February 2004, the Company exchanged the remaining one million shares of stock for \$70,000 in cash resulting in a gain of this amount. The 2004 transaction concluded the activity related to this investment.

Income Taxes

The income tax benefit on the loss from continuing operations in 2005, 2004 and 2003 is different from the U.S. statutory rate of 34%, primarily due to unbenefited U.S. losses. The Company's income tax expense for 2005 and 2004 of \$89,000 and \$485,000 respectively, represents non-U.S. taxes payable resulting from the operations of the Company's Canadian subsidiary established in late 2002 and state income taxes. The Company has fully reserved its U.S. net deferred tax assets in 2005, 2004 and 2003 due to the uncertainty of future taxable income.

Future ownership changes may limit the Company's ability to fully utilize the net operating loss carryforwards against any future taxable income.

Loss from Continuing Operations

As a result of the foregoing, the Company experienced losses from continuing operations of \$43,596,000 in 2005, \$42,040,000 in 2004, and \$27,667,000 in 2003.

The following table summarizes the unusual components included in the net loss for these three years.

	Year Ended December 31, 2005	Decen	Ended aber 31, 004	Decen	Ended nber 31, 003
Unusual Items:					
(Gain) or Loss on sale of product lines:					
Gain on sale of MI/WI	\$(1,035,000)	\$	_	\$	_
Loss on sale of Dr. Chart	4,751,000		_		_
Customer deposit forfeiture	(960,000)		_		_
Asset impairment charge	288,000	67:	5,000		_
Recovery of previously impaired asset		(70	0,000)	(53	30,000)
Discontinued Operations	_		_	3)	39,000)
Loss on extinguishment of convertible debt	1,283,000				
Total unusual items	\$ 4,327,000	\$60	5,000	\$(61	19,000)

Additionally, the Company's net loss in 2005 included interest expense of \$6,848,000. As explained previously, a significant amount of the 2005 net loss included items which are non-recurring after December 31, 2005, such as the amortization of the beneficial conversion feature from the debt restructuring. By comparison, the interest expense in 2004 was \$801,000 and in 2003 it was \$13,000.

Discontinued Operations

Prior to 1999, the Company provided systems and solutions for the intelligent transportation, electronic security, and other markets. The Company's operations included the design, manufacturing, installation, and support of hardware and software products utilizing the Company's wireless data and security technologies. The businesses comprising these products, the Transportation Systems Group, Cotag International and Cardkey Systems, were sold during 1998 in three separate transactions. These businesses were presented as discontinued operations.

The gain on sale of discontinued operations of \$89,000 in 2003 primarily represents the reduction of estimated future costs for various indemnification issues associated with the disposal of these businesses. There were no income taxes recorded on these gains.

There were no gains on sale or accrued costs relating to discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

Overview

Due to the Company's history of operating spending in excess of customer receipts, liquidity is of special importance. Essential to liquidity is the ability of the Company to meet its obligations as they become due without substantial disposition of assets outside the ordinary course of business. Long term, it is imperative that the Company become cash flow positive from operations. As the Company is operating in developing and emerging markets for its products, it cannot predict with certainty the projected time scale for such operational cash flow breakeven.

In late 2004 and early 2005, the Company embarked on a strategy to focus on two areas it deemed as "core" to the Company; these were Secure Messaging (eSecure) and e-prescribing (eHealth). These two areas are believed by the Company to be the most promising of its line of business. Other areas were viewed as less appealing long term and, therefore, using valuable financial and management resources that were better focused on the two core product areas. During 2005, the plan put in place to bring the Company to a focus on the core products was completed. This was accomplished by shutting down the Connect product, selling the Message and Web Inspector products, selling the Dr. Chart product and eliminating other non essential positions in the Company.

Also in 2005, the Company sought to significantly reduce its debt. In particular, the goal was to reduce the debt to a level where the debt level could not materially affect the Company's ability to conduct operations. Through debt repayments in cash (both from restricted and non-restricted accounts) and the Company's common stock, the debt was reduced from \$22,893,000 at the beginning of the year to \$7,968,000 at the end of the year, excluding discounts and capital leases.

The Company has total contractual obligations over the next year of \$7,188,000 and \$12,307,000 over the next three years consisting of leases and debt obligations (inclusive of the \$7,968,000 in outstanding debt). These amounts include \$5,000,000 in convertible debt payments (\$2,500,000 due in both November 2006 and 2007 but callable at the Noteholders' option after April 27, 2006 and therefore assumed to be a twelve month contractual commitment) for convertible notes, which will be paid from the \$5,135,000 cash held in a restricted collateral account. The three year total also includes the \$2,700,000 note due January 2007 to Aventis which is payable in cash or common stock at the Company's discretion. Therefore, with these items removed, the contractual cash requirements needed for payment of lease and debt obligations that are expected to be funded from unrestricted cash by the Company in the next 12 months is \$2,188,000 and \$4,607,000 over the next three years. Cash usage in excess of these commitments represents operating

spending that the Company chooses to make in order to satisfy existing customer contracts and to secure new orders and cover various overhead costs. The Company believes much of the spending in excess of contractual commitments is discretionary and flexible.

The Company is engaged in two primary markets: email encryption and e-prescribing (eSecure and eHealth). Both are subscription businesses that share a common business model. First, the service is established which requires a start up cost and recurring fixed costs to provide the service. Secondly, subscribers are acquired and brought onto the service which requires a variable acquisition cost of selling and marketing, installation or deployment. The third stage is to continue recruiting subscribers until a critical mass of them are reached in order for the fixed recurring service costs to be overcome. The Company generally charges a first year fee for the service that covers the incremental acquisition costs; however, year two and beyond of the service for each subscriber results in a much greater return to the Company, as the annual fees are paid but the incremental costs are very minimal. Therefore, both the rate at which new subscribers are added and the ability to retain subscribers are critical metrics.

Operationally, the future cash flow improvement of the Company is primarily associated with the following key metrics related to eSecure and eHealth:

- · New subscriptions (termed new first year orders) for the Secure Messaging solution
- · Renewal rates for the Secure Messaging service
- New insurance payor sponsorships of the PocketScript service to physicians
- Successful adoption and usage of the PocketScript service by physicians
- Retention of the users (physicians) of the PocketScript service
- Future transaction fees (or related fees) associated with the use of the PocketScript service
- The ability to increase the business volume with reasonable cost increases

For several years the spending in eSecure far exceeded cash receipts. As that business has matured, the gap between cash spending and cash used for operations has narrowed substantially and the Company believes it will continue to do so. This was accomplished by increasing year on year new first year orders (approximately \$4,400,000 in 2004 and \$5,300,000 in 2005) as well as maintaining a high customer renewal rate (approximately 95% for 2004 and 2005) of existing customers whose initial contracted service period had expired. The recurring nature of the subscription model makes cash receipts naturally rise in a predictable manner assuming adequate subscription renewal and continued new additions to the subscription base. Adding to the predictability is the Company's model of selling primarily three year subscription contracts with the fees paid annually at the inception of each year of service. The Company was successful in 2004 and 2005 in adding new subscribers at a growing rate and maintaining a high rate of customer renewals without substantial increases in costs. The Company expects the eSecure business to generate cash receipts in excess of its specific operating costs in 2006 and beyond assuming continued addition of new subscribers and maintaining consistent subscriber renewal rates.

The e-prescribing product and corresponding market is significantly earlier in its development phase when compared to Secure Messaging and thus the Company has chosen to spend money in excess of the cash receipts to build that e-prescribing subscription base in the hopes of reaching a critical mass of subscribers to overcome the spending needed to provide the service. The eHealth business has a variable spending element to obtain and set up new subscribers and a fixed cost of providing the service offering itself. The Company is able to reduce variable spending from 2005 levels should subscription volume weaken in this product line and alternatively, should subscriptions increase, the variable spending would increase, but the Company would expect to offset such an increase with additional cash receipts.

A certain level of subscribers is required for the Company to generate returns on a per subscriber basis to overcome the fixed costs of providing the e-prescribing service. The Company believes that between 15,000 and 20,000 active users of the e-prescribing product are needed for these fixed costs to be overcome; the breakeven point being strongly influenced by success in negotiating additional and maintaining existing

transaction based fee structures. As of December 31, 2005, the Company had approximately 2,000 such active prescribers on the service. The Company has a two fold objective in deploying new users: first, to ensure they become active users of the service and then to ensure that the users choose to renew their service (retention). For deployments that occurred in 2004 and early 2005, the percentage of deployed users who became regular (active) users was approximately 50%. The Company changed its contracts, recruiting and training strategy to increase the regular user rate in the second half of 2005, and is targeting further improvements in 2006 and beyond. The largest deployment of active users that has come up for renewal is from a single initiative funded by one large payor, which has elected to pay and renew the service for active users. While this is a positive development, not enough historical data exists across the customer base to determine a trend in retention rates for e-prescribing.

The transaction based fees or usage fees form an important part of 15,000 to 20,000 breakeven active user projection. With fewer transaction fees, the Company believes the 20,000 level is needed and with more transaction fees, the Company believes the 15,000 level will suffice for covering fixed costs of the e-prescribing service. The Company currently has contracts that allow the Company to bill fees for sending and receiving prescriptions electronically to the pharmacies and for certain transactions involving prescriptions related to two Pharmacy Benefits Managers (PBM) and a usage-based arrangement measured by improvements in prescribing behavior with one of the payor sponsors. The fees being realized by the Company under these contracts are not sufficient to cover the fixed costs of the e-prescribing service. Securing further transaction based revenue streams will be required so that the 15,000 to 20,000 physician level will provide returns in excess of the fixed costs to provide the e-prescribing service. The Company has resources tasked with securing additional transaction based revenue sources. The success of this effort will depend on market acceptance for the services offered as well as having sufficient physicians deployed that make the transaction services appealing to buyers. The Company believes the current and potential transaction type services are numerous with hosting of additional insurer drug formularies, secure messaging on the devices and data reporting as examples.

The Company continues to closely monitor developments in the eHealth product and e-prescribing market and will adjust spending in that area commensurate with expected future returns and, if needed, augment the investment needed with additional capital or strategic relationships. The extent and timing of the Company's success (or lack thereof) in the e-prescribing market will ultimately be the most significant operational determinant of liquidity and capital needs in 2006. The extent to which the Company views the e-prescribing market as attractive for investment will determine the Company's willingness to fund additional operational cash losses if required. The Company has the ability to adjust cash spending to react to any shortfalls in projected cash collections or to adjust spending in certain investment areas should cash receipts make that possible or, if warranted and if the terms are acceptable, with additional external financing, receipts from exercised stock options and warrants of the Company's common stock or strategic partnerships.

As a result of strategic actions taken in 2005, relatively low contractual spending commitments in 2006, historically high customer renewals and continued growth in the Secure Messaging product, cost containment ability in the emerging area of e-prescribing and general flexibility in discretionary spending, the Company believes it has adequate resources and liquidity to sustain operations for calendar year 2006 and is targeting cash flow improvements to augment its liquidity beyond this time frame. However, operating in emerging and developing markets involves risk and uncertainties, and there are no assurances that the Company will ultimately achieve or achieve in a sufficiently timely manner its targeted improvements. If necessary and if the expected returns warrant it, the Company could further augment its cash flow position through additional cost reduction measures, sales of assets, additional financings or a combination of these actions. Operationally, the extent and timing of success and potential returns in the eHealth market will ultimately be the most significant operational determinant of liquidity. The extent to which the Company views the eHealth market as attractive for investment will determine the Company's willingness to fund additional operational cash losses.

Sources and Uses of Cash Summary

Ending cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities on December 31, 2005 was \$20,240,000 versus \$19,856,000 on December 31, 2004. These balances exclude restricted cash of \$5,135,000 at December 31, 2005, and \$10,374,000 at December 31, 2004. Restricted cash is not available for operations because of restrictions placed on that cash, primarily from placement of the cash in collateral accounts used to secure debt and make debt payments.

The following table shows various sources and uses of operating cash for 2005 and 2004.

	Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2005	Twelve Months Ended December 31, 2004	Variance for the twelve month periods
Operating Cash Receipts (Products existing on December 31, 2005)	\$ 15,412,000	\$ 12,333,000	\$ 3,079,000
Operating Cash Receipts (Products divested in 2005)	1,760,000	5,287,000	(3,527,000)
Customer Deposit Received	(8,000)	3,968,000	(3,976,000)
Net Operating Cash Spending	(42,065,000)	(44,355,000)	2,290,000
Net Cash Used by Operating Activities	<u>\$(24,901,000)</u>	\$(22,767,000)	\$(2,134,000)

For the year ended December 31, 2005, the net cash used by operating activities increased \$2,134,000 to \$24,901,000 from \$22,767,000 in 2004. The increase in cash used is primarily caused by the decline in customer deposits of \$3,976,000 (see Note 10 to the consolidated financial statements) offset by a net decrease in the cash used from operations of the various product lines of \$1,842,000. The Company estimates that the improvement (a decrease) in net cash used from the various product lines from 2004 to 2005 of \$1,842,000 resulted from a decrease in net cash used by Secure Messaging by an estimated \$3,000,000 to \$3,500,000, a decrease in cash used from the divested products (MI/WI and Dr. Chart) and the shut down of the Connect product of \$3,500,000 to \$4,000,000, offset with an increase in cash used by PocketScript by an estimated \$5,000,000 to \$5,500,000.

The Company estimates that the net cash used by operating activities during 2005 of \$24,901,000 can be split between the various products as follows; Secure Messaging used approximately \$2,000,000 to \$2,200,000, PocketScript used approximately \$14,500,000 to \$14,700,000, the various divested products used approximately \$900,000 to \$1,100,000 prior to their respective divestitures, and the Company's general net overhead spending was approximately \$7,300,000 to \$7,500,000.

Secure Messaging has seen year on year improvement in cash flow because of continued growth in new subscriptions and a high rate of customer renewals. The Company anticipates that growth should continue as long as new subscriptions and the rate of customer renewals are sustained with minimal cost increases. The Company believes that Secure Messaging cash flow will improve in 2006. Traditionally, the second quarter, which contains the Company's four largest annual renewals is the yearly highpoint in cash receipts, while the third and fourth quarters have traditionally been lower compared to the second quarter. The divested products should have no further impact on operating cash flow, and Company overhead is again expected to remain relatively flat. The early stage and quickly changing market of PocketScript makes the expected cash usage for the Company's e-prescribing service in 2006 less certain. Improved cash utilization for the e-prescribing product is dependant upon securing new payor sponsorships, experiencing adequate renewal rates of existing users and increasing the sources of cash from transaction based fees. The Company continues to monitor the development in this product and market to determine the proper investment level in light of projected returns on that investment.

As reported on the consolidated statements of cash flows, net cash flows provided by investing activities was \$22,767,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005, compared to \$22,726,000 cash used for the corresponding period in 2004. Included in these amounts was \$16,000,000 of cash proceeds from sales of marketable securities in 2005 and net purchases of marketable securities of \$9,018,000 in 2004. These

marketable securities were auction rate securities and therefore, not classified as cash regardless of their liquid nature. Further, there was a decline year on year in the purchases of property, plant and equipment of \$1,659,000, a net change of \$15,342,000 regarding restricted cash balances whereby the Company placed \$10,103,000 into restricted accounts in 2004 and had net cash released from restricted accounts of \$5,239,000 in 2005 and net cash from the sale of product lines in 2005 of \$3,262,000.

Net cash provided by financing activities was \$18,518,000 for the year ended December 31, 2005 compared to cash provided of \$42,750,000 for the corresponding period in 2004. The \$24,233,000 decrease in financing cash flows was primarily attributable to a decrease of \$18,726,000 from a decline of stock option and warrant exercises by employees and outside holders in 2005 compared to 2004. In addition, in 2004 the Company received \$3,000,000 in exchange for a promissory note from Aventis, Inc., involving the acquisition of MyDocOnline and net proceeds from the issuance of convertible debentures to Omicron Master Trust and Amulet Limited of \$18,908,000. In 2005, the Company used cash from financing activities of \$7,829,000 to pay down the various debt instruments, primarily the convertible notes, and certain capital leases and received net proceeds of \$24,201,000 from a private placement of its common stock.

Cash Sources

Essential to the Company's operating cash sources is the contractual backlog that has not yet been billed, eSecure customer renewals as their current contracts are expiring, newly acquired subscription customers for Secure Messaging, renewing e-prescribing customers from previous deployments, new e-prescribing contracts, and transaction fees under e-prescribing contracts.

Backlog — The Company's end-user order backlog of \$21,941,000 is comprised of contractually bound agreements that are expected to be amortized into revenue as services are provided in the future. The majority of these contracts are time-based subscription contracts with billings in advance of annual service periods. Most customers elect to commit to multiple years of service and are invoiced annually. The backlog is comprised of \$8,347,000 of deferred revenue that has been billed and paid and \$13,594,000 that has not yet been collected in cash as of December 31, 2005. The Company estimates \$6,224,000 will be billed in 2006.

Continued Growth of Secure e-Messaging Business — The Company estimates cash receipts from Secure Messaging in 2006 will be between \$17,000,000 to \$18,000,000. At the low end of this range, the Company assumes it will collect contractually billed amounts, experience continued customer renewal rates of 95%, and continue adding new first year orders at the same rate demonstrated over the last 12 months. Should new first year customer orders increase 21% year on year as they did from 2004 to 2005, the high end of the range could be reached. This would represent a \$4,400,000 to \$5,400,000 increase in gross cash receipts compared to 2005. For comparative purposes, 2005 cash receipts increased \$3,948,000 when compared to 2004. Furthermore, should the company achieve significant success in its new OEM/distribution strategy in addition to continual new first year order growth from traditional channels, the cash receipts estimate of \$17,000,000 to \$18,000,000 could be exceeded. The Company estimates that \$11,000,000 of the estimated 2006 cash receipts is from second, third and in some cases the fourth year of the subscribers' service period. These "out year" collections provide a significantly greater incremental cash contribution to the business relative to the first year of service as the incremental costs to acquire the subscriber are not present in the out years.

New e-Prescribing Payors — The Company's go-to-market model in e-prescribing has been to contract with healthcare payors who pay us to provide the service to physicians for at least one year. The Company believes that this model is the most cost effective method of addressing the market in large quantities at this time. The Company has demonstrated selling and deployment success with this model with the eRx Collaborative initiative in Massachusetts, as well as two new pilot programs in 2005 with Aetna and Independence Blue Cross. The Company's current list price for the first year of the service is \$2,000 and \$600 a year in subsequent years. The greatest concentration of active deployed e-prescribing units is with the eRx Collaborative initiative. While the contract calls for physicians to pay the annual \$600 service fee, the eRx Collaborative has agreed to renew active users of the product under their sponsorship initiative and they are expected to continue to do so through 2006. The Company currently has a usage-based arrangement with one of the payor sponsors, which provides for the payment of fees to the Company based on achievement of

measured improvements in prescribing behavior. Because of the relatively low margins on installation and the initial year of service, the ability to secure renewals and additional transaction based sources of cash is an important aspect of the Company's cash flow breakeven plan for e-prescribing.

e-Prescribing usage based fees — The Company's go-to-market model in e-prescribing also involves securing additional fee based contracts where customers pay for various transactions that occur through the e-prescribing service. For example, the Company has contracts with pharmacy benefit managers for prescriptions that are fulfilled through their system. Currently, the Company has contracts that can provide between 7 and 10 cents per prescription written in the service. As the number of prescriptions increases, the expected cash receipts increases. Securing further transaction based revenue streams will be required so that the previously discussed 15,000 to 20,000 active physician level will provide returns in excess of fixed costs of providing the e-prescribing service.

Cash Requirements

While the contractual commitments of the Company as of December 31, 2005, are relatively low in comparison to historical cash used from operations and a substantial portion of the contractual obligations (\$5,135,000) is held in collateral (restricted) cash accounts, the Company anticipates further net cash usage from operations in 2006. The Company's cash requirements consist principally of the Company's contractual commitments; funding its operating losses as it pursues a leadership position in the emerging markets in which it operates; and capital expenditures, primarily for computer equipment to support new customer orders and, over time, on-going refurbishment of the data center and customer located computer equipment. The Company believes that its Secure Messaging service will be a net provider of operating cash in 2006 versus a net user of cash in 2005 assuming continued new subscriptions, renewal rates at historical levels and the Company's continued ability to add new subscribers to the system with minimal incremental costs. The Company's cash requirements beyond contractual commitments are primarily aimed at continued investment in the PocketScript business, which the Company chooses to continue in its endeavor to reach a subscription base in this business that provides net cash inflows.

The Company has variable acquisition costs associated with adding subscribers to both the secure e-messaging and e-prescribing services. For Secure Messaging, the costs are primarily selling and marketing, while for PocketScript the costs are primarily recruitment and deployment related, including a hardware device. In the first year of the service, the Company generally collects fees from the subscriber that covers these variable acquisition costs. After the first year of service the incremental cost to support customers decreases significantly, which increases the variable cash contribution to the Company as each contract matures. In addition, cash contributions from transaction based fees are high as the incremental costs to support these fees are minor. In the fourth quarter of 2005 the Company had deployments of the e-prescribing solution in the 800-900 unit range. Future quarter deployments greater than these quantities will equate to greater variable costs offset with greater cash receipts from the sponsors and lower deployments versus this current run rate would equate to lower variable costs than recently experienced.

Based on the Company's organization and current order rates as of December 31, 2005, the annualized operating spending for 2006 is currently projected to be between \$39,000,000 and \$41,000,000. This is a decline from the \$42,065,000 2005 spending level. The decline represents a drop in spending on divested products of \$2,800,000 along with additional year on year reductions in some discretionary spending areas offset by expected increases in variable costs for incremental e-prescribing deployments.

Debt Instruments and Related Covenants

As more fully explained in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements, as of December 31, 2005 the Company has debt obligations relating to three separate arrangements:

1. Convertible Promissory Notes Payable: \$5,000,000

Promissory Note Payable: \$2,700,000
 Short-term Promissory Notes: \$268,000

Convertible Promissory Notes Payable — On April 13, 2005, the Company entered into amendments with the investors to restructure the original \$20,000,000 purchase agreements signed on November 2, 2004. As of December 31, 2005, the Company had repaid \$15,000,000 of the \$20,000,000 convertible notes payable with \$6,951,000 of cash and \$8,049,000 of common stock.

The remaining \$5,000,000 is payable in two equal installments of \$2,500,000 in November 2006 and 2007 and the terms remain unchanged from the original notes signed November 2, 2004. The Company intends to pay these from restricted cash balances should these tranches not convert to shares of common stock before their due dates.

Under the covenants of the amended notes, the Company is required to retain a cash balance of \$5,000,000 through November 2, 2006 at which time the required cash balance will be reduced to \$2,500,000 subsequent to the payment or conversion to stock of the November 2006 principal payment. The noteholder will have an option to call the note in full after April 27, 2006.

Promissory Note Payable — Concurrent with the MyDocOnline acquisition, at closing, Sanofi-Aventis loaned the Company \$3,000,000 due March 15, 2007, with a stated annual interest rate of 4.5%. Interest on the note is payable only in services provided by the Company to Sanofi-Aventis unless there is an event of default. The principal portion of the note is payable in either cash or shares of the Company's common stock, based on the then current value of such shares, at the option of the Company and may be prepaid by the Company at any time without penalty. The principal portion of the note may be paid in the form of services provided to Sanofi-Aventis by the Company pursuant to the terms of such services agreement. It is unlikely that the note will be paid in the form of services. Should the note not be paid in the form of services, the Company is required to pay the note in cash or stock at maturity at an amount equal to 90% of the face amount of the loan, or \$2,700,000, which the Company considers its minimum liability.

Short-term Promissory Notes — In December 2005, ZixCorp issued an 11-month note payable to Cananwill to finance the Company's 2006 commercial insurance policies. The note matures in November 2006 and has a stated interest rate of 6.99%. Interest and principal payments are due in equal monthly installments.

Liquidity Summary

Based on the Company's organization and current order rates as of December 31, 2005, the annualized operating spending for 2006 is projected to be between \$39,000,000 and \$41,000,000. The Company currently has cash receipt projections for 2006 of \$21,000,000 to \$23,000,000, which combined with \$20,240,000 unrestricted cash on hand at December 31, 2005 provides for an estimated \$41,240,000 to \$43,240,000 in cash available to fund the expected spending for 2006. Approximately \$20,500,000 of the projected cash receipts comes from scheduled payments on binding contracts, estimated Secure Messaging customer renewals consistent with historic renewal rates, assumed flat year on year new eSecure subscription additions, expected transaction fees from existing e-prescribing contracts and new deployment levels per quarter in e-prescribing similar to the fourth quarter 2005. The Company estimates \$500,000 to \$2,500,000 in additional projected cash receipts from continued year on year growth in new subscriptions in eSecure, from new transaction fee sources, fees from a performance based e-prescribing contract and from additional e-prescribing sponsorships.

As contractual cash collections and expected increases in cash sources are not always certain, the Company has the ability to adjust cash spending to react to any shortfalls in projected cash collections or to adjust spending in certain investment areas should cash receipts make that possible or, if warranted and if the terms are acceptable, with additional external financing, receipts from exercised stock options and warrants of the Company's common stock or strategic partnerships.

The Company believes it has adequate resources and liquidity to sustain operations for 2006 and is targeting cash flow improvements to augment its liquidity beyond 2006 after considering the following factors:

- Relatively low contractual spending commitments in 2006
- · Historically high renewal rates for Secure Messaging

- Continued growth in the Secure Messaging business
- · Increased mix of cash receipts attributable to the more profitable out years of contracts
- The discretionary nature of the cash spend in excess of cash receipts in the emerging area of e-prescribing
- · General flexibility of spending in other areas

However, operating in emerging and developing markets involves risk and uncertainties. There are no assurances that the Company will ultimately achieve or achieve in a sufficiently timely manner its targeted cash flow improvements or achieve its operational objectives. Thus, if necessary and if the expected returns warrant it, the Company could further augment its cash flow position through additional cost reduction measures, sales of assets, additional financings or a combination of these actions. Operationally, the extent and timing of success and potential returns in the eHealth market will ultimately be the most significant operational determinant of liquidity. The extent to which the Company views the eHealth market as attractive for investment will determine the Company's willingness to fund additional operational cash losses.

Options and Warrants of ZixCorp Common Stock

In 2004, the Company raised significant cash from individuals who hold warrants and options in the Company's common stock as they exercised these warrants and options. The Company continues to have significant warrants and options outstanding that are currently vested. There is no assurance that any of these options and warrants will be exercised; therefore the extent of future cash inflow from additional warrant and option activity is not certain. The following table summarizes the warrants and options that are outstanding as of December 31, 2005. The vested shares are a subset of the outstanding shares. The value of the shares is the number of shares multiplied by the exercise price for each share.

	Summary of Outstanding Options and Warrants					
Exercise Price Range	Outstanding Shares	Total Value of Outstanding Shares	Vested Shares (included in outstanding shares)	Total Value of Vested Shares		
\$ 1.44 - \$ 4.99	7,532,833	\$ 25,355,000	2,770,838	\$ 9,860,000		
\$ 5.00 - \$ 5.75	3,118,224	16,415,000	3,067,128	16,159,000		
\$ 6.00 - \$ 8.89	1,783,830	11,945,000	1,350,497	9,263,000		
\$ 9.00 - \$19.75	1,611,062	17,387,000	1,222,886	13,351,000		
\$21.38 - \$57.60	1,138,695	60,574,000	1,138,695	60,573,000		
Total	15,184,644	\$131,676,000	9,550,044	\$109,206,000		

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

None.

Contractual Obligations and Contingent Liabilities and Commitments

The following table aggregates the Company's material contractual cash obligations as of December 31, 2005:

	Payments Due by Period					
	Total	< 1 Year	2-3 Years	4-5 Years	> 5 Years	
Debt (long-term and short-term)	\$ 7,968,000	\$5,268,000	\$2,700,000	\$ —	\$ —	
Operating leases	8,832,000	1,397,000	2,263,000	1,845,000	3,327,000	
Capital lease	165,000	165,000				
Total cash obligations	16,965,000	6,830,000	4,963,000	1,845,000	3,327,000	
Interest on obligations	514,000	358,000	156,000			
Total	\$17,479,000	\$7,188,000	\$5,119,000	\$1,845,000	\$3,327,000	

Of the total one and three year material obligations relating to long-term debt, the Company has the option to pay \$5,343,000 and \$8,198,000, respectively, with common stock. The Company intends to fully exercise this option to the extent possible. However, the Company currently does not have shareholder approval to issue stock to redeem these balances, therefore, shareholder approval would have to be obtained.

The Company's convertible promissory notes have a stated interest rate that is reset every six months based on the six-month LIBOR plus 300 basis points. For the information shown above, the Company has assumed that the rate will remain at the current level (7.47%) for the term of the loan and all payments will be made in cash. Actual interest will vary based on changes in the six-month LIBOR (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements).

Due to the share deficiency situation described in Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements, \$5,000,000 of the \$7,968,000 of debt noted above is callable at anytime after April 2006 and therefore the full \$5,000,000 is shown as payable in 2006. However, if not called by the investor the required payment dates on the note are \$2,500,000 in November 2006 and November 2007.

The Company has not entered into any material, non-cancelable purchase commitments at December 31, 2005.

The Company has severance agreements with certain employees which would require the Company to pay approximately \$1,875,000 if all such employees separated from employment with the Company following a change of control, as defined in the severance agreements.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment, which replaces SFAS 123 and supersedes APB 25. It establishes accounting standards for all transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods and services. SFAS No. 123(R) focuses primarily on accounting for transactions with employees, and carries forward without change prior guidance for share-based payments for transactions with non employees. SFAS 123(R) requires the fair-value based method for measuring and recognizing the cost of stock-based compensation.

SFAS No. 123(R) replaces the intrinsic value measurement objective in APB 25 and requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award on the date of the grant. The standard requires grant date fair value to be estimated using either an option-pricing model which is consistent with the terms of the award or a market observed price, if such a price exists. Such cost must be recognized over the period during which an employee is

required to provide service in exchange for the award, "the requisite service period" (which is usually the vesting period). The standard also requires companies to estimate the number of instruments that will ultimately be issued, rather than accounting for forfeitures as they occur.

Companies are also required to use either the "modified prospective method" or the "modified retrospective method." Under the modified prospective method, companies must recognize compensation cost for all awards granted after adoption of the standard and for the unvested portion of previously granted awards that are outstanding on that date. Under the modified retrospective method, companies must restate previously issued financial statements to recognize the amounts previously calculated and reported on a pro forma basis, as if the prior standard had been adopted. Under both methods, companies are permitted to use either a straight line or an accelerated method to amortize the cost as an expense for awards with graded vesting.

The Company is required to adopt SFAS 123(R) on January 1, 2006, and has elected to use the modified prospective method along with the straight line amortization method for recognizing compensation costs. The Company will also use the "short-cut method" as prescribed in SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 107 to calculate the estimated life of options granted to employees subsequent to December 31, 2005.

As a result of the adoption of SFAS 123(R), the Company will recognize stock-based compensation for grants made after January 1, 2006. The Company estimates the adoption will have a significant adverse impact on the Company's consolidated results of operations similar to the current pro forma disclosures under SFAS 123 in Note 2 to the consolidated financial statements. As it relates to partially vested stock options outstanding as of December 31, 2005, the Company estimates it will incur additional expense of \$2,258,000, \$503,000 and \$26,000 in 2006, 2007 and 2008 respectively.

SFAS No. 154 "Accounting Changes and Error Corrections" — In June 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections. SFAS No. 154 replaces APBO No. 20 (APBO 20) and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements, and applies to all voluntary changes in accounting principle, and changes the requirements for accounting for and reporting of a change in accounting principle. APBO No. 20 previously required that most voluntary changes in accounting principle be recognized by including in net income of the period of change a cumulative effect of changing to the new accounting principle whereas SFAS No. 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements of a voluntary change in accounting principles, unless it is impractical. SFAS No. 154 enhances the consistency of financial information between periods. SFAS No. 154 will be effective for years beginning after December 15, 2005. We do not expect that the adoption of SFAS No. 154 will have a material impact on our results of operations or financial position.

Item 7A. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The Company does not believe that it faces material market risk with respect to its cash, cash equivalents, marketable securities and restricted cash investments, which totaled \$25,375,000 and \$30,230,000 at December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. The Company held no marketable securities as of December 31, 2005.

Regarding the Company's outstanding debt, the convertible notes payable (see Note 11 to the consolidated financial statements) have a floating rate of LIBOR plus three basis points and is reset every 6 months. With the reset only every 6 months and the current principal balance owed of \$5,000,000, even a significant change in the LIBOR rate would not have a material impact on the Company's financial results. The other significant debt is the \$2,700,000 principal owed to Aventis. This interest rate on this note is fixed.

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

The information required by this Item begins on page F-1 hereof.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosures None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedure

In accordance with Rule 13a-15(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "Exchange Act"), as of the end of the period covered by this *Annual Report on Form 10-K*, the Company's management evaluated, with the participation of the Company's principal executive officer and principal financial officer, the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Exchange Act). Based on their evaluation of these disclosure controls and procedures, the Company's president and chief executive officer and the Company's vice president and chief financial officer have concluded that the disclosure controls and procedures were effective as of the date of such evaluation.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

The Company's management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as such term is defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(f). Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements. Also, projections of any evaluation of effectiveness to future periods are subject to risk that controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

Under the supervision and with the participation of the chief executive officer and chief financial officer, an evaluation was conducted of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting based on criteria established in *Internal Control* — *Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Management concluded that the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005. Management's assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005 has been audited by Deloitte & Touche, LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report that is included below.

Changes in Internal Controls over Financial Reporting

During the three months ended December 31, 2005, there have been no changes in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that have materially affected or are reasonably likely to materially affect the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Zix Corporation:

We have audited management's assessment, included in the accompanying Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting, that Zix Corporation and subsidiaries (the "Company") maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, based on criteria established in *Internal Control — Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. The Company's management is responsible for maintaining effective internal control over financial reporting and for its assessment of the effectiveness of internal control over financial reporting. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on management's assessment and an opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether effective internal control over financial reporting was maintained in all material respects. Our audit included obtaining an understanding of internal control over financial reporting, evaluating management's assessment, testing and evaluating the design and operating effectiveness of internal control, and performing such other procedures as we considered necessary in the circumstances. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinions.

A company's internal control over financial reporting is a process designed by, or under the supervision of, the company's principal executive and principal financial officers, or persons performing similar functions, and effected by the company's board of directors, management, and other personnel to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. A company's internal control over financial reporting includes those policies and procedures that (1) pertain to the maintenance of records that, in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflect the transactions and dispositions of the assets of the company; (2) provide reasonable assurance that transactions are recorded as necessary to permit preparation of financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, and that receipts and expenditures of the company are being made only in accordance with authorizations of management and directors of the company; and (3) provide reasonable assurance regarding prevention or timely detection of unauthorized acquisition, use, or disposition of the company's assets that could have a material effect on the financial statements.

Because of the inherent limitations of internal control over financial reporting, including the possibility of collusion or improper management override of controls, material misstatements due to error or fraud may not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. Also, projections of any evaluation of the effectiveness of the internal control over financial reporting to future periods are subject to the risk that the controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or that the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate.

In our opinion, management's assessment that the Company maintained effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, is fairly stated, in all material respects, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control — Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission. Also in our opinion, the Company maintained, in all material respects, effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control — Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2005 of the Company and our report dated March 14, 2006 expressed an unqualified opinion on those financial statements.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Dallas, Texas March 14, 2006

Item 9B. Other Information

None.

PART III

Item 10. Directors and Executive Officers of the Registrant

Certain of the information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the section "OTHER INFORMATION YOU NEED TO MAKE AN INFORMED DECISION — Directors, Executive Officers and Significant Employees" and "Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

The members of the Company's audit committee are Robert C. Hausmann, Consultant; James S. Marston, a private investor; and Paul E. Schlosberg, Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, INCA Group LLC. More information about the business experience of Messrs. Hausmann, Marston and Schlosberg can be found in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement under the section "OTHER INFORMATION YOU NEED TO MAKE AN INFORMED DECISION — Directors, Executive Officers and Significant Employees," which is incorporated herein by reference. Mr. Hausmann, chairman of the audit committee, has been determined to be an "audit committee financial expert," as such term is defined in applicable rules and regulations, by virtue of his business experience, including his former position as Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, Securify, Inc. The Company has also determined that Mr. Hausmann is "independent" as such term is defined in applicable rules and regulations.

The Company has a code of ethics for the Company's chief executive officer and senior financial officers. A copy of the code is available on the Company's Web site www.zixcorp.com under "Corporate Governance." Any waiver of the code will be publicly disclosed as required by applicable law and regulation.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the section "COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the section "SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT" and "COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS — Equity Compensation Plan Information" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the section "COMPENSATION OF DIRECTORS AND EXECUTIVE OFFICERS — Certain Relationships and Related Transactions" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

The information required by this Item is incorporated by reference from the section "CORPORATE GOVERNANCE — Meetings and Committees of our Board" in the Company's 2006 Proxy Statement.

PART IV

Item 15. Exhibits, Financial Statement Schedule

(a) (1) Financial Statements

See Index to Consolidated Financial Statements on page F-1 hereof.

(a) (2) Financial Statement Schedules

All schedules for which provision is made in the applicable accounting regulations of the SEC have been omitted because of the absence of the conditions under which they are required or because the information required is included in the consolidated financial statements or notes thereto.

(a) (3) Exhibits

Exhibit

Number	Description
2.1	- Asset Purchase Agreement, dated as of January 30, 2004, by and among Zix Corporation,
	MyDocOnline, Inc., Aventis Pharmaceuticals Holdings Inc., and Aventis Pharmaceuticals Inc.
	(evaluding schedules and exhibits) Filed as Exhibit 2.1 to Ziv Corneration's Current Penert on

D - - ---!--4! - --

- (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 2.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.

 Asset Purchase Agreement, dated July 22, 2003, between Zix Corporation and Pocket Script
- 2.2 Asset Purchase Agreement, dated July 22, 2003, between Zix Corporation and Pocket Script L.L.C. (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated July 23, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 2.3 Asset Purchase Agreement, dated September 2, 2003, among Zix Corporation, Zix Acquisition Corporation, Elron Software, Inc., Elron Electronic Industries, Ltd., and Elron Software (2000), Ltd. (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated September 4, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 2.4 Asset Purchase Agreement, entered into as of March 11, 2005, by and between CyberGuard Corporation and Zix SCM, Inc. (excluding the Disclosure Schedule and Annexes). Filed as Exhibit 2.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated March 17, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 2.5 Asset Purchase Agreement, entered into as of September 30, 2005, among Mitem Corporation, Zix Corporation, and MyDocOnline, Inc. (excluding the Disclosure Schedule and Exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 2.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated October 5, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 3.1* Restated Articles of Incorporation of Zix Corporation, as filed with the Texas Secretary of State on November 10, 2005.
- 3.2 Restated Bylaws of Zix Corporation, dated October 30, 2002. Filed as Exhibit 3.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2002, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.1 Specimen certificate for common stock of Zix Corporation. Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1999, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.2 Form of Warrant, dated June 24, 2003, to purchase shares of common stock of Zix Corporation, issued by Zix Corporation. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated June 25, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.3 Warrant, dated as of January 30, 2004, of Zix Corporation to Aventis Holdings Inc. for the purchase of 145,853 shares of Zix Corporation's common stock. Filed as Exhibit 4.4 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.4 Warrant to purchase 166,667 shares of common stock of Zix Corporation issued by Zix Corporation to Rodman & Renshaw, LLC., dated as of November 2, 2004. Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.

Exhibit Number Description

- 4.5 Form of Common Stock Purchase Warrant, dated as of November 2, 2004, issued by Zix Corporation to Omicron Master Trust and Amulet Limited. Filed as Exhibit 4.4 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 4, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.6 Form of Amended and Restated Common Stock Purchase Warrant to purchase shares of Zix Corporation issued to Omicron Master Trust and Amulet Limited (excluding exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.4 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated April 14, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.7 Form of Warrant, dated August 9, 2005, to purchase shares of Common Stock of Zix Corporation (including appendices) (issued in connection with the \$26.3 million private placement). Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated August 9, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.8 Warrant, dated September 30, 2005, issued by Mitem Corporation exercisable for 400,000 shares of common stock of Mitem Corporation. Filed as Exhibit 2.3 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated October 5, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.9 Convertible Promissory Note of Zix Corporation, dated September 2, 2003, in the original principal amount of \$1,000,000 issued to Elron Electronic Industries Ltd. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated September 4, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.10 Secured Promissory Note of Zix Corporation to Aventis Inc., dated January 30, 2004, in the original principal amount of \$3,000,000. Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.11 Security Agreement, dated as of January 30, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and Aventis Inc. Filed as Exhibit 4.3 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.12 Security Agreement, dated as of November 2, 2004, made by Zix Corporation to Law Offices of Brian W. Pusch, as collateral agent on behalf of the holders named therein. Filed as Exhibit 4.6 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 4, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.13 Promissory Note, dated March 11, 2005, payable by CyberGuard Corporation in the original principal amount of \$1,500,000. Filed as Exhibit 2.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated March 17, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.14 Form of Amended and Restated Convertible Note Due 2005-2008 of Zix Corporation payable to Omicron Master Trust and Amulet Limited (including exhibits) (issued in connection with the \$20 million private placement). Filed as Exhibit 4.3 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated April 14, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.15 Promissory Note, dated September 30, 2005, payable by Mitem Corporation in the original principal amount of \$550,000. Filed as Exhibit 2.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated October 5, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.16 Registration Rights Agreement, dated June 24, 2003, by and among Zix Corporation and the investors named therein (issued in connection with the \$5.75 million financing). Filed as Exhibit 4.3 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated June 25, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.17 Registration Rights Agreement, dated July 22, 2003, between Zix Corporation and Pocket Script, L.L.C. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated July 23, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.18 Registration Rights Agreement, dated September 2, 2003, between Zix Corporation and Elron Software, Inc. Filed as Exhibit 4.3 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated September 4, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.19 Registration Rights Agreement, dated January 30, 2004, by and among Zix Corporation, Aventis Inc., a Pennsylvania corporation, and Aventis Holdings Inc., a Delaware corporation. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.

Exhibit Number Description

- 4.20 Form of Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of November 2, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and the Investors named therein (issued in connection with the \$20 million private placement). Filed as Exhibit 4.5 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 4, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.21 Form of Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement by and between Zix Corporation and the Investors (excluding exhibits) (issued in connection with the \$20 million private placement). Filed as Exhibit 4.5 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated April 14, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.22 Securities Purchase Agreement, dated June 24, 2003, by and among Zix Corporation and the investors named therein (including schedules but excluding exhibits) (issued in connection with the \$5.75 million financing). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated June 25, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.23 Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of August 9, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and the Purchasers listed on Schedule A thereto (including schedules, appendices and exhibits) (issued in connection with the \$26.3 million private placement). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K/A, dated October 21, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.24 Letter Agreement, dated September 12, 2004, amending the Master Services Agreement, dated January 30, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and Aventis Inc. Filed as Exhibit 10.37 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.25 Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 1, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and Omicron Master Trust (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 4, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.26 Amendment No. 1 to Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 13, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and Omicron Master Trust (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated April 14, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.27 Amendment No. 2, dated as of December 9, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and Omicron Master Trust Relating to Amended and Restated Convertible Note Due 2005-2008 and Amended and Restated Common Stock Purchase Warrant. Filed as Exhibit 4.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated December 12, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.28 Purchase Agreement, dated as of November 1, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and Amulet Limited (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated November 4, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.29 Amendment No. 1 to Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 13, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and Amulet Limited (excluding schedules and exhibits). Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated April 14, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.30 Amendment No. 2, dated as of December 9, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and Amulet Limited Relating to Amended and Restated Convertible Note Due 2005-2008 and Amended and Restated Common Stock Purchase Warrant. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated December 12, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 4.31 Escrow Agreement, dated as of August 9, 2005, by and between Zix Corporation and JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A, as escrow agent (including exhibits and schedules). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K/A, dated October 21, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.1† 1990 Stock Option Plan of Zix Corporation (Amended and Restated as of September 1999).
 Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 1999, and incorporated herein by reference.

Exhibit	
Number	Description
10.2†	— 1992 Stock Option Plan of Zix Corporation (Amended and Restated as of August 2000). Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.3†	— 1995 Long-Term Incentive Plan of Zix Corporation (Amended and Restated as of September 20, 2000). Filed as Exhibit 10.3 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2000, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.4†	— 1996 Employee Stock Purchase Plan of Zix Corporation (Amended and Restated as of July 1, 2000). Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2000, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.5†	— Zix Corporation 1999 Directors' Stock Option Plan (Amended and Restated as of August 1, 2002). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2002, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.6†	— Zix Corporation 2001 Employee Stock Option Plan, dated May 4, 2001. Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2001, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.7†	— Zix Corporation's 2001 Stock Option Plan (Amended and Restated as of May 6, 2003). Filed as Exhibit 10.7 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.8†	— Zix Corporation 2003 Stock Compensation Plan (Amended and Restated in October 2003). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.9†	— Zix Corporation's 2003 New Employee Stock Option Plan, dated October 1, 2003. Filed as Exhibit 10.9 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.10†	— Zix Corporation 2004 Stock Option Plan, dated May 6, 2004. Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.11†	— Zix Corporation 2004 Stock Option Plan (Amended and Restated as of May 25, 2005). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-126576), dated July 13, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.12†	— Zix Corporation 2004 Directors' Stock Option Plan, dated May 6, 2004. Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.13†	 Zix Corporation 2005 Stock Compensation Plan (Adopted Effective as of May 25, 2005). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-126571), dated July 13, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.14†	— Form of Stock Option Agreement (with no "change in control" provision) for Zix Corporation 2004 Stock Option Plan. Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-126576), dated July 13, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.15†	— Form of Stock Option Agreement (with "change in control" provision) for Zix Corporation 2004 Stock Option Plan. Filed as Exhibit 10.3 to Zix Corporation's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-126576), dated July 13, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.16	— Zix Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan. Filed as Exhibit 10.10 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.17	— Adoption Agreement relating to Zix Corporation 401(k) Retirement Plan. Filed as Exhibit 10.11

incorporated herein by reference.

to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and

Exhibit Number Description

- 10.18† Stock Option Agreement, effective as of November 14, 2001, between John Ryan and Zix Corporation. Filed as Exhibit 4.2 in Zix Corporation's Registration Statement on Form S-8 (Registration No. 333-74890), dated December 11, 2001, and incorporated herein by reference. Portions of this exhibit were omitted pursuant to a request for confidential treatment that was filed with the SEC on November 26, 2001. On December 5, 2001, the SEC approved the filing of this exhibit omitting the portions for which confidential treatment was requested. The omitted information has been filed with the SEC.
- 10.19† Employment Agreement, entered into as of January 20, 2004, between Zix Corporation and Richard Spurr. Filed as Exhibit 10.14 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.20† Employment Offer Letter of Zix Corporation, dated March 23, 2005, to Richard D. Spurr. Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.21† Stock Option Agreement, dated February 24, 2004, between Zix Corporation and Richard Spurr. Filed as Exhibit 10.15 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.22† Stock Option Agreement, dated November 17, 2004, between Zix Corporation and Richard D. Spurr. Filed as Exhibit 10.18 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.23† Stock Option Agreement, dated March 23, 2005, between Zix Corporation and Richard D. Spurr. Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.24[†] Form of Zix Corporation Stock Option Agreement between Zix Corporation and Brad Almond and Ronald A. Woessner. Filed as Exhibit 10.19 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.25[†] Form of Outside Director Stock Option Agreement, dated January 2, 2004, between Zix Corporation and James S. Marston, Dr. Ben G. Streetman and Michael E. Keane. Filed as Exhibit 10.3 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.26† Outside Director Stock Option Agreement, dated May 6, 2004, between Zix Corporation and Antonio R. Sanchez III. Filed as Exhibit 10.4 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.27† Severance Agreement, dated February 25, 2002, between Zix Corporation and Ronald A. Woessner. Filed as Exhibit 10.18 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2001, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.28† Form of Severance Agreement between Zix Corporation and certain executive officers. Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended March 31, 2002, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.29† Description of Compensation for Members of Zix Corporation Board of Directors. Filed as Exhibit 10.24 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.30 Lease Agreement, dated December 29, 2003, between Zix Corporation and 7-Eleven, Inc. (excluding exhibits) (relating to Zix Corporation's Dallas, Texas facilities). Filed as Exhibit 10.24 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.31 Office Lease Agreement, dated February 28, 2005, between Gateway Rosewood, Inc. and Zix SCM, Inc. (relating to Zix Corporation's Burlington, Massachusetts facility). Filed as Exhibit 10.26 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
- 10.32 Lease Agreement, dated November 27, 2000, between MyDocOnline, Inc. and Ft. Round Rock Ltd. and related Amendments No. 1 and No. 2 (excluding exhibits) (relating to Zix Corporation's Austin, Texas facility). Filed as Exhibit 10.27 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.

Exhibit Number	Description
10.33	— Amendment No. 3 to Lease Agreement, dated November 27, 2000, between MyDocOnline, Inc. and Ft. Round Rock Ltd., as amended (relating to Zix Corporation's Austin, Texas facility). Filed as Exhibit 10.28 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.34	— Facilities Service Agreement, entered into as of June 25, 2003, by and between Collocation Solutions, LLC and Zix Corporation (excluding schedule and exhibit). Filed as Exhibit 10.33 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.35	— Lease, dated March 9, 2004, between Duke Realty Ohio and PocketScript, Inc. (excluding exhibits) (relating to Zix Corporation's Mason, Ohio facility). Filed as Exhibit 10.34 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2003, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.36	— Master Services Agreement, dated January 30, 2004, by and between Zix Corporation and Aventis Inc. Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated February 10, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference. Portions of this exhibit were omitted and filed separately with the SEC pursuant to a request for confidential treatment filed with the SEC.
10.37	— Amendment No. 2 to Master Services Agreement, dated March 7, 2005, between Zix Corporation and Aventis Inc. and a member of the Sanofi-Aventis Group. Filed as Exhibit 10.38 to Zix Corporation's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.38	— Office Center Sub-Lease, dated September 28, 2005, including an addendum, dated October 5, 2005, between American Exec Cupertino, Inc. (dba American Executive Center) and Zix Corporation. Filed as Exhibit 10.2 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended September 30, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.39	— Sublease Agreement between ZixCorp Canada, Inc. and Intelligent Photonics Control Corp., dated May 20, 2005 (relating to Zix Corporation's Ontario, Canada facility). Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to Zix Corporation's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarterly period ended June 30, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
10.40*	— Amendment and Confirmation of Sublease, dated February 27, 2006, amongst Elk Property Management Limited (Landlord), Intelligent Photonics Control Corp. (Tenant), 6447309 Canada Inc. (Assignee), ZixCorp Canada, Inc. and Zix Corporation (excluding schedules).
10.41†*	— Description of Zix Corporation 2006 Management Variable Compensation Plan.
16.1	— Letter From Ernst & Young LLP to the SEC. Filed as Exhibit 16.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated June 23, 2004, and incorporated herein by reference.
17.1	— Letter of John A. Ryan, Resignation From Board of Directors, dated October 21, 2005. Filed as Exhibit 17.1 to Zix Corporation's Current Report on Form 8-K, dated October 25, 2005, and incorporated herein by reference.
21.1*	— Subsidiaries of Zix Corporation.
23.1*	- Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (Deloitte & Touche, LLP).
23.2*	- Consent of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm (Ernst & Young, LLP).
31.1*	 Certification of Richard D. Spurr, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
31.2*	— Certification of Bradley C. Almond, Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, and Treasurer of the

32.1*

— Certification of Richard D. Spurr, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and Bradley C. Almond, Vice President, Chief Financial Officer, and Treasurer of the Company,

Company, pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.

^{*} Filed herewith.

 $[\]dagger$ Management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement.

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Dallas, State of Texas, on March 14, 2006.

ZIX CORPORATION

By: /s/ Bradley C. Almond

Bradley C. Almond

Vice President,

Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the Registrant and in the capacities indicated on March 14, 2006.

Signature	<u>Title</u>
/s/ RICHARD D. SPURR	Chairman, Chief Executive Officer,
(Richard D. Spurr)	President and Director (Principal Executive Officer)
/s/ Bradley C. Almond	Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer
(Bradley C. Almond)	(Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)
/s/ Robert C. Hausmann	Director
(Robert C. Hausmann)	
/s/ Charles N. Kahn III	Director
(Charles N. Kahn III)	
/s/ James S. Marston	Director
(James S. Marston)	
/s/ Antonio R. Sanchez III	Director
(Antonio R. Sanchez III)	
/s/ Paul E. Schlosberg	Director
(Paul E. Schlosberg)	
/s/ Dr. Ben G. Streetman	Director
(Dr. Ben G. Streetman)	

INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firms	F-2
Consolidated Balance Sheets at December 31, 2005 and 2004	F-4
Consolidated Statements of Operations for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-5
Consolidated Statements of Convertible Preferred Stock and Stockholders' Equity for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-6
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003	F-7
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	F-8

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of Zix Corporation:

We have audited the accompanying consolidated balance sheets of Zix Corporation and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the related consolidated statements of operations, convertible preferred stock and stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the years then ended. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on the financial statements based on our audits.

We conducted our audits in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, such 2005 and 2004 consolidated financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of the Company as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We have also audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2005, based on the criteria established in *Internal Control — Integrated Framework* issued by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission and our report dated March 14, 2006 expressed an unqualified opinion on management's assessment of the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting and an unqualified opinion on the effectiveness of the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

/s/ Deloitte & Touche LLP

Dallas, Texas March 14, 2006

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

The Board of Directors and Shareholders of Zix Corporation:

We have audited the consolidated balance sheet of Zix Corporation as of December 31, 2003 and the related accompanying consolidated statements of operations, convertible preferred stock and stockholders' equity and cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2003. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audit.

We conducted our audit in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. We are not engaged to perform an audit of the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Our audit included consideration of internal control over financial reporting as a basis for designing audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness on the Company's internal control over financial reporting. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. An audit also includes assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audit provides a reasonable basis for our opinion.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the consolidated financial position of Zix Corporation as of December 31, 2003 and the consolidated results of its operations and its cash flows for the year ended December 31, 2003, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

/s/ ERNST & YOUNG LLP

Dallas, Texas March 12, 2004

ZIX CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

		Decem	ber 3	1,
		2005		2004
ASSETS				
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	20,240,000	\$	3,856,000
Marketable securities		_		16,000,000
Restricted cash		5,100,000		
Receivables, net		149,000		561,000
Prepaid and other current assets	_	1,845,000	_	1,950,000
Total current assets		27,334,000		22,367,000
Restricted cash		35,000		10,374,000
Property and equipment, net		3,652,000		5,024,000
Intangible assets, net		559,000		3,832,000
Goodwill		2,161,000		9,119,000
Deferred financing costs and other assets	_	374,000	_	1,526,000
Total assets	\$	34,115,000	\$	52,242,000
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQ	UIT	Ϋ́		
Current liabilities:				
Accounts payable	\$	1,313,000	\$	1,234,000
Accrued expenses		3,749,000		4,709,000
Deferred revenue		7,087,000		6,372,000
Customer deposit		1,000,000		968,000
Capital lease obligations		165,000		130,000
Short-term note payable		268,000		193,000
Convertible promissory notes payable	_	4,404,000	_	3,848,000
Total current liabilities		17,986,000		17,454,000
Long-term liabilities:		1.261.000		1 521 000
Deferred revenue		1,261,000		1,731,000
Customer deposit		2,000,000		3,000,000
Convertible promissory notes payable		2 226 000		13,347,000
Promissory note payable		2,226,000		1,840,000
Deferred rent		245,000		18,000 87,000
Capital lease obligations and other	_		_	
Total long-term liabilities	_	5,732,000	_	20,023,000
Total liabilities	_	23,718,000		37,477,000
Commitments and contingencies (Note 16)				
Stockholders' equity:				
Preferred stock, \$1 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized; none				
issued and outstanding		_		_
Common stock, \$0.01 par value, 175,000,000 shares authorized; 51,932,561 issued and 49,605,380 outstanding in 2005 and		- 10.000		245.000
34,584,406 issued and 32,257,225 outstanding in 2004		519,000		346,000
Additional paid-in capital		308,461,000		269,406,000
Treasury stock, at cost; 2,327,181 common shares in 2005 and 2004	,	(11,507,000)	,	(11,507,000)
Accumulated deficit		287,076,000)	(243,480,000)
Total stockholders' equity		10,397,000		14,765,000
	\$	34,115,000	\$	52,242,000

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

ZIX CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

	Yea	r Ended December 3	31,
	2005	2004	2003
Revenues:			
Services	\$ 13,412,000	\$ 11,282,000	\$ 5,134,000
Hardware	443,000	1,519,000	_
Software	109,000	1,326,000	706,000
Total revenues	13,964,000	14,127,000	5,840,000
Costs and expenses:			
Cost of revenues	14,194,000	15,878,000	8,211,000
Research and development expenses	6,520,000	9,331,000	5,896,000
Selling, general and administrative expenses	26,358,000	29,399,000	19,907,000
Customer deposit forfeiture	(960,000)	_	_
Net loss on sale of product lines	3,716,000	_	_
Asset impairment charge	288,000	675,000	
Total costs and expenses	50,116,000	55,283,000	34,014,000
Operating loss	(36,152,000)	(41,156,000)	(28,174,000)
Other (expense) income:			
Investment and other income	776,000	332,000	138,000
Interest expense	(6,848,000)	(801,000)	(13,000)
Loss on extinguishment of convertible debt	(1,283,000)	_	_
Recovery of previously impaired investment		70,000	530,000
Total other (expense) income	(7,355,000)	(399,000)	655,000
Loss from continuing operations before income taxes	(43,507,000)	(41,555,000)	(27,519,000)
Income taxes	(89,000)	(485,000)	(148,000)
Loss from continuing operations	(43,596,000)	(42,040,000)	(27,667,000)
Discontinued operations	<u> </u>		89,000
Net loss	\$(43,596,000)	<u>\$(42,040,000</u>)	<u>\$(27,578,000)</u>
Basic and diluted loss per common share:			
Continuing operations	\$ (1.20)	\$ (1.33)	\$ (1.23)
Discontinued operations			
Net loss	\$ (1.20)	\$ (1.33)	\$ (1.23)
Basic and diluted weighted average common shares			
outstanding	36,452,000	31,533,000	23,525,077

ZIX CORPORATION

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CONVERTIBLE PREFERRED STOCK AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY

					Stock	Stockholders' Equity		
	Convertible Preferred Stock	Preferred k	Common Stock	Stock	Additional Paid-In	Treasurv	Accumulated	Total Stockholders'
	Shares	Amount	Shares	Amount	Capital	Stock	Deficit	Equity
Balance, January 1, 2003	2,012,274 \$	5,653,000	22,764,798 2,358,968	\$228,000 23,000	\$195,281,000 12,942,000	\$(11,507,000)	\$(172,457,000) —	\$ 11,545,000 12,965,000
Series A convertible preferred stock converted into common stock	(765,559)	(2,814,000)	787,424	8,000	2,806,000			2,814,000
	(1,246,717)	1,405,000		13,000	4,231,000		(1,405,000)	(1,405,000)
Common stock and related warrants issued for cash in private placements, net of issuance costs	I	I	1,566,758	16,000	5.592,000	1	1	5,608,000
Common stock issued for purchase of PocketScript	l	I	362,903	3,000	1,383,000			1,386,000
Common stock issued for purchase of Elron Software			1,709,402	3,000	6,316,000	l		6,333,000
Employee stock compensation expense	I		71,286	1,000	483,000	1	1	484,000
Non-employee stock-based compensation	I				550,000			550,000
Net Joss					(40,000)		(27,578,000)	(27,578,000)
Balance, December 31, 2003			31,155,646	312,000	230,554,000	(11,507,000)	(201,440,000)	17,919,000
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of stock options	I	1	1,005,812	10,000	5,489,000	`	`	5,499,000
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of warrants			1,3/9,/46	6,000	9.031.000			9.037.000
Valuation of warrants assigned to promissory note payable	I	1		3	1,475,000	1	1	1,475,000
Valuation of warrants assigned to convertible promissory notes payable	l	I		3	3,511,000		1	3,511,000
Employee stock compensation expense		I	459,791	4,000	3,890,000			3,894,000
Non-employee stock-based compensation					(52,000)			(52,000)
Net loss					(52,000)		(42.040.000)	(42.040.000)
Balance, December 31, 2004.	 		34.584.406	346,000	269,406,000	(11.507.000)	(243,480,000)	14.765.000
Issuance of common stock and related warrants upon private investment		1	10,503,862	105,000	24,096,000			24,201,000
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of warrants		I	1,209,712	12,000	2,076,000			2,088,000
Issuance of common stock upon exercise of stock options			349,615	4 000	1 008 000	1	١	1 012 000
Common stock issued in lieu of cash navments for interest on convertible promissory notes.	I		4,856,129	48,000	8,403,000	1	I	8,451,000
notes.	I	I	418,004	4,000	918,000	l	l	922,000
Valuation of additional anti-dilutive warrants issued upon private placement				1	153,000		1	153,000
payable payabl	I				146,000	I	I	146,000
Revaluation of outstanding warrants resulting from restructure of convertible promissory	١				(375,000)			(375,000)
Valuation of beneficial conversion feature resulting from the restructure of promissory	l	l	l	l	(000,010)	I		(000,575)
note payable					2,518,000			2,518,000
Other					(26,000)			(26,000)
Net loss						1	(43,596,000)	(43,596,000)
Balance, December 31, 2005			51,932,561	\$519,000	\$308,461,000	\$(11,507,000)	\$(287,076,000)	\$ 10,397,000

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2005	2004	2003
Operating activities:			
Net loss.	\$(43,596,000)	\$(42,040,000)	\$(27,578,000)
Non-cash items in net loss:	, , , ,	, , , ,	, , ,
Depreciation and amortization	4,104,000	4,820,000	3,676,000
Amortization of debt discount/premium, financing costs, and other	5,543,000	622,000	, , <u> </u>
Valuation of additional warrants issued upon cash payment of convertible debt	47,000	´ —	_
Loss on extinguishment of convertible debt	1,283,000	_	_
Acquired in-process research and development	_	306,000	_
Asset impairment charge	288,000	675,000	_
Employee stock compensation expense	1,012,000	3,894,000	484,000
Common stock issued in lieu of cash interest payments	922,000	· · · —	_
Non-employee stock-based compensation	110,000	179,000	550,000
Customer deposit forfeiture	(960,000)	, <u> </u>	_
Loss on sale of product lines	3,716,000	_	_
Recovery of investment in Maptuit Corporation and other	<i>'</i> -	(70,000)	(517,000)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities, excluding effects of acquisitions:		(1.1,1.1)	(,,
Accounts receivable	365,000	(1,000)	1,039,000
Other assets	362,000	(492,000)	601,000
Accounts payable	51,000	718,000	89,000
Deferred revenue	2,628,000	3,201,000	2,985,000
Customer deposits	(8,000)	3,968,000	_
Accrued and other liabilities	(768,000)	1,453,000	(110,000)
Net cash used by operating activities			(18,781,000)
7 1 2	(24,901,000)	(22,767,000)	(18,781,000)
Investing activities:	(1.724.000)	(2.202.000)	(2.252.000)
Purchases of property and equipment	(1,734,000)	(3,393,000) (35,582,000)	(2,252,000) (11,951,000)
Sales and maturities of marketable securities.	16,000,000		
Purchase of restricted cash investment	16,000,000	26,564,000	11,944,000
Proceeds from restricted cash investments	(35,000)	(10,103,000)	_
	5,274,000	_	_
Proceeds from sale of product lines	3,262,000	70,000	520,000
Cash received from Maptuit Corporation	_	70,000	530,000
Purchase of PocketScript and MyDocOnline	_	(282,000)	(50,000)
Cash acquired in the purchase of Elron Software			1,000,000
Net cash provided by (used in) investing activities	22,767,000	(22,726,000)	(779,000)
Financing activities:			
Proceeds from private placement of common stock	26,288,000	_	5,750,000
Payment of expenses relating to private placement of common stock	(2,057,000)	_	(142,000)
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	28,000	5,499,000	12,965,000
Proceeds from exercise of warrants	2,088,000	15,343,000	_
Payment of short term note payable, capital lease, and other	(530,000)	_	_
Payment of premium on convertible debt	(348,000)	_	_
Payment of convertible debt	(6,951,000)	_	_
Proceeds from promissory note payable	_	3,000,000	_
Proceeds from convertible promissory notes, net of issuance costs		18,908,000	
Net cash provided by financing activities	18,518,000	42,750,000	18,573,000
Increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	16,384,000	(2,743,000)	(987,000)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	3,856,000	6,599,000	7,586,000
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	\$ 20,240,000	\$ 3,856,000	\$ 6,599,000
1 , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	, -,	. , ,	, , , , , , , , ,

See notes to consolidated financial statements.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. Company Overview and Liquidity

The Company operates in a single reporting segment, providing solutions that protect, manage and deliver sensitive electronic information. These solutions are grouped into two product lines: eSecure and eHealth. eSecure is a comprehensive suite of secure messaging solutions which allow an enterprise to use policy driven rules to determine which emails need to be sent securely in order to comply with regulations or corporate policy. eSecure had previously included the Message Inspector and Web Inspector products, acquired in the Elron Software, Inc. acquisition, which were sold to CyberGuard Corporation ("CyberGuard") in March 2005 (see Note 4). eSecure is commonly referred to as Secure Messaging. eHealth is an e-prescribing solution that allows physicians to use a handheld device to prescribe drugs and transmit the prescription electronically to a pharmacy. During the prescribing process, the physician is provided with information such as insurance formulary and drug interactions that normally would not be available in a paper prescription format thus allowing the physician to leverage technology for better patient care at the point of delivery. eHealth had previously included the Dr. Chart hospital-based lab results delivery product, acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition, which was sold to MITEM Corporation ("MITEM") in September 2005 (see Note 4). eHealth is commonly referred to a e-prescribing.

In 1999, the Company began developing and marketing products and services that bring privacy, security and convenience to Internet users. ZixMail, a desktop solution for encrypting and securely delivering email, was first commercially introduced in the first quarter of 2001. In 2002, the Company began offering additional products. ZixVPM (Virtual Private Messenger) is an e-messaging gateway solution that provides companywide privacy protection for inbound and outbound email communications. ZixAuditor is an assessment service used to analyze email traffic patterns and monitor compliance with corporate and regulatory policies. ZixPort provides a secure Web-messaging portal. These solutions comprise the current Secure Messaging product line.

In July 2003, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the business of PocketScript, LLC ("PocketScript"), a privately-held development stage enterprise that provided electronic prescription solutions for the healthcare industry. This acquisition enabled the Company to expand its services into care delivery solutions, specifically, the e-prescribing marketplace. e-Prescribing is the cornerstone offering in the current eHealth product line.

In 2004, the Company made a strategic decision to focus the Company's resources and efforts towards the two "core products" of Secure Messaging and PocketScript. Subsequently, on November 4, 2004, the Company announced that it was terminating the Connect service for online doctor visits, which is one of the products acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition (see Note 4). On March 11, 2005, the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard (see Note 4). On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM (see Note 4).

The Company's eSecure and e-prescribing services are primarily offered as a hosted-service solution, whereby customers pay for annual service subscription contracts at the inception of the service period. Establishing these service solutions required large up front investment to establish the service and to secure a critical mass of subscribers. Additionally, the Company offers some services through transaction or usage based fees. Due to the Company's history of operating spending in excess of customer receipts, liquidity is of special importance. Essential to liquidity is the ability of the Company to achieve and retain subscriber bases in both core product offerings to overcome the costs of offering the service and become cash flow positive, ideally from operations, but augmented as required by financing or investing activities.

The Company has material contractual obligations of \$7,188,000 over the next year and \$12,307,000 over the next three years consisting primarily of leases and debt obligations. Of the total one year material obligation amount the Company has the option to pay \$2,700,000 with common stock. The Company intends to exercise this option to the extent possible. The one year material obligation amount also includes \$5,000,000

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

that is principal due on a convertible note (\$2,500,000 due in both November 2006 and 2007 but callable at the Noteholders' option after April 27, 2006 and therefore assumed to be a twelve month contractual commitment). At December 31, 2005, \$5,000,000 is held in a collateral account (restricted cash) for these repayments. Cash requirements in excess of these commitments represent a level of spending to satisfy existing customer contracts and investments the Company chooses to make in order to secure new subscribers and cover various overhead. The spending in excess of contractual commitments is somewhat flexible and dependent on the Company's current and projected future cash receipts. The Company is now focused on two product areas, Secure Messaging and PocketScript. The Company has intentionally divested other products lines in favor of these two "core products." The Company believes these products offer the greatest future returns and they represent products where the Company has significant first mover advantage and very competitive offerings. The Company's liquidity and future cash flows are affected significantly by the respective life cycle phases of these two products.

For several years the spending in eSecure far exceeded cash receipts. As that product has matured, the gap between cash spending and cash used for operations has narrowed substantially and continues to do so. This was accomplished by increasingly adding new subscribers as well as maintaining a high renewal rate for customer renewals (approximately 95% for 2004 and 2005) by existing customers. The recurring nature of the subscription model makes cash receipts naturally rise in a predictable manner assuming adequate subscription renewal and continued new additions to the subscription base. Adding to the predictability is the Company's model of selling primarily three year subscription contracts with the fees paid annually at the inception of the year of service. The Company has added in 2004 and 2005 new subscribers at a growing rate and maintained a high rate of customer renewals without substantial increases in costs. The eSecure business is expected to generate cash receipts in excess of its specific operating costs in 2006 and beyond assuming continued addition of new subscribers and maintaining consistent subscriber renewal rates.

The e-prescribing product and corresponding market is significantly earlier in its development phase when compared to Secure Messaging and thus the Company has chosen to spend money in excess of the cash receipts to build that subscription base in the hopes of reaching a critical mass of subscribers to overcome the spending needed to provide the service. The Company currently has approximately 2,000 such active prescribers on the service. The Company has a two-fold objective when it comes to deploying new users; first, is to ensure they become active users of the service and then to ensure that the users chooses to renew their service (retention).

The Company continues to closely monitor developments in the eHealth product and overall e-prescribing market and will adjust spending in that area commensurate with expected future returns and, if needed, augment the investment needed with additional capital or strategic relationships. Operationally, the results in the e-prescribing market will ultimately be the most significant operational determinant of liquidity and capital needs in 2006. The extent to which the Company views the e-prescribing market as attractive for investment will determine the Company's willingness to fund additional operational cash losses if called for. The Company has the ability to adjust cash spending in order to react to any shortfalls in projected cash collections or to adjust spending in certain investment areas should cash receipts make that possible or, if warranted and if the terms are acceptable, with additional external financing, receipts from exercised stock options and warrants of the Company's common stock or strategic partnerships.

The Company incurs significant costs that are common across all eHealth and eSecure product lines including operations of the ZixData Center, administrative overhead and research and development; therefore, eSecure and eHealth are not considered separate segments for reporting purposes.

Based on the Company's organization and current order rates as of December 31, 2005, the annualized operating spending for 2006 is currently projected to be between \$39,000,000 and \$41,000,000. The Company currently has cash receipt projections for 2006 of \$21,000,000 to \$23,000,000, which combined with \$20,240,000 of unrestricted cash on hand at December 31, 2005 provides for an estimated \$41,240,000 to

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

\$43,240,000 in cash available to fund the expected spending for 2006. Approximately \$20,500,000 of the projected cash receipts comes from scheduled payments on binding contracts, estimated Secure Messaging customer renewals consistent with historic renewal rates, assumed flat year on year new eSecure subscription additions, expected transaction fees from existing e-prescribing contracts and new deployment levels per quarter in e-prescribing similar to the fourth quarter 2005. The Company estimates \$500,000 to \$2,500,000 in additional projected cash receipts from continued year on year growth in new subscriptions in eSecure, from new transaction fee sources, fees from a performance based e-prescribing contract and from additional e-prescribing sponsorships. All forward looking amounts discussed in this paragraph are unaudited.

As contractual cash collections and expected increases in cash sources are not always certain, the Company has the ability to adjust cash spending to react to any shortfall in projected cash collections or to adjust spending in certain investment areas should cash receipts make that necessary or, if warranted and if the terms are acceptable, with additional external financing, receipts from exercised stock options and warrants of the Company's common stock or strategic partnerships.

The Company believes it has adequate resources and liquidity to sustain operations for 2006 and is targeting cash flow improvements to augment its liquidity beyond 2006 after considering the following factors: relatively low contractual spending commitments in 2006, historically high renewal rates for Secure Messaging, continued growth in the Secure Messaging business, increased mix of cash receipts attributable to the more profitable out years of contracts, the discretionary nature of the cash spend in excess of cash receipts in the emerging area of e-prescribing, and general flexibility of spending in other areas. However, operating in emerging and developing markets involves risk and uncertainties. There are no assurances that the Company will ultimately achieve or achieve in a sufficiently timely manner its targeted cash flow improvements or achieve its operational objectives. Thus, if necessary and if the expected returns warrant it, the Company could further augment its cash flow position through additional cost reduction measures, sales of assets, additional financings or a combination of these actions. Operationally, the extent and timing of success and potential returns in the eHealth market will ultimately be the most significant operational determinant of liquidity. The extent to which the Company views the eHealth market as attractive for investment will determine the Company's willingness to fund additional operational cash losses.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Consolidation — The consolidated financial statements of the Company include the accounts of all its wholly-owned subsidiaries and are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. All significant inter-company accounts and transactions are eliminated in consolidation.

Use of Estimates — The preparation of financial statements and related disclosures in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the consolidated financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates and assumptions. Critical accounting policies and estimates are defined as those that are both most important to the portrayal of the Company's financial conditions and results and require management's most subjective judgments. Management reviews its estimates on an ongoing basis, including those related to the carrying value of long-lived assets and goodwill, expected useful life of property and equipment and the valuation allowance for its U.S. deferred tax assets. Revisions to such estimates are based upon currently available facts and circumstances.

Cash Equivalents, Restricted Cash and Marketable Securities — Cash investments with maturities of three months or less when purchased are considered cash equivalents. Cash and cash equivalents are considered restricted if the Company does not have direct, immediate access to the monies or use is otherwise restricted by debt requirements or other agreements. Restricted cash can be classified as either a current or non-current asset based on the timing of the expiration of the restrictions.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Marketable securities not considered cash equivalents are classified as "available-for-sale" and reported at fair value.

Property and Equipment, Long-Lived and Other Intangible Assets, Depreciation and Amortization — Property and equipment are recorded at cost and depreciated or amortized using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives as follows: computer equipment and software — three years; leasehold improvements — the shorter of five years or the lease term; and office equipment, furniture and fixtures — five years. Intangible assets are amortized using the straight-line method over their estimated useful lives of three or four years.

The Company's long-lived assets subject to amortization and depreciation are comprised of identified intangible assets and property and equipment aggregating \$4,211,000 or 12% of total assets at December 31, 2005. The property and equipment and intangible assets are reviewed for impairment when certain triggering events occur where there is reason to believe that the carrying value may not be recoverable based on expected undiscounted cash flows attributable to such assets. The amount of a potential impairment is determined by comparing the carrying amount of an asset to either the value determined from a projected discounted cash flow method, using a discount rate that is considered to be commensurate with the risk inherent in the Company's current business model or the estimated fair market value. Assumptions are made with respect to future net cash flows expected to be generated by the related asset. An impairment charge would be recorded for an amount by which the carrying value of the asset exceeded the discounted projected net cash flows or estimated fair market value. Also, even where a current impairment charge is not necessary, the remaining useful lives are evaluated.

During the first quarter of 2005, the Company evaluated the estimated useful lives of the intangible assets relating to the MyDocOnline acquisition and concluded that the lives for developed technology and customer relationships should be reduced to 3 years from 5 years and 4 years, respectively. This change in estimate was accounted for prospectively beginning January 1, 2005. Also during 2005, the Company recorded a \$288,000 impairment charge on fixed assets that were not being utilized and which had no perceived future value.

Goodwill — Goodwill, totaling \$2,161,000 or 6% of total assets at December 31, 2005, represents the remaining cost in excess of fair value of net assets acquired in the September 2003 acquisition of Elron Software. Goodwill was \$9,119,000 or 17% of total assets at December 31, 2004.

In accordance with SFAS No. 142, Goodwill and Other Intangible Assets, goodwill is not being amortized; however, the Company evaluates its goodwill for impairment annually in the fourth quarter or when there is reason to believe that the value has been diminished or impaired. Evaluations for possible impairment are based upon a comparison of the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to which the goodwill has been assigned to the sum of the carrying value of the assets and liabilities of that unit including the assigned goodwill value. The fair values used in this evaluation are estimated based on the Company's market capitalization based on the outstanding stock and market price of the stock. An impairment is deemed to exist if the net book value of the unit exceeds its estimated fair value. The sale of the Message Inspector and Web Inspector products in the first quarter of 2005, which were a significant part of the Elron acquisition, caused the Company to evaluate the goodwill assigned to the eSecure reporting unit. As a result, the Company reduced goodwill in the first quarter of 2005 by \$2,161,000 as part of the carrying value of the net assets related to that transaction. This represented 50% of the acquired goodwill from the Elron acquisition. The sale of the Dr. Chart product caused the Company to evaluate the goodwill associated with the purchase of MyDocOnline, of which Dr. Chart was a significant portion. As a result, the Company included in the carrying amount of assets sold in the Dr. Chart sale, the entire goodwill balance of \$4,797,000 associated with the acquisition of MyDocOnline. See Note 4 for additional discussion of these transactions.

Future changes made to the current estimates or assumptions, including such factors as order volumes and price levels, life spans of purchased technology, continuity of acquired customers, alternative uses for

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

property and equipment and levels of operating expenses, could result in an unanticipated impairment charge from the write-down of the Company's long-lived assets or goodwill.

Deferred Tax Assets — Deferred tax assets are recognized if it is "more likely than not" that the subject net operating loss carryforwards and unused tax credits will be realized on future federal income tax returns. At December 31, 2005, the Company continued to provide a full valuation allowance against accumulated U.S. deferred tax assets of \$99,325,000, reflecting the Company's historical losses and the uncertainty of future taxable income. If the Company begins to generate U.S. taxable income in a future period or if the facts and circumstances on which its estimates and assumptions are based were to change, thereby impacting the likelihood of realizing the deferred tax assets, judgment would have to be applied in determining the amount of valuation allowance no longer required. Reversal of all or a part of this valuation allowance could have a significant positive impact on operating results in the period that it becomes more likely than not that certain of the Company's deferred tax assets will be realized.

Leases — A leased asset whose lease terms meet the criteria for capitalization is recorded as an asset and depreciated. If a lease does not meet the criteria for capitalization, it is classified as an operating lease and payments are recorded as rent expense. The Company has only one lease that is classified as a capital lease. Lease renewal options which the Company is "reasonably assured" of using and the related payments are taken into account when initially classifying and recording the lease as a capital lease obligation or as straightline rent if an operating lease. ZixCorp had two leases with renewal terms at December 31, 2005. The Company will likely only choose to exercise one of the two renewal options. Funds provided by the lessor for leasehold improvements are recorded as a deferred lease incentive and amortized as a reduction of rent expense over the lease term.

Revenue Recognition — The Company recognizes revenue in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, as promulgated by SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, SOP 98-9, Modification of SOP 97-2, Software Revenue Recognition, With respect to Certain Transactions, Emerging Issues Task Force ("EITF") Abstract No. 00-21, Revenue Arrangements with Multiple Deliverables, and Securities and Exchange Commission Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 104, Revenue Recognition in Financial Statements, and other related pronouncements. Accounting for revenue is complex due to the long-term and often multiple element nature of ZixCorp's contracts with customers and the potential for incorrect application of accounting guidance requires that revenue recognition be considered a critical accounting policy.

The Company develops, markets, licenses and supports computer services and software products. The Company's products can be placed into several key revenue categories where each category has similar revenue recognition traits; eSecure subscription-based services, the PocketScript e-prescribing application, various transaction fees and related professional services. A majority of the revenues currently generated by the Company are through direct sales; however, the Company employs a network of distributors and resellers. Under all product categories and distribution models, the Company recognizes revenue after all of the following occur: persuasive evidence of an arrangement exists, delivery has occurred or services have been rendered, the price is fixed and determinable, and collectability is reasonably assured. In the event the arrangement has multiple elements with delivered and undelivered elements, revenue for the delivered elements are recognized under the residual method only when vendor-specific objective evidence of fair value ("VSOE") exists to allocate the fair value of the total fees to the undelivered elements of the arrangement. Occasionally, when ZixCorp is engaged in a complex product deployment, customer acceptance may have to occur before the transaction is considered complete. In this situation no revenue will be recognized until the customer accepts the product. Discounts provided to the customer are recorded as reductions in revenue.

Subscription-based services include the Secure Messaging services of ZixMail, ZixVPM, ZixPort, and ZixAuditor, as well as certain products acquired from MyDocOnline (which were sold on September 30, 2005, see Note 4). Providing these services includes delivering licensed software and providing secure

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

electronic communications and customer support throughout the subscription period. The customer is often provided an appliance at the beginning of the subscription period with pre-installed software or contractually subscribes to a data center resident service. With all ZixCorp's services, the customer does not own a perpetual right to a software license, but is instead granted the use of that license during the period of the service subscription. Subscriptions are generally one to three year contracts that are irrevocable and non-refundable in nature and require annual payments. The subscription period begins on the date specified by the parties when the service is fully functional for the customer which is consequently deemed to be the date of acceptance. Subscription fees received from customers in advance are recorded as deferred revenue and recognized as revenues ratably over the subscription period.

From September 2003 and extending through the first quarter 2005, the Company sold anti-spam filtering, email content filtering, and Web filtering solutions to customers under perpetual licensing arrangements. These perpetual software licenses were normally sold as part of multiple-element arrangements that included annual maintenance and/or subscription, and may have included implementation or training services. Acceptance for these products was generally when delivered if they were self installable by the customer and upon installation if installation was required to be completed by ZixCorp professional services. These products were primarily self installed. Where VSOE had not been established for undelivered elements, revenue for all elements was deferred until those elements were delivered or their fair values determined. However, if VSOE was determinable for all of the undelivered elements, and the undelivered elements were not essential to the delivered elements, the Company deferred recognition of the fair value related to the undelivered elements and recognized as revenue the remaining portion of the arrangement through application of the residual method. Evidence of VSOE for implementation and training services associated with the anti-spam, email content filtering and Web filtering arrangements was based upon standard billing rates and the estimated level of effort for the individuals expected to perform the related services. Installation and training revenues were recognized as the services were rendered. The Company established VSOE for maintenance based upon the fact that maintenance was sold separately. Maintenance revenue was recognized over the term of the maintenance agreement, generally one year.

On March 11, 2005, the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines which perform anti-spam, e-mail content filtering, and Web filtering were sold to CyberGuard and all related revenue ceased for ZixCorp. These product lines were acquired in September 2003 when the Company purchased Elron Software, Inc. Revenues for the Web Inspector and Message Inspector product lines were \$646,000, \$4,073,000 and \$1,250,000 in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. The sale of Message Inspector and Web Inspector is discussed further in Note 4.

On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM and all related revenue ceased for ZixCorp. This product was acquired in January 2004 when the Company purchased MyDocOnline. Revenues for the Dr. Chart product line were \$330,000 and \$451,000 for 2005 and 2004 respectively. The sale of Dr. Chart is discussed further in Note 4.

The Company recognizes revenue on the PocketScript e-prescribing service as a multiple element arrangement with separate units of accounting. VSOE is determined for the undelivered elements, and the residual value is assigned to the hardware device and is recognized upon installation of the device at an enduser location. Installation is determined by physical delivery of a functioning product. The fair values of the undelivered elements relate to ongoing services and are recognized ratably over the period of the service. The Company establishes VSOE for the service elements based upon contract renewal rates or fair market values if the element is commonly sold by others. Where the Company determines that VSOE cannot be established, the Company recognizes revenue for all elements in the arrangement ratably over the contractual service period. In the fourth quarter of 2005, the e-prescribing contract terms for new customers were changed to a more bundled arrangement which required that all revenue-related elements of the contract are accounted for

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

together as subscription fees; thus, this revenue is being amortized over the contract life and reported as service revenues.

Some of the Company's services incorporate a transaction fee per event occurrence or when predetermined usage levels have been reached. These fees are recognized as revenue when the transaction occurs or when the predetermined usage levels have been achieved.

The Company does not offer stand alone services.

Customer Indemnification Guarantees — The Company offers its customers a general indemnification guarantee against any legal actions brought against them claiming that the customers use of the ZixCorp services or software infringe any third party patent as long as the customer's use of the service or software is in accordance with the ZixCorp contract. The Company has incurred no known liabilities relating to this guarantee and there are no provisions recorded as of December 31, 2005.

Warranty Costs — The Company's services include various warranty provisions. Warranty expense and product returns were not material to any period presented.

Deferred Cost of Revenue — In accordance with the Company's revenue recognition policy, the revenue associated with certain PocketScript deployments is being recognized ratably over the period the services are being delivered. To properly match direct costs and revenue, the Company defers the direct, incremental costs of each deployment expected to be recovered. These costs consist mainly of the cost of the handheld device, and are recorded as deferred cost of revenue. The deferred costs are then amortized into cost of revenue ratably over the period in which revenue is recognized. The deferred cost of revenue of \$265,000 at December 31, 2005, is included in other assets. There was no deferred cost of revenue balance as of December 31, 2004.

Software Development Costs — Costs incurred in the development and testing of software used in the Company's Secure Messaging and PocketScript services related to research, project planning, training, maintenance and general and administrative activities, and overhead costs are expensed as incurred. The costs of relatively minor upgrades and enhancements to the software are also expensed as incurred. Certain costs incurred during development of these software applications, including costs of materials, services and payroll and payroll-related costs for employees directly associated with the development project, may qualify for capitalization. Due to the uncertainty of the amount and timing of future net revenues to be generated from these services, all development costs incurred through December 31, 2005, related to such services have been expensed and are included in research and development expenses.

Costs for the development of new software solutions and substantial enhancements to existing software solutions are expensed as incurred until technological feasibility has been established, at which time any additional costs would be capitalized. No research and development costs have been capitalized because the Company believes that technological feasibility is established concurrent with general release to customers.

Advertising Expense — Advertising costs are expensed as incurred and totaled \$776,000 in 2005, \$735,000 in 2004, and \$1,400,000 in 2003.

Stock Based Compensation — The Company has various stock-based compensation plans covering employees and directors as more fully described in Note 13. As permitted by SFAS No. 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation, the Company used the intrinsic value method to account for stock-based compensation plans under the provisions of APB No. 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees and related interpretations.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Had compensation cost for the Company's stock-based compensation been determined consistent with the fair value method of SFAS 123, the Company's net loss and loss per common share would have been as follows:

	2005	2004	2003
Net loss, as reported	\$(43,596,000)	\$(42,040,000)	\$(27,578,000)
Add employee stock compensation expense recorded under the intrinsic value method	_	1,115,000	_
Deduct pro forma stock compensation expense computed under the fair value method	(6,166,000)	(9,214,000)	(4,502,000)
Pro forma net loss	\$(49,762,000)	<u>\$(50,139,000</u>)	<u>\$(32,080,000</u>)
Basic and diluted pro forma loss per common Share	<u>\$ (1.37)</u>	<u>\$ (1.59)</u>	<u>\$ (1.42)</u>

In December 2005, the Company elected to accelerate the vesting of 421,824 unvested options originally issued to qualified employees with exercise prices of \$5.00 or greater, excluding options to three executive officers. The Company determined that there was no intrinsic value for these modified options; therefore, no stock based compensation expense was recorded in the Company's 2005 statement of operation. The total pro forma cost of the acceleration under SFAS 123 was \$648,000 and is reflected in the 2005 pro forma stock compensation expense above. The Company chose to accelerate these options to take advantage of the pro forma reporting treatment allowed under SFAS 123 and thereby reduce stock based compensation expense in the statement of operations in periods subsequent to 2005 when the Company adopts SFAS 123(R) as discussed below.

The Company used the Black-Scholes Option Pricing Model ("BSOPM") to determine the fair value of option grants made during 2005, 2004 and 2003. In applying the BSOPM for 2005, the Company increased the estimated average holding period of vested options from one to two years based upon its review and observation relative to current trends by option holders. The following weighted average assumptions were applied in determining the pro forma compensation cost:

	2005	2004	2003
Risk-free interest rate	3.41%	1.86%	1.77%
Expected option life	3.6 years	2.5 years	2.5 years
Expected stock price volatility	96%	108%	103%
Expected dividend yield	_		
Fair value of options granted	\$ 2.31	\$ 4.23	\$ 2.63

In December 2004, the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued SFAS No. 123(R), Share-Based Payment, which replaces SFAS 123, Accounting for Stock-Based Compensation and supersedes APB Opinion 25, Accounting for Stock Issued to Employees. It establishes accounting standards for all transactions in which an entity exchanges its equity instruments for goods and services. SFAS No. 123(R) focuses primarily on accounting for transactions with employees, and carries forward without change prior guidance for share-based payments for transactions with non employees. SFAS 123(R) requires the fair-value based method for measuring and recognizing the cost of stock-based compensation.

SFAS No. 123(R) replaces the intrinsic value measurement objective in APB Opinion 25 and requires companies to measure the cost of employee services received in exchange for an award of equity instruments based on the fair value of the award on the date of the grant. The standard requires grant date fair value to be estimated using either an option-pricing model which is consistent with the terms of the award or a market observed price, if such a price exists. Such cost must be recognized over the period during which an employee

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

is required to provide service in exchange for the award, "the requisite service period" (which is usually the vesting period). The standard also requires the Company to estimate the number of instruments that will ultimately be issued, rather than accounting for forfeitures as they occur.

Companies are also required to use either the "modified prospective method" or the "modified retrospective method." Under the modified prospective method, companies must recognize compensation cost for all awards granted after adoption of the standard and for the unvested portion of previously granted awards that are outstanding on that date. Under the modified retrospective method, companies must restate previously issued financial statements to recognize the amounts previously calculated and reported on a proforma basis, as if the prior standard had been adopted. Under both methods, companies are permitted to use either a straight line or an accelerated method to amortize the cost as an expense for awards with graded vesting.

The Company is required to adopt SFAS 123(R) on January 1, 2006, and has elected to use the modified prospective method along with the straight line amortization method for recognizing compensation costs. The Company will also use the "short-cut method" as prescribed in SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 107 to calculate the estimated life of options granted to employees subsequent to December 31, 2005.

As a result of the adoption of SFAS 123(R), the Company will recognize stock-based compensation for grants made after January 1, 2006. The Company estimates the adoption will have a significant adverse impact on the Company's consolidated results of operations similar to the current pro forma disclosures under SFAS 123 above. As it relates to partially vested stock options outstanding as of December 31, 2005, the Company estimates it will incur additional expense of \$2,258,000, \$503,000 and \$26,000 in 2006, 2007 and 2008, respectively.

Earnings Per Share — Basic and diluted loss per common share have been computed by dividing the losses applicable to common stock by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding. Preferred stock dividends are included in the losses applicable to common stock for the 2003 EPS calculation. The Company's basic and fully diluted EPS calculation are the same as the increased number of shares that would be included in the diluted calculation from assumed exercise of common stock equivalents would be anti-dilutive to the net loss in each of the years shown.

Comprehensive Loss — Comprehensive loss is defined as net loss and all other changes to equity from nonowner sources. There were no other such changes to equity for 2005, 2004, and 2003.

Other Recent Accounting Pronouncements

SFAS No. 154 "Accounting Changes and Error Corrections" — In June 2005, the FASB issued SFAS No. 154, Accounting Changes and Error Corrections. SFAS No. 154 replaces APBO No. 20 (APBO 20) and SFAS No. 3, Reporting Accounting Changes in Interim Financial Statements, and applies to all voluntary changes in accounting principle, and changes the requirements for accounting for and reporting of a change in accounting principle. APBO No. 20 previously required that most voluntary changes in accounting principle be recognized by including in net income of the period of change a cumulative effect of changing to the new accounting principle whereas SFAS No. 154 requires retrospective application to prior periods' financial statements of a voluntary change in accounting principles, unless it is impractical. SFAS No. 154 enhances the consistency of financial information between periods. SFAS No. 154 will be effective for years beginning after December 15, 2005. We do not expect that the adoption of SFAS No. 154 will have a material impact on our results of operations or financial position.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

3. Supplemental Cash Flow Information

Supplemental information relating to interest, taxes, and noncash activities:

	Year Ended December 31,		
	2005	2004	2003
Cash interest paid	\$ 389,000	\$ 1,000	<u>\$</u>
Income tax payment	\$ 261,000	\$ 163,000	<u>\$</u>
Supplemental schedule of noncash investing and financing activities:			
Common stock issued for purchase of MyDocOnline (see Note 4)	<u> </u>	\$9,037,000	<u> </u>
Issuance of warrants related to convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11)	<u> </u>	\$3,511,000	<u> </u>
Issuance of warrants related to promissory note payable (see Note 11)	<u>\$</u>	\$1,475,000	<u>\$</u>
Assets acquired on capital lease	\$ 160,000	\$ 213,000	\$
Payables related to purchases of assets	\$ 34,000	\$	\$
Insurance premiums financed by short-term note payable (see Note 11)	\$ 367,000	\$ 193,000	<u>\$</u>
Stock redemption of convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11)	\$8,451,000	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Valuation of additional anti-dilutive warrants issued upon private placement	\$ 153,000	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>
Revaluation of warrants resulting from restructuring of convertible promissory notes (see Note 11)	\$ 375,000	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>
Valuation of beneficial conversion feature resulting from restructure of convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11)	\$2,518,000	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>
Accrued expenses relating to private placement common stock (see Note 12)	\$ 30,000	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>
Common stock issued for purchase of PocketScript (see Note 4)	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>	\$1,386,000
Common stock issued for purchase of Elron Software (see Note 4)	<u>\$</u>	<u>\$</u>	\$6,333,000
Promissory note payable converted to common stock	\$ —	\$	\$1,013,000
Accretion of dividends on Series A and B convertible preferred stock	\$ —	\$	\$1,405,000
Conversion of Series A and B convertible preferred stock into common stock	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	\$7,058,000

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

4. Business Sales and Acquisitions

MyDocOnline, Inc.

In January 2004, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the business and assumed certain liabilities of MyDocOnline, a subsidiary of Aventis Pharmaceuticals, Inc., the North American pharmaceuticals business of Aventis SA pursuant to an asset purchase agreement. The consideration for the net assets acquired consisted of 583,411 shares of the Company's common stock. Subsequent to the acquisition of MyDocOnline, Aventis was acquired by another company and their name has changed to Sanofi-Aventis.

The components of the aggregate cost of the acquisition are as follows:

Fair market value of 583,411 shares of the Company's common stock	\$9,037,000
Transaction costs	282,000
Total acquisition cost	\$9,319,000

The fair market value of the Company's common stock for financial accounting purposes was calculated using the five-day average of the closing prices on the date that the terms were agreed to and announced and the two trading days before and after such date.

Using third-party valuations of certain intangible assets, the cost of the acquisition of MyDocOnline has been allocated to in-process research and development and to the identified assets and liabilities acquired based on estimates of fair values with the remainder recorded as goodwill as follows:

Working capital items:

Receivables and prepaid expenses	
Net working capital acquired	214,000
Property and equipment	1,293,000
Customer relationships	658,000
Developed technology	2,051,000
Goodwill	4,797,000
In-process research and development	306,000
	\$9,319,000

The value of the acquired developed technology, customer relationships and in-process research and development was determined by discounting the estimated future net cash flows from the related assets using a discount rate of 31%. In-process research and development was immediately expensed and is recorded in research and development expenses in the consolidated statement of operations. The acquired goodwill is not expected to be deductible for tax purposes. Values assigned to developed technology and customer relationships were being amortized to cost of revenues and selling, general and administrative expenses, respectively, on a straight-line basis over three to five years from the acquisition date.

Subsequent to purchasing MyDocOnline, the Company determined that it would focus on two core markets and reduce costs relating to the Company's solutions and services in non-core markets. Management determined that the Company should reduce costs relating to the Connect service which was a product acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition. Accordingly, ZixCorp suspended research and development investment for the Connect service, ceased sales and marketing efforts to obtain new customers for the Connect service and, where reasonably feasible and appropriate, migrated existing Connect customers to other

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

vendors. These decisions significantly and adversely changed the extent and use of the Connect service, for which the Company had recorded an identifiable intangible asset. The resulting test for recoverability of the developed technology resulted in an asset impairment charge of \$675,000, which was recognized by the Company in the third quarter of 2004.

On September 30, 2005, the Company sold the remaining MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM. As consideration, the Company received \$150,000 in cash paid immediately after closing, a promissory note with an original principal amount of \$550,000 (subject to certain adjustments) payable by mid-August 2007, and a warrant exercisable for 400,000 shares of MITEM common stock. Additionally, subject to the conditions and limitations provided in the Asset Purchase Agreement, MITEM assumed all Dr. Chart customer contracts and obligations upon close of the sale, including net deferred revenues of approximately \$739,000. The promissory note was adjusted to a principal amount of \$540,000 pursuant to the terms of the sales agreement. In addition, the actual proceeds from the note receivable from MITEM could vary as a result of early payment discounts depending on when MITEM elects to pay the note. MITEM did not exercise its first prepayment rights by December 31, 2005, but if the note is fully paid before March 30, 2006, MITEM will be required to pay \$440,000 under the note. Otherwise, the note principal is due in six equal quarterly payments beginning May 15, 2006. The note bears interest at a rate of 10% per annum.

The promissory note issued by MITEM is fully reserved and no value has been assigned to the warrants received. Therefore, gains could be recorded in future periods as payments of the note receivable are received.

As an additional condition of the agreement, ZixCorp provided on-going hosting services for the existing Dr. Chart customers for a period of three months after the sale to provide MITEM with enough time to effectively transfer services to their own network. The estimated cost that the Company incurred to provide these services was accrued in determining the loss relating to the sale.

The following summarizes the carrying amount of assets and liabilities that were sold to or assumed by MITEM upon the close of the transaction, the allocation of the goodwill to the Dr. Chart product, and resulting loss from the sale:

Net assets sold (liabilities transferred):

,		
Accounts receivable, net	\$	34,000
Equipment, net		37,000
Intangibles, net		575,000
Deferred revenue	_	(739,000)
Net		(93,000)
Goodwill		4,797,000
Net proceeds:		
Cash receivable		150,000
Note receivable, net		_
Service obligation		(30,000)
Transaction fees	_	(167,000)
Net proceeds	_	(47,000)
Loss on sale of product line	\$ ((4,751,000)

Revenues for the Dr. Chart product line were \$330,000 and \$451,000 for 2005 and 2004 respectively. Dr. Chart did not represent a separate component of the Company as its operations and cash flows were not sufficiently separated from the rest of the Company; consequently, its results of operations are included in income from operations in the consolidated statements of operations.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

The Company also agreed to provide customary indemnification to MITEM for breaches of representations and warranties, covenants and other specified matters. The Company has evaluated this indemnification and determined that no accrual is necessary.

Elron Software, Inc.

In September 2003, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the business of Elron Software, a majority-owned subsidiary of Elron Electronic Industries Ltd. Elron Software develops, markets, licenses, supports and maintains computer software products that provide anti-spam, email content filtering and Web filtering solutions. The consideration for the acquisition consisted of 1,709,402 shares of the Company's common stock and a 5.75% convertible note for \$1,000,000. In November 2003, the note and related accrued interest were converted by the holder into 262,454 shares of the Company's common stock, at a conversion price of \$3.86 per share. The results of operations of Elron Software are included in the Company's results of operations from the date of acquisition.

The components of the aggregate cost of the acquisition are as follows:

Fair market value of 1,709,402 shares of the Company's common stock	\$6,333,000
Fair market value of the 5.75% \$1,000,000 convertible promissory note payable	1,000,000
Transaction costs	136,000
Total acquisition cost	\$7,469,000

The fair market value of the Company's common stock for financial accounting purposes was based on the five day average of the closing prices on the date of the acquisition and the two trading days before and after such date, discounted by \$333,000 to account for certain contractual sale restrictions.

The cost of the acquisition of Elron Software has been allocated based on estimates of fair value with the remainder recorded as goodwill as follows:

Working capital items:

Cash	\$1,000,000
Receivables and prepaid expenses	587,000
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(487,000)
Deferred revenue	(776,000)
Net working capital acquired	324,000
Property and equipment	113,000
Developed technology	943,000
Customer contracts and relationships	1,336,000
Trademarks and trade names	432,000
Goodwill	4,321,000
	\$7,469,000

The values for the acquired deferred revenue, developed technology, customer contracts and relationships and trademarks and trade names were determined by management, based on a third-party valuation. The asset values were established by discounting the estimated future net cash flows from the related assets using a discount rate of 20%. Developed technology and trademarks and trade names are being amortized to expense on a straight-line basis over three years from the acquisition date. Customer contracts and relationships are being amortized to expense on a straight-line basis over four years from the acquisition date. Deferred revenue

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

was recorded at its fair value on the acquisition date and is being amortized to revenues ratably over the remaining contractual maintenance periods. The acquired goodwill is deductible for tax purposes.

On March 11, 2005 the Web Inspector and Message Inspector ("MI/WI") product lines, which were acquired in the Elron acquisition, were sold to CyberGuard Corporation for \$3,244,000 net of transactions fees of \$317,000, consisting of \$2,126,000 in cash and a \$1,500,000 note receivable due in three equal payments of \$500,000 on June 15, September 15 and December 15, 2005 with no stated interest rate. The note receivable was recorded at its present value of \$1,435,000 using an imputed interest rate of 9%. This is estimated to approximate the rate which would have resulted if an independent borrower and an independent lender had negotiated a similar transaction under comparable terms and conditions. The resulting discount was amortized into interest income over the term of the note. CyberGuard paid the note in full by December 31, 2005.

Effective July 1, 2005, the Company and CyberGuard agreed to transfer additional MI/WI customers to CyberGuard and the corresponding deferred revenue. This transfer resulted in an additional \$94,000 of deferred revenue being assumed by CyberGuard. A condition of the agreement is that ZixCorp must forward any cash received relating to MI/WI sales from the transferred customers after March 11, 2005. The net impact of the reduction of deferred revenue and accrual of amounts owed to CyberGuard was recorded as an additional gain of \$85,000 on the overall sale of the MI/WI product line.

The following summarizes the carrying amount of assets and liabilities that were sold to or assumed by CyberGuard upon the close of the transaction, the allocation of the goodwill associated with the portion of the eSecure reporting unit being sold, and the resulting gain from the sale:

Net assets sold (liabilities transferred):

Equipment, net	\$	15,000
Prepaid expenses		165,000
Intangibles, net		1,499,000
Initial deferred revenue	(1,546,000)
Subsequent additional transfer of deferred revenue, net	_	(85,000)
Net		48,000
Goodwill		2,161,000
Net proceeds:		
Cash		2,126,000
Note receivable, net		1,435,000
Transaction fees		(317,000)
Net proceeds	_	3,244,000
Gain on sale of product lines	\$	1,035,000

Revenues for the MI/WI product lines were \$646,000, \$4,073,000 and \$1,250,000 in 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively. MI/WI did not represent a separate component of the Company as its operations and cash flows were not sufficiently separated from the rest of the Company; consequently, their results of operations are included in income from operations in the consolidated statements of operations.

The Company also agreed to provide customary indemnification to CyberGuard for breaches of representations and warranties, covenants and other specified matters. The Company has evaluated this indemnification and determined that no accrual is necessary.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

PocketScript, Inc.

In July 2003, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and the business of PocketScript, a privately held development-stage enterprise that provides electronic prescription solutions for the healthcare industry. The results of operations of PocketScript are included in the Company's results of operations from the date of acquisition. PocketScript's historical operating results are insignificant compared to the Company's historical operating results.

The components of the aggregate cost of the acquisition are as follows:

Cash payment	\$	50,000
Fair market value of 362,903 shares of the Company's common stock	1.	,386,000
Transaction costs		21,000
Total acquisition cost	\$1.	,457,000

The fair market value of the Company's common stock for financial accounting purposes was calculated using the five-day average of the closing prices on the date of the acquisition and the two trading days before and after such date.

The cost of the acquisition of PocketScript has been allocated to the assets and liabilities acquired based on management's estimates of fair value as follows:

Working capital items:

Accounts payable	\$ (40,000)
Deferred revenue	(175,000)
Working capital deficit acquired	(215,000)
Property and equipment	346,000
Developed technology	1,326,000
	\$1,457,000

Developed technology is being amortized to expense on a straight-line basis over three years from the acquisition date.

Consolidated Pro Forma Information

The following unaudited pro forma information presents the Company's results of operations as if the acquisitions of MyDocOnline and Elron Software had occurred as of January 1, 2003. The pro forma information has been prepared by combining the results of operations of the Company, MyDocOnline and Elron Software, with adjustments to record the amortization of intangible assets resulting from the allocation of the cost of the acquisitions, to eliminate the historical expenses of MyDocOnline and Elron Software for amortization of intangible assets that were excluded from the assets acquired by the Company and to eliminate the historical interest expense on the intercompany debt of MyDocOnline and Elron Software, which was excluded from the liabilities acquired by the Company. Adjustments related to the MyDocOnline acquisition include the recording of interest expense on the promissory note payable to Aventis. In addition, adjustments related to the Elron Software acquisition include the elimination of historical expenses for stock compensation, the recording of interest expense and adjustments to recognized revenues resulting from the application of purchase accounting. The pro forma information does not purport to be indicative of what would

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

have occurred had the acquisition occurred as of January 1, 2003, or the results of operations that may occur in the future. PocketScript is not included in the pro forma information as its operations were not significant.

	2003
Revenues	\$ 11,167,000
Net loss	\$(56,841,000)
Preferred stock dividends (see Note 12)	(1,405,000)
Net loss applicable to common stock	<u>\$(58,246,000</u>)
Basic and diluted loss per common share	\$ (2.31)
Weighted average shares used in per share calculation	25,251,212

Because the acquisition of MyDocOnline occurred early in 2004 and the operations of Elron for 2004 are included in the statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004, the pro forma results for the acquisition of MyDocOnline for 2004 are not shown as they would not be materially different from the statement of operations for the year ended December 31, 2004.

5. Restricted Cash and Marketable Securities

Restricted cash of \$5,135,000 and \$10,374,00 at December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively, relates primarily to a debt covenant requiring the Company to maintain a minimum of cash deposits through November 2007 (see Note 11). The current portion of restricted cash of \$5,100,000 at December 31, 2005 primarily represents the amount expected to be paid for the current portion of the convertible promissory notes.

The Company held no marketable securities as of December 31, 2005. The marketable securities held by the Company at December 31, 2004 were classified as available-for-sale and consisted of \$16,000,000 of asset-backed securities. The marketable securities were recorded at their fair values which equaled the amount paid for the instruments.

6. Accounts Receivable

	December 31			
	2005	2004		
Gross accounts receivable	\$ 3,153,000	\$ 3,732,000		
Allowance for returns and doubtful accounts	(35,000)	(74,000)		
Unpaid portion of deferred revenue	(2,969,000)	(3,097,000)		
Receivables, net	\$ 149,000	\$ 561,000		

The reduction for deferred revenue represents future customer service or maintenance obligations which have been billed to customers but remain unpaid as of the respective balance sheet dates. Deferred revenue on the Company's consolidated balance sheets represents future customer service or maintenance obligations which have been billed and collected as of the respective balance sheet dates.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

7. Property and Equipment

	December 31		
	2005	2004	
Computer equipment and software	\$ 31,627,000	\$ 32,467,000	
Leasehold improvements	4,691,000	4,581,000	
Office equipment, furniture and fixtures	1,191,000	1,333,000	
	37,509,000	38,381,000	
Less accumulated depreciation and amortization	(33,857,000)	(33,357,000)	
	\$ 3,652,000	\$ 5,024,000	

Computer equipment and software includes \$365,000 and \$213,000 of assets recorded under a capital lease as of December 31, 2005 and 2004, respectively. At December 31, 2005 and 2004, the Company had recorded \$123,000 and \$6,000 respectively, in accumulated amortization related to these assets.

The Company's operations include depreciation and amortization expense related to property and equipment of \$2,906,000 in 2005, \$3,025,000 in 2004, and \$3,228,000 in 2003.

In 2005, the Company recorded a \$288,000 impairment charge on fixed assets that were not being utilized and which had no perceived future value. These assets were not disposed of and could be utilized by the Company in the future; however, the Company concluded that the fixed assets should be recorded at the estimated market value.

8. Intangible Assets and Goodwill

At December 31, 2005 and 2004, the Company's intangible assets, all of which are subject to amortization, were comprised of the following, which resulted from the third quarter 2003 acquisitions of PocketScript and Elron Software and the first quarter 2004 acquisition of MyDocOnline:

	D	ecember 31, 2005	;	December 31, 2004				
	Cost	Accumulated Amortization	Net	Cost	Accumulated Amortization	Net		
Developed technology	\$2,034,000	\$1,475,000	\$559,000	\$3,541,000	\$1,347,000	\$2,194,000		
Customer contract and relationships	_	_	_	1,994,000	596,000	1,398,000		
Trademarks and trade								
names				432,000	192,000	240,000		
Total intangible assets	\$2,034,000	\$1,475,000	\$559,000	\$5,967,000	\$2,135,000	\$3,832,000		

The weighted average useful live for developed technology is three years as of December 31, 2005.

Amortization expense relating to intangible assets totaled \$1,199,000, \$1,791,000 and \$448,000 for the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Changes in the intangible assets for years ended December 31, 2004 and 2005 are as follows:

	Cost	Accumulated Amortization
Balance at January 1, 2004	\$ 4,037,000	\$ 448,000
MyDocOnline acquisition	2,709,000	_
Asset impairment charge	_	675,000
Amortization of intangibles	_	1,791,000
Write-off of impaired asset	(779,000)	(779,000)
Balance at December 31, 2004	5,967,000	2,135,000
Amortization of intangibles	_	1,199,000
Sale of intangibles to CyberGuard	(2,711,000)	(1,212,000)
Sale of intangibles to MITEM	(1,222,000)	(647,000)
Ending balance at December 31, 2005	\$ 2,034,000	\$ 1,475,000
The expected future intangible amortization expense is as follows:		
2006		\$536,000
2007		23,000
Total		\$559,000

During the third quarter of 2004, the Company determined that it would focus on the Company's two core markets and reduce costs relating to the Company's solutions and services in non-core markets. Company management determined that the Company should reduce costs relating to the Connect service which was a product acquired in the MyDocOnline acquisition. The Connect service was a subscription-based Web service that enables patients and physicians to securely communicate online for a variety of purposes, including online doctor visits, administrative questions, appointment requests, billing questions, prescription requests and referral requests. The Company determined that continuing to operate the Connect service was not consistent with the Company's business and financial goals. Accordingly, Company management determined that it would suspend research and development investment for the Connect service, cease sales and marketing efforts to obtain new customers for the Connect service and, where reasonably feasible and appropriate, migrate existing Connect customers to other vendors. As a result, an impairment of the developed technology asset was recognized for \$675,000.

At December 31, 2005 and 2004, the Company had recorded goodwill totaling \$2,161,000 and \$9,119,000, respectively. Goodwill of \$2,161,000 was included in the carrying value of assets sold to CyberGuard in the sale of the Message Inspector and Web Inspector product lines (see Note 4). Goodwill of \$4,797,000 was included in the carrying value of assets sold to MITEM in the sale of the MyDocOnline product line (see Note 4). The remaining goodwill was originally recorded with the acquisition of Elron Software in the third quarter 2003 and is assigned to the eSecure reporting unit. The Company evaluates its goodwill for impairment annually in the fourth quarter, or when there is reason to believe that the value has been diminished or impaired. There have been no impairment indicators to the goodwill recorded as of December 31, 2005.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

9. Accrued Expenses

	2005	2004
Employee compensation and benefits	\$1,766,000	\$2,056,000
Professional fees	615,000	481,000
Taxes	800,000	884,000
Insurance		160,000
Interest	64,000	178,000
Other	504,000	950,000
Total accrued expenses	\$3,749,000	\$4,709,000

10. Customer Deposit

A Master Services Agreement was entered into with Sanofi-Aventis for \$4,000,000 on January 30, 2004, the same date as the MyDocOnline acquisition, for the Company's performance of various future services. The services were to be delivered in minimum amounts of \$1,000,000, \$1,000,000 and \$2,000,000 prior to January 30, 2005, January 30, 2006, and January 30, 2007, respectively. The services will be defined on an ongoing basis over the life of the agreement and valued in accordance with pricing for similar services rendered by the Company to other customers. Sanofi-Aventis paid the \$4,000,000 upon execution of the Master Services Agreement.

Since the Company's services to be provided to Sanofi-Aventis were not yet fully defined, the \$4,000,000 payment was recorded as a customer deposit. As the services are defined and priced in individual project agreements, the value of the defined element will be reclassified to deferred revenues and then recognized as revenue in accordance with applicable revenue recognition criteria. If the services are not requested by Sanofi-Aventis by the dates outlined above, the deposit will be forfeited on an annual basis and ZixCorp will recognize the forfeiture as a reduction of operating expenses. The Company is required to return to Sanofi-Aventis any unused portion of the deposit only in the event of material breach of the contract by the Company; in the event the Company or a party employed or engaged by the Company is debarred pursuant to the Generic Drug Enforcement Act of 1992 or similar state, local, or foreign law; in the event the Company files for bankruptcy; or in the event of force majeure. The Company believes that it is unlikely any of these events will occur. The Company's obligations associated with the Master Services Agreement are secured by a first priority lien on the Company's property and equipment and accounts receivable. As of December 31, 2005, the Company has provided \$40,000 of services to Sanofi-Aventis under this Master Services Agreement which was recognized as revenue in 2004.

The Company and Sanofi-Aventis agreed to extend the January 30, 2005 deadline for utilizing the \$960,000 remaining balance of the initial \$1,000,000 to April 11, 2005. The \$960,000 was not utilized by Sanofi-Aventis by April 11, 2005, and the Company advised Sanofi-Aventis that the unused \$960,000 was forfeited to the Company and was recognized as a customer deposit forfeiture in the 2005 consolidated statement of operations. The Company believes that the forfeiture of the deposit is most likely associated with a change in strategic direction that came about as a result of the merger between Sanofi and Aventis and the resulting change in personnel. Sanofi-Aventis did not request any additional services as of January 30, 2006, therefore, an additional \$1,000,000 of the \$3,000,000 customer deposit at December 31, 2005 was forfeited to Zix Corporation. This amount will be recognized as a customer deposit forfeiture in the first quarter 2006 consolidated statement of operations. The eventual disposition of the remaining customer deposit is not known at this time.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

11. Notes Payable

Total notes payable at December 31, 2005 are as follows:

	Stated Interest Rate	Effective Interest Rate	Term	December 31, 2004 Net Book Value	Additional Discount from Debt Amendments/ Additional Warrants	Discount/ Premium Amortization	Additional Debt Incurred/ (Payments Made)	December 31, 2005 Net Book Value
Convertible promissory								
notes payable	7.47%	29.75%	2007	\$17,195,000	\$(2,296,000)	\$5,005,000	\$(15,500,000)	\$4,404,000
Promissory note payable	4.50%	11.00%	2007	1,840,000	_	386,000	_	2,226,000
Short-term promissory								
notes	6.99%	6.99%	2006	_	_	_	366,000	_
				193,000			(291,000)	268,000
Total notes payable				\$19,228,000	\$(2,296,000)	\$5,391,000	<u>\$(15,425,000)</u>	\$6,898,000

Convertible Promissory Notes Payable

On November 2, 2004, the Company entered into purchase agreements with Omicron Master Trust ("Omicron") and Amulet Limited (together with Omicron, the "Investors"), in which the Company issued and sold to the Investors \$20,000,000 aggregate principal amount of secured, convertible notes and warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$6.00 a share. The warrants are immediately exercisable and expire November 2, 2009. At the time the notes were issued the Company's common stock had a fair value of \$4.88 per share.

The Company incurred approximately \$1,598,000 of financing costs associated with the original issuance of the convertible notes payable. This amount was deferred and is being amortized over the life of the notes using the effective interest method.

On April 13, 2005, the Company entered into amendments with the Investors to restructure the original purchase agreements signed on November 2, 2004. In connection with the restructuring of the notes, an Amended and Restated Convertible Note and an Amended and Restated Common Stock Purchase Warrant and an Amended and Restated Registration Rights Agreement were entered into with each of the Investors.

Below is a summary of the significant terms of the notes after they were amended:

- The principal is payable in four installments of \$5,000,000 on October 31 and December 31, 2005 (collectivity, the "2005 Payments"), November 2, 2006 and 2007.
- The 2005 Payments can be redeemed at 105% of principal and can be redeemed in stock, in whole at any time or in part from time-to-time on or before the revised payment dates. The redemption value of the stock is based on the daily VWAP of the common stock less a 10% discount for 15 trading days preceding the date of stock redemption. The amount of stock redeemed during any 15 day redemption period is limited to 20% of the volume of the Company's stock traded in the public market. The Company may declare more than one stock redemption before the October 31 and December 31, 2005 payment dates as long as the stock redemptions are at least 20 trading days apart. Any portion of the 2005 payments which are not or cannot be redeemed in stock must be paid in cash at 105% of principal.
- If the Company pays all or a portion of the 2005 payments in cash, the Company must issue immediately exercisable warrants to the Investors equaling 70% of the common stock that would be issued to the Investors to retire that portion of the principal paid in cash at \$6.00 per share (or lower exercise price if anti-dilution provisions are triggered). The exercise price of these warrants, if issued, would be \$6.00 (or lower exercise price if anti-dilution provisions are triggered) and the warrants will

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

expire on an annual basis beginning on November 2, 2006 and ending on November 2, 2008. These warrants would thereafter be subject to potential weighted average downward re-pricing triggered by future equity issuance by the Company at a price lower than \$6.00 per share. In the fourth quarter 2005 the exercise price was further lowered to \$5.38 due to the private placement of common stock (see Note 12).

- The 2006 and 2007 payments may be paid in stock if the Company's common stock closes above \$6.00 per share for 15 of 20 days before the payment date.
- The Company has the right to prepay the 2006 and 2007 payments at any time at 105% of the outstanding principal amount of the notes, plus accrued interest if the Company is not in a share deficiency situation. In addition, the Company must issue immediately exercisable warrants to the Investors equaling 70% of the common stock that would be issued to the Investors to retire the principal and interest assuming the notes and interest were converted to the Company's common stock. The exercise price of these warrants, if issued, would be \$6.00 a share, or lower if anti-dilution clauses are triggered.
- The warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$6.00 per share, were amended, such that the exercise price for a pro-rata portion of the warrants is reduced to the price of the Company's common stock as and when the convertible notes are redeemed in stock, if the redemption value per share of common stock is lower than \$6.00 per share.
- The notes' stated interest rate is the six-month LIBOR plus 300 basis points and is reset every six months (this rate was reset on November 1, 2005 to 7.47%).
- At the Company's option, and assuming the Company has not reached the maximum shares allowed
 under the notes, interest on the notes is payable quarterly in cash or common stock valued at a 10%
 discount to the volume weighted average price (VWAP) for the Company's common stock for a
 specified number of trading days preceding the interest payment date.
- The Investors may convert the notes into the Company's common stock at \$6.00 a share at any time. However, the Company has the right to force the conversion of the notes at \$6.00 if the Company's common stock closes above \$11.00 per share for 15 of 20 days before the annual payment date and if the following conditions are met:
 - 1. no "event of default" or "repurchase event," as such terms are defined in the convertible notes, under the notes has occurred,
 - 2. there is an effective registration statement on file with the SEC covering the shares of stock to be issued with respect to the payment of principal and the registration statement has been effective during the 20 consecutive trading days preceding the principal payment date and is reasonably expected to be effective for at least 30 days following the issuance of the shares; and
 - 3. 110% of the sum of the number of common stock shares to be issued to a particular holder on the scheduled principal payment date, plus the number of common stock shares previously issued to that holder, plus the number of common stock shares then issuable upon conversion of the note held by that holder or exercise of the warrants held by that holder is less than the portion of a maximum share amount allocated to such holder (initially 3,407,801 shares for each original note holder).
- The notes have weighted average anti-dilution provisions that would cause an adjustment to the conversion price and the number of shares issuable under the notes upon the occurrence of issuances of equity securities or convertible equity securities at prices below the then-effective conversion price or other specified dilutive events such as stock splits, stock dividends, recapitalizations, certain repurchases by the Company of its shares, and certain dividends and distributions made by the Company.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

- The Investors have the right to require the Company to repurchase the notes in cash upon the
 occurrence of specified "repurchase events," such as a change in control or events of default while the
 notes are outstanding. Additionally, the notes contain restrictive covenants, including covenants that
 prohibit the Company from incurring certain indebtedness, establishing certain liens on the Company's
 assets or issuing any variable priced securities.
- The Company was required to place certain proceeds from the notes into a restricted collateral account. The amount of restricted cash collateral required to be maintained in this account is 50% of the aggregate principal amount outstanding (initially \$10,000,000). The Company was required to maintain an overall cash balance of \$10,000,000 (restricted and non-restricted) through December 31, 2005 at which time the required cash balance would be reduced \$9,000,000 at the time the December 31, 2005 payment is made. The required cash balance will further decrease to \$5,000,000 in November 2006 through the notes maturity when the November 2, 2006 payment is made.

Accounting treatment of the amended convertible promissory notes payable — The amended convertible promissory notes payable as of April 13, 2005 were valued by an independent third party. The third party assessed the value of the 1,000,000 initial warrants issued with the notes at \$2,225,000 using a binomial model calculation. The calculation assumed that the exercise price ranged from \$3.76 — \$6.00 depending on the reset of the exercise price that occurs upon principal redemptions in stock. It also assumed a redemption level of \$15.00 per share, a risk-free rate of 3.98%, volatility of 100% and the average remaining life of 4.5 years.

The Company accounted for the notes and related warrants using the provisions of EITF Abstract No. 00-19 Accounting for Derivative Financial instruments Indexed to, and Potentially Settled in a Company's Own Stock and Accounting Principles Board ("APB") No. 14 Accounting for Convertible Debt and Debt Issued with Stock Purchase Warrants. Under the provisions of EITF 00-19 the notes should be recorded as a liability as they do not meet the requirements of being accounted for as equity. Under the provisions of APB 14, the proceeds received from the notes should be allocated between the notes and the warrants based on their relative fair values at the time of issuance. Based on relative fair values at time the notes were amended, the total discount on the convertible notes payable as of April 13, 2005 was \$2,086,000. This balance is being amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method over the term of the notes. The revaluation of the outstanding warrants resulting from the restructuring of the convertible promissory notes resulted in a \$375,000 decrease in costs, which has been reported with the additional valuation costs for the beneficial conversion feature, which is discussed below.

The amended notes also contain a "beneficial conversion feature" resulting from the stock redemption being valued at the VWAP less 10%. Per EITF Abstract No. 98-5 Accounting for Convertible Securities with Beneficial Conversion Features of Contingently Adjustable Conversion Features and EITF Abstract No. 00-27 Application of Issue No. 98-5 to Certain Convertible Instruments, the beneficial conversion feature is valued using the intrinsic value method based on the net book value of the amended notes after all discounts are taken into effect. Using this approach, the intrinsic value of the beneficial conversion feature was calculated to be \$2,518,000. This amount was allocated to the discount against the notes and additional paid-in capital in 2005. This balance is being amortized to interest expense using the effective interest method through December 31, 2005, the date of the last payment to which the beneficial conversion feature is applicable.

The 5% early payment premium on the 2005 Payments noted above was accreted into interest expense using the effective interest method from the time of the amendment through the scheduled date of the last 2005 payment, December 31, 2005.

The Company incurred approximately \$287,000 of costs in relation to the amendments to the convertible promissory notes. These costs were recorded as a period expense in the first quarter of 2005. However, the remaining unamortized balance of the financing costs incurred in relation to the issuance of the initial notes on November 2, 2004 was approximately \$1,308,000 as of April 13, 2005. This balance continues to be reported

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

as a deferred financing cost asset and amortized over the remaining life of the amended notes using the effective interest method.

2005 adjustment to the stock conversion price and warrant exercise price — As noted on the terms above, the convertible promissory notes payable have certain weighted average anti-dilution clauses that adjust the debt conversion and warrant pricing if the Company issues common stock below \$6.00 per share. In the third quarter of 2005, the Company raised net proceeds of \$24,201,000 through a private placement of common stock. As a result of this action, the number of warrants originally granted under the convertible promissory notes on November 2, 2004 increased from 1,000,000 to 1,115,244 and the exercise price of those warrants decreased from \$6.00 per share to \$5.38 per share. The conversion price of the debt was also adjusted from \$6.00 per share to \$5.38 per share. No additional discount on the notes was recorded as a result of the conversion price adjustment as the revised conversion price (\$5.38) is higher than the market value on the Company's common stock at the time the convertible notes were originally issued (\$4.88) and, therefore, the conversion feature has no intrinsic value. The 115,244 additional warrants were valued at \$153,000 using the BSOPM and recorded as additional discount on the convertible promissory notes payable.

2005 Payment Activity on the Convertible Notes Payable: Through a series of transactions beginning in May 2005, the Company made the 2005 debt and interest payments and elected to pay early a portion of the 2006 and 2007 maturities in cash and common stock. Below is a summary of the 2005 principal and interest payment activity associated with the convertible notes:

	Principal Retired	Premium Paid on Retirement	Interest Paid	Shares of Common Stock Issued	Additional Warrants Issued	Additional Warrants Issued: Exercise Price	Original Warrants Re-priced	Original Warrants Revised: Exercise Price
Stock Redemptions								
May 2, 2005	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 267,000	97,316	_	\$ —	_	\$ —
August 2, 2005	_	_	320,000	116,786	_	_	_	_
September 23, 2005	2,211,000	110,000	21,000	1,102,954	_	_	118,672	2.15
October 28, 2005	1,629,000	81,000	26,000	948,834	_	_	87,442	1.82
November 2, 2005	_	_	259,000	149,914	_	_	_	_
December 1, 2005	2,258,000	113,000	14,000	1,425,278	_	_	125,914	1.69
December 9, 2005	1,951,000	98,000	15,000	1,433,051		_	217,550	1.44
Total stock	\$ 8,049,000	\$402,000	\$ 922,000	5,274,133	_		549,578	
Cash Payments								
February 2, 2005	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 267,000	_	_	\$ —	_	\$ —
December 9, 2005	1,951,000	98,000	15,000	_	145,032	5.38	_	
December 30, 2005	5,000,000	250,000	61,000		650,558	5.38		_
Total cash	\$ 6,951,000	\$348,000	\$ 343,000		795,590			
Total 2005 activity	\$15,000,000	\$750,000	\$1,265,000	5,274,133	795,590		549,578	

Total early payment premiums paid in 2005 are \$750,000. Of this amount, \$500,000 was accreted into the principal balance of the convertible promissory notes during the year as the early payments were required under the April 13, 2005 amendments. The remaining \$250,000 was incurred upon early extinguishment of debt and included in the related loss discussed below.

On December 30, 2005, the Company transacted an early extinguishment of 50% of the outstanding balance of the convertible notes payable (\$5,000,000). As part of the partial debt extinguishment the Company paid the 5% early payment premium and all accrued interest. Additionally, per the amended terms of the notes, 650,558 warrants were issued equaling 70% of the common stock that would be issued to the

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

investor to retire that portion of the principal paid in cash at \$5.38 per share. These warrants were valued at \$100,000 using the BSOPM with the following assumptions: expiration is 50% in November 2006 and 50% in November 2007, risk-free interest rate of 4.38%, volatility of 67 — 75% and no dividends payable during the life of the warrants.

Concurrent with the early extinguishment, 50% of the remaining unamortized discount on the convertible notes payable and 50% of the remaining unamortized deferred financing costs were written-off against the loss on extinguishment of debt. The total loss on the extinguishment of debt was \$1,226,000 and consisted of the following:

Early payment premium	\$	250,000
Write-off of unamortized discount		595,000
Write-off of unamortized deferred financing costs		338,000
Value of additional warrants issued	_	100,000
Loss on extinguishment of debt	\$1	,283,000

After the final 2005 payment on the convertible notes payable was made, the balance of the remaining note is \$5,000,000. Principal payments of \$2,500,000 are due on November 2, 2006 and November 2, 2007. All terms and conditions of the amended notes explained above apply to the remaining balances other than the restricted cash requirements. The Company is now required to maintain \$5,000,000 in a collateral account through November 2, 2006 at which time it will be reduced to \$2,500,000 when the required debt payment is made. The Company still has the option to make the final two payments with common stock; however, this would require shareholder approval of the issuance of additional shares as described below. Any cash payments will be made using the restricted cash balances on hand as of December 31, 2005.

As a result of the debt payment activity described above and the related warrants it created, the Company may need to issue more shares, through conversion of the notes or the exercise of outstanding warrants for shares of the Company's common stock, than are allowed under the original note agreements. The Company will request the shareholders of the Company to approve additional shares to cover the share deficiency at the annual meeting of shareholders in April 2006. If the shareholders approve the additional shares, the shares underlying the warrants and convertible notes would again be available through the terms of the note and warrants. If the shareholders vote to reject the proposal, the warrants would expire as shares would not be available for delivery and the note would become repayable only in cash. The total number of warrants that are in a share deficiency status are 754,405 as well as the entire \$5,000,000 principal outstanding, which is convertible into 929,368 shares at \$5.38 a share, see Note 12 for details of which warrants are in a share deficiency status.

Due to the share deficiency situation, the remaining note balance became callable at anytime by the remaining investor. However, the investor has waived their right to call the note pending the outcome of the April 2006 shareholder vote. Regardless of the outcome of the April shareholder vote, the note will remain callable at anytime through the final payment in November 2007, therefore, ZixCorp has classified the remaining note balance as a current liability.

After all discounts, stated interest, payment premiums, issuance of warrants, beneficial conversion features and financing costs are taken into account, the effective yield on the amended convertible notes payable is 29.75%. The effective yield increases to 34.33% when the loss on early extinguishment of debt is included in the calculation. The total interest expense relating to the convertible promissory notes payable is \$6,424,000 and \$485,000 for 2005 and 2004, respectively, and includes the stated interest expense, discount amortization, premium accretion, issuance of warrants and deferred financing cost amortization.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Promissory Note Payable

Concurrent with the MyDocOnline acquisition on January 30, 2004, Sanofi-Aventis, SA loaned the Company \$3,000,000 due March 15, 2007, with a stated interest rate of 4.5%. The loan is evidenced by a promissory note and secured by the Company's property and equipment and accounts receivable pursuant to a security agreement. Interest on the note is payable only in services provided by the Company to Sanofi-Aventis unless there is an event of default. The principal portion of the note is payable in either cash or shares of the Company's common stock, based on the then current value of such shares, at the option of the Company and may be prepaid by the Company at any time without penalty. Additionally, at Sanofi-Aventis' discretion and after the \$4,000,000 customer deposit from Sanofi-Aventis under the Master Services Agreement has been consumed (see Note 10), the principal portion of the note may be paid in the form of additional services provided to Sanofi-Aventis by the Company pursuant to the terms of such services agreement. Should Sanofi-Aventis choose to not have the note paid in the form of services, the Company is required to pay the note in cash or stock at maturity, however, at an amount equal to 90% of the face amount of the loan, or \$2,700,000, which the Company considers its minimum liability.

Concurrent with the issuance of the note payable to Sanofi-Aventis, the Company issued warrants to purchase 145,853 shares of its common stock all of which were outstanding at December 31, 2005. The exercise price and term of the warrants is \$13.01 per share and three years, respectively. Based on relative fair values at time of issuance, the loan proceeds were allocated to the note payable of \$1,525,000 and to the warrants of \$1,475,000. The fair value of the warrants was calculated using the BSOPM and the following assumptions: contractual life of three years, risk-free interest rate of 5%, volatility of 100% and no dividends payable during the contractual term. The fair value of the note was calculated based on an estimated interest rate that the Company could obtain independently. The resulting discount of \$1,175,000 on the minimum liability of \$2,700,000 represents unamortized debt discount which is being amortized to interest expense over the three-year loan life to yield an effective interest rate of 11%. This rate approximates a cost of borrowing valuation estimated by an independent valuation company.

Short-term Note Payable

In December 2004, ZixCorp issued an 11-month note payable to Cananwill, Inc. ("Cananwill") to finance the Company's 2005 commercial insurance policies. In January 2005, the Cananwill note was increased by an additional \$84,000 to \$277,000 to finance the Company's technology errors and omissions liability insurance coverage. In December 2005, the two previous notes were fully paid by the Company and ZixCorp entered into an 11-month note totaling \$282,000 to finance the Company's 2006 commercial insurance requirements. The note matures in November 2006. Interest and principal payments are made on a monthly basis.

12. Equity Financing Arrangements and Related Warrants

Warrants Summary

Below is a summary of warrant activity during 2005:

December 31, 2004					December 31, 2005				
Warrant Grants:	Warrants Outstanding	Exercise Price	Warrants Issued	Warrants Exercised	Repriced Warrants	Warrants Outstanding	Warrant Expiration	Share Deficiency	
2005 Private Placement	_	\$3.04	3,466,274	_	_	3,466,274	Aug 2010	_	
2005 Private Placement broker warrants	_	3.04	108,964	_	_	108,964	Aug 2010	_	
Agent for 2005 Private Placement	_	3.04	178,111	_	_	178,111	Aug 2010	_	

ZIX CORPORATION

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

	December 31, 2004					December 31, 2005		
Warrant Grants:	Warrants Outstanding	Exercise Price	Warrants Issued	Warrants Exercised	Repriced Warrants	Warrants Outstanding	Warrant Expiration	Share Deficiency
2003 Private Placement	181,452	4.96	_	_	_	181,452	June 2007	_
2002 Private placement of								
convertible equity securities	648,172	1.73	_	(648,172)	_	_	Sept 2005	_
2002 Private placement of convertible equity securities — additional warrants issued due to antidilution protection	_	1.73	561,540	(561,540)	_	_	Sept 2005	_
Series A Convertible Preferred	243,899	3.90				2/13 800	Sept 2006	
Stock Series B Convertible Preferred	243,099	3.90	_	_	_	243,099	Sept 2000	_
Stock	270,509	3.90	_	_	_	270,509	Sept 2006	_
2002 private placement of equity securities	916,667	57.60	_	_	_	916,667	May 2010	_
Promissory note payable (see Note 11)	145,853	13.01	_	_	_	145,853	Jan 2007	_
Warrants related to convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11)								
Convertible promissory note payable, initial warrants	1,000,000	5.38	_	_	(549,578)	450,422	Nov 2009	293,331
Re-pricing of initial warrants, Sept 23, 2005	_	2.15	_	_	118,672	118,672	Nov 2009	59,336
Re-pricing of initial warrants, Oct 28, 2005	_	1.82	_	_	87,442	87,442	Nov 2009	43,721
Re-pricing of initial warrants, Dec 1, 2005	_	1.69	_	_	125,914	125,914	Nov 2009	62,957
Re-pricing of initial warrants, Dec 9, 2005	_	1.44	_	_	217,550	217,550	Nov 2009	98,277
Increase due to repricing for 2005 Private Placement	_	5.38	115,244	_	_	115,244	Nov 2009	_
Additional warrants issued with cash payment of convertible promissory notes payable	_	5.38	795,590	_	_	795,590	Nov 2006 —	196,783
Convertible promissory note	12222					10000	Nov 2008	
broker warrants	166,667	6.00				166,667	Nov 2009	
Total	3,573,219		5,225,723	(1,209,712)		7,589,230		754,405

The equity financing arrangements in which the warrants were included are explained below.

2005 Private Placement of Common Stock and Warrants

On August 9, 2005, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (the "Purchase Agreement") with certain purchasers (collectively, the "Purchasers") to issue and sell an aggregate of 10,503,862 units consisting of (i) one share of common stock of the Company, par value \$0.01 per share (the "Common Stock"), and (ii) a related warrant to purchase one-third of one share of Common Stock. The units were sold for a purchase price of \$2.50 per unit, except in the case of units purchased by officers and

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

directors of the Company, which were sold at a purchase price of \$2.99 per unit. Total proceeds from the private placement was \$26,288,000 before transaction costs of \$2,087,000. The Company intends to use the net proceeds for working capital and general corporate purposes.

The officers and directors of the Company purchased 56,862 shares for \$170,000 of the \$26,288,000 total proceeds and received 18,764 warrants.

All of the 3,466,274 warrants included in the private placement have a five-year term and will be exercisable at any time following the six-month anniversary of the closing of the Purchase Agreement. The exercise price of the warrants is \$3.04 per share. The warrants contain anti-dilution protection for stock splits and similar events, but do not contain any price-based anti-dilution adjustments. No warrants were exercised as of December 31, 2005.

As part of their compensation for advising the Company during the transaction, the placement agent for the private placement was issued 178,111 five-year warrants at a purchase price of \$3.04 per share, identical to those issued to the Purchasers. Because the investors from the 2004 Private Placement of Convertible Notes Payable, described below, also participated in the private placement under their right of first refusal, the debt broker was issued 108,964 five-year warrants at a purchase price of \$3.04 per share, identical to those issued to the Purchasers.

The total warrants of 3,753,349 issued in connection with the 2005 private placement were valued at \$7,938,000 using the BSOPM and were assigned a value of \$5,202,000 based on their relative fair value with the common shares issued in the private placement, which was included in additional paid-in-capital.

2004 Private Placement of Convertible Notes Payable and Related Transactions in 2005

As discussed in Note 11, on November 2, 2004, the Company entered into purchase agreements with Omicron Master Trust ("Omicron") and Amulet Limited (together with Omicron, the "Investors"), in which the Company issued and sold to the Investors \$20,000,000 aggregate principal amount of secured, convertible notes and warrants to purchase 1,000,000 shares of the Company's common stock at an exercise price of \$6.00 a share, all of which were outstanding at December 31, 2005. The warrants are immediately exercisable and expire November 2, 2009. The convertible promissory notes payable have certain anti-dilution clauses that adjust the debt conversion and warrant pricing if the Company issues common stock below \$6.00 per share. As a result of the 2005 Private Placement discussed above, the number of warrants originally granted under the convertible promissory notes on November 2, 2004 increased from 1,000,000 to 1,115,244 and the exercise price of those warrants decreased from \$6.00 per share to \$5.38 per share.

On April 13, 2005, the Company agreed to restructure the \$20,000,000 convertible promissory notes payable and related warrants with the Investors. Under the terms of the restructured notes, the Company had the ability to redeem the principal and accrued interest associated with the notes, as well as any corresponding prepayment fees, in common stock of the Company based on the market price and trading volume during the redemption periods. Any principal redeemed at a price less than the then-current conversion price would cause a re-pricing of a pro rata share of the outstanding warrants held by the Investors to a price equal to the average market price of the Company's common stock used for the redemption during the redemption period. In 2005, the Company redeemed a total of \$8,049,000 of the convertible notes over four redemption periods using its common stock, which caused a repricing of 118,672, 87,442, 125,914, and 217,550 warrants of the original 1,000,000 warrants issued with the convertible notes payable to be re-priced to \$2.15, \$1.82, \$1.69, and \$1.44, respectively. The re-pricing of these warrants had no impact on the 2005 financial statements.

In addition, per the restructured purchase agreements, any principal repayment made in cash prior to the original due date of the principal would cause the issuance to the Investors of certain redemption warrants, the number of which would be 70% of the shares the principal would have been converted into at the then-current conversion price. The price of the redemption warrants would be the conversion price and the expiration date

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

would be the due date of the principal being repaid. In the fourth quarter of 2005, the Company repaid \$6,951,000 of the convertible promissory notes in cash, which caused the issuance of a total of 795,590 warrants with an exercise price of \$5.38. Of these warrants, 325,279 expire on November 2, 2006, 325,279 expire on November 2, 2007, and 145,032 expire on November 2, 2008. These warrants were valued at \$147,000 using the BSOPM. Of this amount, \$47,000 was recorded as interest expense and \$100,000 was included in loss on extinguishment of debt.

As a result of the debt payment activity described above and the related warrants it created, the Company may need to issue more shares, through conversion of the notes or the exercising of outstanding warrants for shares of the Company's common stock, than are allowed under the original note agreements creating a share deficiency situation. The Company will request the shareholders of the Company to approve additional shares to cover the deficiency at the annual meeting of shareholders in April 2006. If the shareholders approve the additional shares, the shares underlying the warrants would again be available for the duration of their life. If the shareholders vote to reject the proposal, the warrants would expire as shares would never be available for delivery. Should this occur, the Company has no further obligations under these warrants. The total number of warrants that are in a share deficiency status are 754,405.

2003 Private Placement of Common Stock and Warrants

In June 2003, the Company completed private placements whereby the Company received an aggregate of \$5,750,000 in cash, excluding issuance costs of \$142,000, in exchange for 1,566,758 shares of common stock and warrants to purchase 231,855 shares of common stock. The shares of common stock were sold at a price of \$3.67 per share and the warrants have an exercise price of \$4.96 per share. The warrants were exercisable when issued and expire in June 2007 and were valued at \$148,000 using the BSOPM. At December 31, 2005, 181,452 of these warrants were outstanding.

2002 Private Placement of Convertible Equity Securities and Warrants

In September 2002, the Company completed private placements whereby the Company received an aggregate of \$16,000,000 in cash in exchange for convertible notes, two separate series of convertible redeemable preferred stock and warrants to purchase the Company's common stock. All convertible notes and convertible redeemable preferred stock were converted into the Company's common stock in 2002. Below is an activity summary of the warrants issued with the 2002 Private Placement of Convertible Equity Securities:

• Warrants related to the issuance of \$8,000,000 of convertible notes — Concurrent with the issuance of \$8,000,000 of convertible notes in September 2002, the Company issued immediately exercisable warrants to purchase 386,473 shares of the Company's common stock at a price per share of \$4.14. In April 2003, the Company and the former noteholders completed a warrant exercise and replacement program whereby the Company received \$1,600,000 in cash as a result of the noteholders exercising their original warrants and issued replacement warrants to the noteholders to purchase 455,017 shares of the Company's common stock at \$5.00 per share. Subsequently, as a result of the Company's private placement in June 2003, the Elron Software acquisition in September 2003, redemptions of the convertible notes throughout 2005 and the Company's private placement of common stock in August 2005, and certain anti-dilution provisions of the replacement warrants, the price per common share pursuant to these replacement warrants was reduced from \$5.00 to \$1.44 and the number of common shares available for purchase was increased from 648,172 to 1,209,712. The additional warrants were assigned a value of \$249,000 using the BSOPM, which was reallocated from the original additional paid-in capital that was recorded at the time the initial warrants were issued. All 1,209,712 warrants were exercised for total proceeds of \$2,088,365, or an average of \$1.73 per share. At December 31, 2005 none of these warrants remain outstanding.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

- Warrants related to the issuance of \$3,250,000 of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock Concurrent with the issuance of \$3,250,000 of Series A Convertible Preferred Stock in September 2002, the Company issued warrants to purchase 288,244 shares of the Company's common stock at a price per share of \$4.42. The fully-exercisable warrants expire in September 2006 and the exercise price is subject to certain anti-dilution adjustments. As a result of the Company's private placement in June 2003, the Elron Software acquisition in September 2003, redemptions of the convertible notes throughout 2005 and the Company's private placement of common stock in August 2005, the exercise price per common share was adjusted from \$4.42 to \$3.90. At December 31, 2005, 243,899 of these warrants were outstanding.
- Warrants related to the issuance of \$4,750,000 of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock Concurrent with the issuance of \$4,750,000 of Series B Convertible Preferred Stock in September 2002, the Company issued warrants to purchase 421,284 shares of the Company's common stock at a price per share of \$4.42. The fully-exercisable warrants expire in September 2006 and the exercise price is subject to certain anti-dilution adjustments. As a result of the Company's private placement in June 2003, the Elron Software acquisition in September 2003, redemptions of the convertible notes throughout 2005 and the Company's private placement of common stock in August 2005, the exercise price per common share was adjusted from \$4.42 to \$3.90. At December 31, 2005, 270,509 of these warrants were outstanding.

2002 Private Placement of Equity Securities

In 2000, the Company, through a private placement, received cash of \$44,000,000 in exchange for 916,667 shares of its common stock, ten-year warrants to purchase 916,667 shares of the Company's common stock at \$57.60 per share and four-year warrants to purchase 1,222,223 shares of the Company's common stock at \$12.00 per share. At December 31, 2005, 916,667 of the ten-year warrants were outstanding and all four-year warrants have been exercised.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

13. Employee, Director and Other Stock Options and Grants

Below is a summary of common stock options outstanding at December 31, 2005:

	Authorized Shares	Options Outstanding	Available for Grant
Employee and Director Stock Option Plans:			
1990 Stock Option Plan	345,045	31,250	_
1992 Stock Option Plan	450,000	73,166	_
1995 Long-term Incentive Plan	1,825,000	1,492,700	_
1996 Director's Stock Option Plan	225,000	62,500	_
1999 Director's Stock Option Plan	975,000	853,917	_
2001 Stock Option Plan	2,525,000	1,129,509	929,581
2001 Employee Stock Option Plan	300,000	241,977	14,476
2003 New Employee Stock Option Plan	500,000	491,100	8,900
2004 Stock Option Plan	3,200,000	1,037,631	2,162,369
2004 Director's Stock Option Plan	300,000	285,000	15,000
Cook Employee Transferred Options	807,127	18,000	
Total employee and director stock option plans	11,452,172	5,716,750	3,130,326
Executive Stock Option Agreements:			
John A. Ryan, former Chairman and CEO	1,000,000	1,000,000	_
Richard D. Spurr, Chairman, President and CEO	650,000	650,000	_
Other executive stock option agreements	450,000	158,665	
Total executive stock option agreements	2,100,000	1,808,665	_
Other Stock Option Agreements	70,000	70,000	
Total	13,622,172	7,595,415	3,130,326

Employee and Director Stock Option Plans

The Company has non-qualified stock options outstanding to employees, directors, and third parties under various stock option plans. Options granted under these plans are generally not less than the fair market value at the date of grant and, subject to termination of employment, generally expire ten years from the date of grant. Employee options generally vest in installments over two to five years. Option grants to employees and directors frequently contain accelerated vesting provisions upon the occurrence of a change of control, as defined in the applicable option agreements. At December 31, 2005, 3,130,326 shares of common stock were available for future grants under the Company's stock option plans.

Cook Employee Transferred Options — During 2000 and 2001, David Cook, founder of the Company, reallocated vested options to acquire 807,127 shares of the Company's common stock to certain of the Company's employees and a director. These reallocated options have a five-year term, are fully vested. 18,000 options remain outstanding as of December 31, 2005 with an exercise price of \$7.00 per share. Non-cash compensation expense of \$16,815,000 was recognized over the vesting periods from 2000 to 2002, representing the intrinsic value of the reallocated options based upon the difference between the fair market value of the Company's common stock on the dates the options were reallocated and the respective option exercise prices.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Executive Stock Option Agreements:

John A. Ryan — In November 2001, Mr. John A. Ryan was appointed chairman, president and chief executive officer of the Company. Mr. Ryan received options to acquire 1,000,000 shares of ZixCorp common stock at an exercise price of \$5.24 per share that became fully vested in November 2003 and were still outstanding on December 31, 2005. Mr. Ryan resigned as Chief Executive Officer and Chairman of the Board in February and October 2005, respectively.

Richard D. Spurr — In January 2004, Mr. Richard D. Spurr was appointed president and chief operating officer of the Company. Mr. Spurr received options to acquire 650,000 shares of ZixCorp common stock at an exercise price of \$10.80 per share. These options vested 25% in April 2004 and the remaining balance vests quarterly through January 2007 on a pro rata basis. The options automatically vest 100% in the event of a change in control of the Company. At December 31, 2005, all 650,000 options were still outstanding. Mr. Spurr was appointed Chief Executive Officer in March 2005 and Chairman of the Board in February 2006.

Other Executive Stock Option Agreements — In 2001 and 2002 options to purchases 450,000 shares of common stock were granted to key company executives. The options have exercise prices ranging from \$4.96 to \$5.25 and became fully vested in March 2005. At December 31, 2005, 158,665 options remain outstanding.

Other Stock Option Agreements:

From time to time the Company may grant stock options to consultants, contractors and other thirds parties for services provided to the Company. These options are expensed based on their fair values as calculated by using the BSOPM. At December 31, 2005, options outstanding to non-employees were 270,000, of which 200,000 were granted from employee and director stock option plans.

Stock Option Activity

The following is a summary of all stock option transactions for 2005, 2004, and 2003:

	Shares	Weighted Average Exercise Price
Outstanding at January 1, 2003	6,515,017	\$ 8.77
Granted at market price	2,436,676	\$ 4.54
Cancelled	(1,105,589)	\$10.42
Exercised	(1,885,387)	\$ 5.83
Outstanding at December 31, 2003	5,960,717	\$ 7.66
Granted at market price	3,793,716	\$ 6.99
Cancelled	(728,592)	\$ 9.15
Exercised	(1,005,812)	\$ 5.47
Outstanding at December 31, 2004	8,020,029	\$ 7.64
Granted at market price	976,200	\$ 3.64
Granted above market price	138,780	\$ 3.05
Cancelled and expired	(1,528,761)	\$ 7.72
Exercised	(10,833)	\$ 2.61
Outstanding at December 31, 2005	7,595,415	\$ 7.03

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Summarized information about stock options outstanding at December 31, 2005 is as follows:

		Options Outstanding			Exercisable
Range of Exercise Prices	Number Outstanding	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life	Weighted Average Exercise Price	Number Exercisable	Weighted Average Exercise Price
\$ 1.96 - \$ 4.99	2,534,047	7.65	\$ 3.99	1,238,326	\$ 4.15
\$ 5.00 - \$ 5.75	1,756,968	4.17	\$ 5.17	1,705,872	\$ 5.18
\$ 6.00 - \$ 8.89	1,617,163	6.55	\$ 6.77	1,183,830	\$ 6.98
\$ 9.00 - \$19.75	1,465,209	5.67	\$10.57	1,077,033	\$10.63
\$21.38 - \$44.63	222,028	3.66	\$35.01	222,028	\$35.01
	7,595,415		\$ 7.03	5,427,089	\$ 7.64

There were 3,892,113 and 3,645,874 exercisable options at December 31, 2004 and 2003, respectively.

Reserved Common Stock

At December 31, 2005, the Company held 223,131 shares of common stock in reserve for potential future grant in lieu of cash compensation to employees.

Employee Stock Purchase Plan

The Company had an employee stock purchase plan for substantially all employees that met minimum service requirements. The plan provided for the purchase of up to 300,000 previously issued shares of the Company's common stock, but by August 2005 the allotment of those shares had been almost completely exhausted, therefore the plan was cancelled. The employee contributed 85% of the purchase price through payroll deduction with the difference paid by the Company. Since inception of the plan in 1996, a total of 298,197 shares had been purchased including 37,076, 37,150, and 28,347 shares purchased in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively. Purchases under the employee stock purchase plan were made monthly.

Stock Compensation

For the years ended December 31, 2005, 2004, and 2003 the Company incurred non-cash expense relating to stock-based compensation totaling \$1,122,000, \$4,073,000, and \$1,034,000, respectively, consisting of the following:

	2005	2004	2003
Stock compensation relating to accelerated option			
vesting	\$ —	\$1,115,000	\$ —
Stock granted in lieu of compensation	1,012,000	2,779,000	484,000
Stock options granted to third parties	110,000	179,000	550,000
Total	\$1,122,000	\$4,073,000	\$1,034,000

During 2004, ZixCorp terminated the employment of several company employees. As part of the severance agreement unvested options of the involved employees were accelerated for 100% vesting. The charge for this option modification was recorded as stock compensation expense.

In the third quarter of 2003, the Company implemented a program whereby non-executive employees were paid certain incentive compensation, such as commissions, with Company common stock rather than cash. This program was authorized to grant 600,000 shares in-lieu of compensation. At December 31, 2005, all 600,000 shares of common stock had been granted under the program. In May, 2005, shareholders approved

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

an additional 500,000 shares for this program, which was expanded to include executive incentive pay as well. At December 31, 2005, 276,869 shares of common stock had been granted under the new program. During 2005, 2004, and 2003 the Company granted fully vested common stock of 349,615, 455,968, and 71,286 to employees under this program. The Company valued this stock at the fair value on the date of grant and recorded the amount in operating expense.

14. Earnings Per Share and Potential Dilution

The amounts presented for basic and diluted loss per common share in the accompanying statements of operations have been computed by dividing the losses applicable to common stock by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding. A reconciliation of the numerator of basic and diluted net loss per share is provided as follows:

	2005	2004	2003
Net loss from continuing operations before preferred stock dividends	\$(43,596,000) 	\$(42,040,000) 	\$(27,667,000) (1,405,000)
Net loss from continuing operations attributable to common stock	\$(43,596,000)	\$(42,040,000)	<u>\$(29,072,000)</u>
Loss from continuing operations per common share basic and diluted	<u>\$ (1.20)</u>	<u>\$ (1.33)</u>	<u>\$ (1.23)</u>
Weighted average common shares — basic and diluted	36,452,000	31,533,000	23,525,077

The two presentations (basic and diluted) are equal in amounts because the assumed exercise of common stock equivalents would be anti-dilutive, and because a net loss was reported for each period. The accretion of preferred stock dividends shown above pertain to the Series A and Series B convertible preferred stocks, which were issued and outstanding during that period. Common shares that have been excluded from the computation of diluted loss per common share consist of the following:

	2005	2004	2003
Stock options	7,595,415	8,020,029	6,048,217
Warrants issued in relation to debt and equity arrangements (see Note 12)	7,589,230	3,573,219	3,643,778
Shares issuable for conversion of convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11)	929,368	3,333,333	
Total antidilutive securities excluded from EPS calculation	16,114,013	14,926,581	9,691,995

As discussed in Note 11, the remaining \$5,000,000 convertible promissory note that is held by Amulet Limited is convertible into 929,368 shares of common stock at \$5.38 per share. Interest on the convertible promissory notes can also be paid in stock at 90% of the then-current market price. Additionally, if the Company prepaid the convertible promissory notes in cash it would have to issue warrants equal to 70% of the shares that would have been required to convert the then-outstanding balance of the loan to stock. The exercise price on the warrants would be \$5.38 a share. These were not included in the table above as the amount of shares is variable based on the stock price of the Company and the amount of the outstanding notes.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

As a result of the debt payment activity in 2005 (see Note 11), the Company may need to issue more shares, through conversion of the notes or the exercise of outstanding warrants for shares of the Company's common stock, than are allowed under the original note agreements; thus, creating a share deficiency situation. The Company will request the shareholders of the Company to approve additional shares to cover the deficiency at the annual meeting of shareholders in April 2006. If the shareholders approve the additional shares, the shares underlying the warrants and convertible notes would again be available through the life of the note and warrants. If the shareholders vote to reject the proposal, the warrants would expire as shares would never be available for delivery and the note would become repayable only in cash. The total number of warrants that are in a share deficiency status are 754,405 and are included in the table above in the 2005 total warrants of 7,589,230. Additionally, the 929,368 shares representing the shares under a possible note conversion of the \$5,000,000 principal outstanding are in a share deficiency status.

The promissory notes held by Sanofi-Aventis (see Note 11) can be repaid in stock or cash equal to 90% of the face amount at maturity. If the Company chooses to pay the note with common stock, the obligation would be satisfied at the then-current stock price. If the Company were to repay the note at March 8, 2006 with stock, the number of shares issued would have been 1,666,667 to satisfy the minimum liability of \$2,700,000. These were not included in the table above as the amount of shares is variable based on the stock price of the Company and the amount of the outstanding note.

On April 13, 2005, the Company and the Investors entered into agreements that restructured the convertible promissory notes payable (see Note 11). The amendments permit the Company to make certain principal reductions using Company stock valued at 90% of the VWAP of the stock. To the extent possible, the Company intends to fully redeem future payments with its common stock. If on March 8, 2006, the Company repaid the December 31, 2005 balance of the future payments (\$5,000,000) with stock, the number of shares issued would be 3,463,426 based on a VWAP of \$1.62. These were not included in the above table as the actual amount of shares, if any, required to meet the principal payment obligations is not known at this time. However, if issued, these shares would eliminate the "Shares issuable for conversion of convertible promissory notes payable" noted in the table above.

As part of the private placement of common stock (see Note 12) the Company issued to the Purchasers 3,466,274 warrants to purchase common stock. The warrants issued in the private placement have a five-year term and will be exercisable at any time following the six-month anniversary of the closing of the Purchase Agreement. The exercise price of the warrants is \$3.04 per share. The warrants contain anti-dilution protection for stock splits and similar events, but do not contain any price-based anti-dilution adjustments.

15. Significant Customers

In 2005 and 2004, Blue Cross and Blue Shield of Massachusetts, Inc., accounted for approximately 17%, or \$2,323,000 and 16%, or \$2,200,000 of total revenues respectively. No other single customer accounted for 10% or more of the Company's revenues in 2005 or 2004. In 2003 CIGNA Corporation accounted for approximately 10%, or \$607,000 of revenue and Entrust, Inc. accounted for approximately 13%, or \$764,000 of revenue.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

16. Commitments and Contingencies

Leases and Debt

The Company leases its office facilities under non-cancelable operating lease agreements. Rental expense for these operating leases was \$1,501,000 in 2005, \$1,409,000 in 2004, and \$1,002,000 in 2003.

The Company is obligated to make future noncancelable payments under various contracts, including the notes payable and leases. The following table summarizes our contractual cash obligations as of December 31, 2005:

	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	Thereafter	Total
Debt	\$5,268,000	\$2,700,000	\$	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 7,968,000
Operating leases	1,397,000	1,235,000	1,028,000	958,000	887,000	3,327,000	8,832,000
Capital lease	165,000						165,000
Total cash obligations	6,830,000	3,935,000	1,028,000	958,000	887,000	3,327,000	16,965,000
Interest on obligations	358,000	156,000					514,000
Total	\$7,188,000	\$4,091,000	\$1,028,000	\$958,000	\$887,000	\$3,327,000	\$17,479,000

ZixCorp has not entered into any material, non-cancelable purchase commitments at December 31, 2005.

The Company's \$5,000,000 convertible promissory notes have a stated interest rate that is reset every six months based on the six-month LIBOR plus 300 basis points. For the information shown above, the Company has assumed that the rate will remain at the current level (7.47%) for the term of the loan. Actual interest will vary based on changes in the six-month LIBOR. The Company has the option to pay this interest in common stock if common stock is available (see Note 12).

Due to the share deficiency situation described in Note 11, \$5,000,000 of the \$7,968,000 of debt noted above is callable at anytime after April 2006 and therefore the full \$5,000,000 is shown as payable in 2006. However, if not called by the investor the required payment dates on the note are \$2,500,000 in November 2006 and November 2007.

Lawsuits

Beginning in early September 2004, several purported shareholder class action lawsuits were filed in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas against the Company and certain of its current and former officers and directors. The purported class action lawsuits seek unspecified monetary damages on behalf of purchasers of the Company's common stock between October 30, 2003 and May 4, 2004. The purported shareholder class action lawsuits allege that the defendants made materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions in violation of Sections 10(b) and 20(a) of the Exchange Act during this time period. These several class action lawsuits have been consolidated into one case. The named defendants are Zix Corporation, Dennis F. Heathcote, Daniel S. Nutkis, John A. Ryan, Ronald A. Woessner, and Steve M. York.

The Company has filed a motion to dismiss the consolidated lawsuits pursuant to Rules 9(b) and 12(b)(6) of the Federal Rules of Civil Procedure and also pursuant to the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act. The Company anticipates that it will be some months before the U.S. District Court rules on the Company's motion.

Also, three "shareholder derivative" lawsuits have been filed against the Company and certain named individuals, as described below. The purported shareholder derivative lawsuits relate to the allegedly materially false and misleading statements and/or omissions that are the subject of the purported shareholder

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

class action lawsuits. The derivative lawsuits name the Company as a nominal defendant and as actual defendants the individuals named in the purported shareholder class action lawsuits mentioned above, as well as Bradley C. Almond, Wael Mohamed, Russell J. Morgan, Richard D. Spurr, and the Company's current and former outside directors, Charles N. Kahn, III, Michael E. Keane, James S. Marston, Paul E. Schlosberg, Antonio R. Sanchez III, and Ben G. Streetman. The suits seek to require the Company to initiate legal action for unspecified damages against the individual defendants named in the shareholder class action lawsuits. The suits also allege breaches of fiduciary duty, abuse of control, insider selling, gross mismanagement, waste of corporate assets and misappropriation of information and seek contribution and indemnification against the individual defendants. One of the shareholder derivative lawsuits was stayed by agreement of the parties pending resolution of the shareholder class action lawsuits. The second shareholder derivative lawsuit was stayed until March 1, 2006, by agreement of the parties. If the plantiffs do not agree to further stay this lawsuit, the Company intends to compel a further stay. The individual defendants and the Company have filed a motion to stay the third shareholder derivative lawsuit. Two of the derivative lawsuits are pending in the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Texas, Dallas Division, and the other is pending in the County Court at Law No. Two, Dallas County, Texas.

The Company has indemnification obligations to the individual defendants above, the terms of which provide for no limitation to the maximum future payments under such indemnifications. The Company has evaluated these indemnifications and determined that no accrual is necessary. While the Company believes these lawsuits are without merit and intends to defend them vigorously, the Company is unable to develop an estimate of the maximum potential amount of future payments under the indemnifications due to the inherent uncertainties involved in such litigation. The Company maintains insurance that may limit its financial exposure for defense costs and liability for an unfavorable outcome in these matters, should it not prevail, for claims covered by the insurance coverage.

The Company has severance agreements with certain employees that would require the Company to pay approximately \$1,875,000 if all such employees separated from employment with the Company following a change of control, as defined in the severance agreements.

The Company is involved in other legal proceedings that arise in the ordinary course of business. In the opinion of management, the outcome of pending legal proceedings will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's consolidated financial statements.

17. Income Taxes

Components of the income taxes related to continuing operations are as follows:

	20	05	20	004	20	003
Current:						
U.S	\$	_	\$	_	\$	_
State	30,	000		_		_
Foreign	59,	000	501	1,000	167	7,000
Deferred:						
Foreign			(16	5,000)	(19	9,000)
	\$89,	000	\$485	5,000	\$148	3,000

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

A reconciliation of the expected U.S. tax benefit to income taxes related to continuing operations is as follows:

	2005	2004	2003
Expected tax benefit at U.S. statutory rate	\$(14,760,000)	\$(14,128,000)	\$(9,336,000)
Unbenefited U.S. losses, net	14,772,000	14,144,000	9,571,000
Nondeductible expense	47,000	469,000	_
State income taxes	30,000	_	_
Other			(87,000)
	\$ 89,000	\$ 485,000	\$ 148,000

Deferred income taxes reflect the net tax effects of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the amounts used for income tax purposes. Components of the Company's deferred income taxes as of December 31, 2005 and 2004 are as follows:

	2005	2004
Deferred tax assets:		
Reserves currently nondeductible	\$ 1,614,000	\$ 630,000
U.S. net operating loss carryforwards	83,153,000	72,527,000
State net operating loss carryforwards	2,167,000	1,761,000
Capital loss carryforwards	987,000	987,000
Tax credit carryforwards	3,033,000	2,986,000
Stock-based compensation	1,540,000	3,519,000
Start-up costs	96,000	96,000
Intangible assets	4,731,000	1,371,000
Depreciable assets	1,981,000	1,966,000
Other assets	238,000	47,000
Total deferred tax assets	99,540,000	85,890,000
Less valuation allowance	(99,325,000)	(85,528,000)
Net deferred tax assets	215,000	362,000
Deferred tax liability:		
Prepaid Interest	(180,000)	(327,000)
Net deferred income taxes	\$ 35,000	\$ 35,000

The \$35,000 net deferred income taxes for 2005 and 2004 are temporary timing differences relating to property and equipment held in Canada and is recorded in other assets.

The Company has fully reserved its U.S. net deferred tax assets in 2005 and 2004 due to the uncertainty of future taxable income. At December 31, 2005 the Company has U.S. net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$245,000,000 which begin to expire in 2019. The Company also has state net operating loss carryforwards of approximately \$72,000,000 which begin to expire in 2006. The Company also has capital loss carryforwards of approximately \$2,900,000 will begin to expire in 2007 and tax credit carryforwards of approximately \$3,000,000 consisting of business tax credits which begin to expire in 2006 and alternative minimum tax credits which do not expire. The net operating loss carryforwards include \$16,294,000 resulting from the exercise of non-qualified stock options for which a tax benefit of \$6,193,000 will be credited to additional capital when recognized.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

Currently the Company's net operating loss carryforwards do not have limitations due to ownership changes as defined by Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code. However, future ownership changes may limit the Company's ability to fully utilize the net operating loss carryforwards against any future taxable income.

18. Related Party Transactions

In June 2003, the Company exchanged a \$900,000 subordinated promissory note and one million shares of common stock of Maptuit for \$530,000 in cash and, in February 2004, the Company exchanged one million shares of Maptuit common stock for \$70,000 in cash. The Company had previously recorded an impairment of this related party investment and both the \$530,000 and \$70,000 partial recovery of the Company's investment in Maptuit were recorded in the Company's consolidated statements of operations as realized gains on investments.

19. Employee Benefit Plan

401(k) Plan — The Company has a retirement savings plan structured under Section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code covering substantially all of its U.S. employees. Under the plan, contributions are voluntarily made by employees, and the Company may provide contributions based on the employees' contributions. The Company's continuing operations includes \$268,000, \$285,000, and \$161,000 in 2005, 2004, and 2003, respectively, for contributions to this plan.

20. Discontinued Operations

Prior to 1999, the Company provided systems and solutions for the intelligent transportation, electronic security, and other markets. The Company's operations included the design, manufacturing, installation, and support of hardware and software products utilizing the Company's wireless data and security technologies. The businesses comprising these products, the Transportation Systems Group, Cotag International and Cardkey Systems, were sold during 1998 in three separate transactions. These businesses were presented as discontinued operations.

The gain on sale of discontinued operations of \$89,000 in 2003 primarily represents the reduction of estimated future costs for various indemnification issues associated with the disposal of these businesses. There were no income taxes recorded on these gains.

There were no gains on sale or accrued costs relating to discontinued operations for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004.

21. International Distribution Agreement

In June 2001, the Company entered into an agreement with AOS Technologies, Inc. ("AOS"), formerly AlphaOmega Soft Co., Ltd., amended in 2002, whereby AOS became the exclusive distributor in Japan for certain of the Company's services, including ZixMail and ZixVPM, through 2004. Although the subscription fees generated by AOS were nominal, pursuant to the distribution agreement the Company received minimum payments totaling \$300,000. In July 2003, after assessing the additional product and service requirements necessary to compete successfully in Japan and AOS's failure to pay scheduled installment payments when due, the Company terminated the exclusive distributorship agreement. As a result of the termination of this contract, service revenues for the third quarter of 2003 included \$288,000, which represented the final revenues to be recognized under this contract and AOS's scheduled future minimum payments totaling \$900,000 were cancelled.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS — (Continued)

22. Quarterly Results of Operations (Unaudited)

The following is a summary of the quarterly results of operations for the years ended December 31, 2005 and 2004:

	Quarter Ended					
	March 31	June 30	September 30	December 31		
2005						
Revenues	\$ 3,583,000	\$ 3,449,000	\$ 3,484,000	\$ 3,448,000		
Cost of revenues	(3,891,000)	(3,508,000)	(3,580,000)	(3,215,000)		
Net loss	(9,572,000)	(8,915,000)	(14,481,000)	(10,628,000)		
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	(0.30)	(0.28)	(0.40)	(0.24)		
2004						
Revenues	\$ 2,843,000	\$ 3,521,000	\$ 3,853,000	\$ 3,910,000		
Cost of revenues	(3,174,000)	(3,704,000)	(4,541,000)	(4,459,000)		
Net loss	(10,938,000)	(9,876,000)	(10,704,000)	(10,522,000)		
Basic and diluted net loss per common share	(0.36)	(0.31)	(0.33)	(0.33)		

2005 Significant items:

- In the first quarter of 2005 the Company sold its MI/WI product lines to CyberGuard, resulting in a gain of \$1,035,000. (see Note 4). The MI/WI product line revenues were \$637,000 in the first quarter of 2005.
- The interest expense incurred in the second, third, and fourth quarters of 2005 includes amortization of a beneficial conversion feature totaling \$2,518,000 resulting from the April 2005 restructuring of the \$20,000,000 convertible promissory note payable (see Note 11).
- In third quarter of 2005 the Company sold its MyDocOnline product (Dr. Chart) to MITEM, resulting in a loss of \$4,751,000 (see Note 4). Dr. Chart contributed revenues of \$70,000, \$125,000, and \$135,000 in the first, second, and third quarter of 2005, respectively.

2004 Significant items:

• In the first quarter of 2004, the Company acquired substantially all of the operating assets and businesses of MyDocOnline (see Note 4). The results of operations from these acquisitions are included in the Company's results of operations from their dates of acquisition.

The higher losses in first and third quarters of 2004 are mainly related to the following:

- The Company incurred an \$886,000 non-cash expense in first quarter resulting from the acceleration of vesting of certain stock options held by employees who were severed from the Company.
- In third quarter 2004 the Company elected to discontinue the Connect product purchased in the MyDocOnline acquisition. This resulted in a write-down of \$675,000 of the net value attributed to the MyDocOnline purchase.

Board of Directors

Richard D. Spurr

Chairman of the Board

Robert C. Hausmann

Consultant to public and private companies on operational and financial market matters, including Sarbanes-Oxley and systems and process re-engineering.

Charles N. Kahn III

President, Federation of American Hospitals

James S. Marston

Private Investor

Antonio R. Sanchez III

Executive Vice President of Sanchez Oil & Gas Corporation

Paul E. Schlosberg

Founder, Chairman, and CEO for INCA Group LLC

Dr. Ben G. Streetman

Dean of the College of Engineering at The University of Texas at Austin. He holds the Dula D. Cockrell Centennial Chair in Engineering and is a Professor of Electrical and Computer Engineering. He also serves as a director of National Instruments Corporation.

Strategic Advisory Board

Dr. Gail Wilensky — Senior fellow at Project HOPE, an international health foundation, and currently co-chairs the Pay for Performance Subcommittee of a new Institute of Medicine study charged with redesigning insurance benefits, payments, and performance measurement. Former administrator for Health Care Financing Administration, now the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS).

Amit Yoran — Former director of the National Cyber Security Division at the Department of Homeland Security and former vice president for worldwide managed security services at Symantec Corporation.

Marc B. Mazur — Founder of Ambassador Capital Group and former executive in charge of strategic business development at CareInsight/Medical Manager, now part of WebMD.

Zix Corporation Corporate Information

Executive Officers

Richard D. Spurr — Chairman of the Board, Chief Executive Officer, President
Bradley C. Almond — Vice President,
Finance and Administration, Chief Financial Officer, Treasurer
Ronald A. Woessner — Senior Vice
President, General Counsel, Secretary
Russell J. Morgan — Vice President,
Client Services
David J. Robertson — Vice President,
Engineering

Corporate Headquarters

Zix Corporation 2711 North Haskell Avenue Suite 2200, LB 36 Dallas, TX 75204-2960 Phone: 214/370-2000 Fax: 214/370-2070

Stock Listing

The NASDAQ Stock Market Symbol: ZIXI

Legal Counsel for Corporate and Securities Matters

Baker Botts, LLP Dallas, Texas

Investor Relations

Investor Relations Zix Corporation 2711 North Haskell Avenue Suite 2200, LB 36 Dallas, TX 75204-2960 Phone: 214/515-7357 Fax: 214/515-7380

Email: invest@zixcorp.com

Shareholder Services

Visit our Web site: www.zixcorp.com. Click on Investor Relations to request an investor packet, listen to quarterly conference calls, access recent press releases or SEC filings, learn about upcoming investor events, or to sign up for email alerts.

Stock Transfer Agent and Registrar

Computershare Investor Services, LLC 2 North LaSalle Street Chicago, IL 60602 Phone: 312/360-5482

Auditors

Deloitte & Touche, LLP

Form 10-K

Additional copies of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K to the Securities and Exchange Commission for the year ended December 31, 2005, are available without charge upon written request to the attention of Investor Relations, addressed to the Company's corporate headquarters or by email to invest@zixcorp.com.

